# BIOCHEMICAL MARKERS AS A TOOL FOR RAPID DETECTION OF MICROBIAL SPOILAGE IN MINIMALLY PROCESSED FRUITS

By

### VANSHIKA ADIANI

(LIFE01201504004)

Bhabha Atomic Research Centre, Mumbai

A thesis submitted to the Board of Studies in Life Science Discipline In partial fulfilment of requirements For the degree of

### **DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY**

of HOMI BHABHA NATIONAL INSTITUTE



October, 2020

### **Homi Bhabha National Institute**

#### **Recommendations of the Viva Voce Committee**

As members of the Viva Voce Committee, we certify that we have read the dissertation prepared by Ms. Vanshika Adiani entitled "Biochemical markers as a tool for rapid detection of microbial spoilage in minimally processed fruit" and recommend that it may be accepted as fulfilling the thesis requirement for the award of Degree of Doctor of Philosophy.

Chairman - Dr. S.K.Ghosh Guide - Dr. Prasad S. Variyar Porasad.s.o 05/02/2021 Examiner - Dr. H.N. Mishra 05.02.2021 la Member 1- Dr. J.S. Melo 512/21 Member 2- Dr. R. Shashidhar \_id.

Final approval and acceptance of this thesis is contingent upon the candidate's submission of the final copies of the thesis to HBNI.

I hereby certify that I have read this thesis prepared under my direction and recommend that it may be accepted as fulfilling the thesis requirement.

Date: 05/02/2021

Place: MUMBAI

Parasad. 5.12

Dr. Prasad S. Variyar Guide

### **STATEMENT BY AUTHOR**

This dissertation has been submitted in partial fulfilment of requirements for an advanced degree at Homi Bhabha National Institute (HBNI) and is deposited in the Library to be made available to borrowers under rules of the HBNI.

Brief quotations from this dissertation are allowable without special permission, provided that accurate acknowledgement of source is made. Requests for permission for extended quotation from or reproduction of this manuscript in whole or in part may be granted by the Competent Authority of HBNI when in his or her judgment the proposed use of the material is in the interests of scholarship. In all other instances, however, permission must be obtained from the author.

VS Adiani

Vanshika Adiani

### DECLARATION

I, hereby declare that the investigation presented in the thesis has been carried out by me. The work is original and has not been submitted earlier as a whole or in part for a degree / diploma at this or any other Institution / University.

VI Adiani

Vanshika Adiani

#### List of publication arising from the thesis

#### **Publication in refereed journal:**

1. V. Adiani, S. Gupta, P. S. Variyar, Microbial quality assessment of minimally processed pineapple using GCMS and FTIR in tandem with chemometrics, Sci. reports, 2020, 10, 6203.

2. V. Adiani, S. Gupta, R. Ambolikar, P. S. Variyar, Development of rapid method to assess microbial quality of minimally processed pomegranate arils using FTIR, Sensors and Actuators B: Chemical, 2018, 260, 800.

3. V. Adiani, S. Gupta, R. Padole, P. S. Variyar, A. K. Sharma, SPME-GCMS integrated with chemometrics as a rapid non-destructive method for predicting microbial quality of minimally processed jackfruit (*Artocarpus heterophyllus*) bulbs. Postharvest biol technol 2014, 98, 34.

#### Manuscript under review:

1. V. Adiani, S. Gupta, P. S. Variyar, Phenol based time temperature indicator for real time monitoring of microbial status of minimally processed fruits.

#### **Conferences:**

1. V. Adiani, S. Gupta, P. S. Variyar, "Rapid detection of microbial quality of minimally processed pomegranate using GC-MS and FTIR" presented at LSS-2015, 3-5 Feb, 2015 held at NUB, Anushakti Nagar, Mumbai.

2. V. Adiani, S. Gupta, P.S. Variyar, "Rapid detection of microbial quality to minimize postharvest losses of minimally processed pineapple (*Ananas comosus*) using Fourier

Transform Infrared Spectroscopy (FTIR)" presented at DAE-BRNS Life Science Symposium (LSS-2018) held at DAE convention centre, Anushakti Nagar, Mumbai.

#### Other:

 J. Tripathi, V. Adiani, S. B. Ghosh, T. R. Ganapathi, A. K. Bauri, S. Chatterjee, et al., Identification of GTP binding nuclear protein Ran as an upregulation target in acetoin glucoside mediated plant growth enhancement. The Natural Products Journal, 2017, 7, 1-7.

2. M. Kharat<sup>#</sup>, **V. Adiani**<sup>#</sup>, P. S. Variyar, A. Sharma, R. Singhal, Antioxidant Compounds in Traditional Indian Pickles May Prevent the Process-Induced Formation of Benzene. J Food Protect, 2016, 71, 123. #- Authors contributed equally.

3. J. Vaishnav, **V. Adiani**, P.S. Variyar. Radiation processing for enhancing shelf life and quality characteristics of minimally processed ready-to-cook (RTC) cauliflower (Brassica oleracea), Food Packag Shelf Life, 2015, 5, 50.

4. **V. Adiani**, S. Gupta, S. Chatterjee, P. S. Variyar, A Sharma, Activity guided characterization of antioxidant components from essential oil of Nutmeg (Myristica fragrans); J Food Sci Technol, 2015, 52, 221.

12 Adiani

Vanshika Adiani

# Dedicated to my Family

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

I am using this opportunity to express my deepest gratitude to my guide Dr. Prasad S Variyar for his valuable guidance, constructive criticism and generous advice throughout the project work. Without his supervision and constant support this project would not have been possible. I would like to express my gratitude to all the members of my doctoral committee namely Dr. S.K. Ghosh, Dr. J.S. Melo and Dr. R. Shashidhar for their suggestions and critical evaluation.

It is my pleasure to express sincere thanks to Dr. Sumit Gupta for giving valuable help and suggestions at all stages of work. I am genuinely grateful to all the members of FFACS; Dr. Jyoti Tripathi, Jasraj Vaishnav, Rupali Ambolikar, Snehal Yeole Patyam and Nisha for their invaluable help and sincere support. I am also sincerely thankful to Dr. Sahyog Jamdar, Dr. Sachin Hajare and Varsha More for providing me instrument facilities required for my experiments. Special thanks to Dr. Archana Mishra and Prashant Mishra, who were always available and provided their help in every possible way.

Heartiest thanks are due to my wonderful family, my life partner Jitesh who has been a strong foundation and inspiration, I would not have been enough strong without his support. I am thankful to Almighty to have blessed me with such understanding and loving kids. My ten-year-old daughter Gauhar, who keeps pushing me to do my best and my four-year-old son Mohnish, who's laughter puts all worries to its end. I am deeply thankful to my Dad and Maa, who believed in me always, I am indebted for their continuous and unconditional love. My sisters and Bhai played a big role in shaping up my life, there care and guidance

comes as a big support. My in-laws who are a support system in itself without them everything seems to be impossible.

I am indebted to Madhav, Janhavi, Yashodhara & Anuprita as they have been part of my learning experience, their presence made my life much easier. Special thanks to my friends Sonal, Kirti & Mritunjay, no words of acknowledgment will be sufficient for them.

Vanshika Adiani

### CONTENTS

		Page No.
	SUMMARY	XV
	LIST OF FIGURES	XVIII
	LIST OF TABLES	XXI
	LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	XXIV
Chapter 1	Introduction	1
1.1	Overview	2
1.2	Minimally processed fresh produce	2
1.3	Quality changes in minimally processed produce	4
1.4	Microbial Spoilage in minimally processed fruit	5
1.4.1	Total Viable bacterial count (TVC)	6
1.4.2	Pseudomonas	6
1.4.3	Lactic Acid Bacteria (LAB)	6
1.4.4	Enterobacteriaceae	7
1.4.5	Yeast & Moulds (Y&M)	7
1.5	Factors determining microbial spoilage of minimally processed fruit	9
1.5.1	pH	9
1.5.2	Refrigeration	9
1.5.3	Water activity	10
1.5.4	Atmospheric Composition	11
1.5.5	Packaging	12
1.6	Shelf life of minimally processed produce under refrigeration conditions	13
1.7	Physiological & biochemical changes associated with microbial spoilage	14
1.8	Need for rapid assessment of microbial spoilage	15
1.9	Detection of microbial spoilage based on biochemical markers	16
1.10	Instrumental technique for online monitoring of microbial quality	17
1.10.1	Fourier Transform Infrared Spectroscopy	17

1.10.2	Headspace Solid Phase Micro-Extraction Gas Chromatography &	18
	Mass-spectrometry (HS-SPME-GC/MS)	
1.11	Chemometric based intelligent system for quality assessment	19
1.11.1	Unsupervised learning	19
1.11.1.1	Principal Component Analysis	19
1.11. 2	Supervised learning	20
1.11.2.1	Partial Least Square Regression	20
1.11.2.2	Artificial neural networks	21
1.12	Intelligent packaging system for real time monitoring of spoilage	23
1.12.1	1 11 s for microbial quality assessment	24
1.13.	Selection of minimally processed fruits	24
1.13.1.	Minimally processed jackfruit bulbs	25
1.13.2	Minimally processed pomegranate arils	25
1.13.3	Minimally processed pineapple slices	26
1.14	Research Hypothesis	26
1.15	Aims & Objective of the work	27
Chapter 2	Materials & Method	29
2.1	Materials	30
2.1.1.	Minimal processing and storage of fruit samples	30
2.1.1.1	Minimal processing of Jackfruit	30
2.1.1.2	Minimal processing of Pomegranate	30
2.1.1.3	Minimal processing of Pineapple	30
2.1.1.4	Packaging and storage	31
2.1.2	Withdrawal of samples for analysis	31
2.1.3	Microbial analysis	32

2.1.4	Headspace gas chromatography and mass spectrometric analysis	32
	(HS-GCMS)	
2.1.5	Fourier transform infrared (FTIR) spectroscopy analysis	33
2.1.5.1	Data pre-processing of FTIR data	34
2.1.6	Principal component analysis (PCA)	35
2.1.7	Partial least square regression modelling	35
2.1.8	Artificial neural network modelling	36
2.1.9	Performance parameters of the generated model	37
2.2	Preparation of Time Temperature Indicator and its evaluation for real	38
	time application	
2.2.1	Chemicals	38
2.2.2	Preparation of minimally processed fruits samples	38
2.2.3	Microbial analysis of minimally processed fruit samples	39
2.2.4	Microbial growth rate kinetics in minimally processed fruits	39
2.2.5	Preparation of TTI prototypes	40
2.2.6	Determination of rate constant and Arrhenius parameter of time	41
	temperature indicator	
2.3.7	Camera based rapid read out system to determine the microbial	42
	counts on a real time basis	
Chapter 3	Results & Discussion	44
3.1	Rapid assessment of microbial quality of minimally processed fruits	45
	using instrumental techniques	
3.1.1	Microbial analysis of minimally processed fruits	45
3.1.1.1	Microbial analysis of jackfruit	45
3.1.1.2	Microbial analysis of pomegranate	46
3.1.1.3	Microbial analysis of pineapple	47
3.1.1.4	Inference from microbial analysis	48

3.1.2	Biochemical changes in packed minimally processed fruit samples	49
	during storage	
3.1.2.1	Analysing biochemical changes using GCMS	50
3.1.2.1.1	Jackfruit	50
3.1.2.1.2	Pomegranate	55
3.1.2.1.3	Pineapple	57
3.1.2.1.4	Inference from headspace volatile analysis of fruit samples	62
3.1.2.2	Analysis of biochemical changes using FTIR	63
3.1.2.3	Inference from biochemical analysis using GCMS and FTIR	72
3.1.3	Analysis of biochemical changes using principal component analysis	72
3.1.3.1	Principal component analysis of GCMS data	73
3.1.3.2	Principal component analysis of FTIR data	75
3.1.3.3	Conclusions from PCA analysis of GCMS and FTIR data	79
3.1.4	Quantitative prediction of microbial counts in minimally processed	79
	fruits	
3.1.4.1	Quantitative estimation for predicting microbial quality in minimally	80
	processed fruit using GCMS data	
3.1.4.1.1.	Supervised ANN for predicting microbial quality in minimally	80
	processed fruit using GC/MS	
3.1.4.1.1.1	Jackfruit	80
3.1.4.1.1.2	Pomegranate	82
3.1.4.1.1.3	Pineapple	82
3.1.4.1.1.4	Discussion & conclusion of ANN models using GCMS data	83
3.1.4.1.2	Supervised PLS-R for predicting microbial quality in minimally	83
	processed fruit using GCMS	
3.1.4.1.2.1	Jackfruit	83
3.1.4.1.2.2	Pomegranate	85
3.1.4.1.2.3	Pineapple	85

3.1.4.1.2.4	Discussion & conclusions of PLS-R models using GCMS data	86
3.1.4.2	Quantitative estimation for predicting microbial quality in minimally	89
	processed fruits using FTIR data	
3.1.4.2.1	Supervised ANN for predicting microbial quality in minimally	89
	processed fruits using FTIR data	
3.1.4.2.1.1	Jackfruit	89
3.1.4.2.1.2	Pomegranate	91
3.1.4.2.1.3	Pineapple	91
3.1.4.2.1.4	Discussion and conclusions of ANN models using FTIR data	92
3.1.4.2.2	Supervised PLS-R for predicting microbial quality in minimally	93
	processed fruits using FTIR data	
3.1.4.2.2.1	Jackfruit	93
3.1.4.2.2.2	Pomegranate	96
3.1.4.2.2.3	Pineapple	97
3.1.4.2.2.4	Discussion & conclusions of PLS-R models using FTIR data	98
3.1.4.1.3.1	Comparison of HS-SPME-GCMS and FTIR	99
3.1.5.3.2	Comparison of PLS-R and ANN as supervised prediction tools	101
3.2	Development of Time temperature Indicator for real time quality	103
	monitoring of minimally processed fruits	
3.2.1	Growth rate evaluation of TVC and Y&M	103
3.2.2	Phenol oxidation based TTI	107
3.2.2.1	Studies on Kinetic parameters	111
3.2.3	Establishing correlations between colour change between TTI and	113
	microbial growth	
3.2.4.	Camera based rapid readout for quality monitoring	115

3.2.5	Advantages of developed TTI for real time application	119
Chapter 4	Summary & Future Perspective	121
4.1	Summary	122
4.2	Future Perspective	123
	References	

### List of Figures

Sr. No	Title of the Figure	Page No.
Chapter 1	Introduction	
1.	Fresh cut market share	4
2.	Extracting the principal components	20
3.	Network architecture of ANN	22
4.	Schematics of the work carried out in the thesis	28
Chapter 2	Material & Methods	
5.	Flow diagram for instrumental based rapid assessment of all	38
	the three fruit samples using GCMS & FTIR	
Chapter 3	<b>Results &amp; Discussion</b>	
6.	TVC and Y&M during different storage period at 4 °C and	46
	10 °C for minimally processed Jackfruit	
7.	TVC and Y&M during different storage period at 4 °C and	47
	10 °C for minimally processed Pomegranate	
8.	TVC and Y&M during different storage period at 4 °C and	48
	10 °C for minimally processed Pomegranate	
9.	Volatile profile of minimally processed Jackfruit during	51
	storage at 4 °C and 10 °C	
10.	Volatile profile of minimally processed Pomegranate during	56
	storage at 4 °C and 10 °C	
11.	Volatile profile of minimally processed Pineapple during	58
	storage at 4 °C and 10 °C	
12.	FTIR spectra of jackfruit bulbs	64
13.	FTIR spectra of pomegranate arils	64
14.	FTIR spectra of pineapple slices	65

Sr. No	Title of the Figure	Page No.
15.	FTIR spectra of minimally processed jackfruit bulbs from	65
	800 to 2000 cm <sup>-1</sup>	
16.	FTIR spectra of minimally processed pomegranate arils from	66
	1000 to 2000 cm <sup>-1</sup>	
17.	FTIR spectra of minimally processed pineapple slices from	66
	1000 to 2000 cm <sup>-1</sup>	
18.	FTIR spectra and FTIR first derivative spectra for different	69
	days of storage for minimally processed jackfruit at 4 $^{\circ}$ C and	
	10 °C	
19.	FTIR spectra and FTIR first derivative spectra for different	70
	days of storage for minimally processed pomegranate at 4 $^{\circ}\mathrm{C}$	
	and 10 °C	
20.	FTIR spectra and FTIR first derivative spectra for different	71
	days of storage for minimally processed pineapple at 4 $^{\circ}C$	
	and 10 °C	
21.	Principal component analysis of volatile profile of jackfruit,	73
	pomegranate and pineapple at 4 $^{\circ}$ C and 10 $^{\circ}$ C	
22.	Principal component analysis of FTIR spectral data & FTIR	76
	first derivative data of jackfruit at 4 $^{\circ}$ C and 10 $^{\circ}$ C	
23.	Principal component analysis of FTIR spectral data & FTIR	77
	first derivative data of pomegranate at 4 $^{\circ}$ C and 10 $^{\circ}$ C	
24.	Principal component analysis of FTIR spectral data & FTIR	78
	first derivative data of pineapple at 4 $^{\circ}$ C and 10 $^{\circ}$ C	
25.	Microbial growth curve of TVC and Y&M at 4, 10, 20 and	105
	37 °C of storage	
26.	Colour development of Typical TTI in terms of O.D vs time	108
	at different temperature of storage; 10, 20, 30, 37 and 45 $^{\circ}$ C.	
27.	3D plot showing effect of sodium carbonate ( $Na_2CO_3$ ) and	110
	APS concentration on activation energy	
28.	One factor plot when other factor is kept constant at its middle value of concentration	110

Sr. No	Title of the Figure	Page No.
29.	Arrhenius plot of 4 TTI prototypes with varying range of	112
	activation energies	
30.	Correlation between O.D vs Log <sub>10</sub> CFU/g for combined data	115
	different storage temperatures	
31.	Observed Vs. predicted counts for minimally processed	119
	pineapple, pomegranate and jackfruit at abusive storage	
	conditions	
32.	Schematics of TTI	120

### List of Tables

Sr. No	Title of the Table	Page No.
Chapter 1	Introduction	
1	TVC and Y&M counts of fresh cut fruits	8
2	Permissible microbial limits for fresh cut fruits	13
Chapter 2	Materials & Methods	
3	Total number of samples and the final storage period for	31
	all the three fruit samples	
4	Final days of storage for minimally processed fruit	39
	samples	
5	Different combination of TTI prototype with varying	41
	concentration of sodium carbonate and APS	
Chapter 3	<b>Result &amp; Discussion</b>	
6	Headspace volatile concentrations of minimally processed	53
	jackfruit during storage at 4 and 10 $^{\circ}$ C	
7	Headspace volatile concentrations of minimally processed	57
	pomegranate during storage at 4 and 10 $^{\circ}C$	
8	Headspace volatile concentrations of minimally processed	60
	pineapple during storage at 4 and 10 $^{\circ}C$	
9	Observed FTIR frequencies and possible assignments of	67
	the vibration modes	
10	Performance indices of models build using ANN of GCMS	81
	data for minimally processed jackfruit at both storage	
	temperature	
11	Performance indices of models build using ANN of	82
	GCMS data for minimally processed pomegranate and	
	pineapple stored at 10 °C	

Sr. No	Title of the Table	Page No.
12	Predicting microbial loads and performance parameter in	84
	packaged jackfruit using PLS-R of GCMS data for	
	minimally processed jackfruit at both storage temperatures	
13	Performance indices of PLS-R models for minimally	85
	processed pomegranate and pineapple using GCMS data	
	samples	
14	Correlation of volatile compounds with microbial counts	88
	for minimally processed fruits	
15	Performance indices of models build using ANN for FTIR	90
	data for minimally processed jackfruit stored at both	
	storage temperature	
16	Performance indices of models build using ANN for FTIR	91
	data for minimally processed pomegranate stored at 10 $^{\circ}$ C	
17	Performance indices of models build using ANN for FTIR	92
	data for minimally processed pineapple stored at 10 $^{\circ}$ C	
18	Performance indices and predicted microbial counts of	93
	models generated from FTIR data for TVC and Y&M	
	using PLS-R in minimally processed Jackfruit at 10 $^{\circ}$ C.	
19	Performance indices and predicted microbial counts of	95
	models generated for TVC and Y&M using PLS-R for	
	FTIR data in minimally processed Jackfruit at 10 $^{\circ}$ C	
20	Performance indices of models generated for TVC and	96
	Y&M using PLS-R for FTIR data in minimally processed	
	pomegranate at 10 °C	
21	Performance indices of models generated for TVC and	97
	Y&M using PLS-R for FTIR data in minimally processed	
	pineapple at 10 °C	
22	Correlation analysis of annotated FTIR peaks with TVC	98
	and Y&M	

Sr. No	Title of the Table	Page No.
24	Kinetic parameters of microbial spoilage of minimally	106
	processed jackfruit, pomegranate and pineapple	
25	The activation energy (Ea) values in kJ/mol for different	109
	TTI prototype recipe mix	
26	The reaction rate constants (k) of different TTI prototypes	112
	with varying concentrations	
27	Regression equation of selected TT1 with TVC and Y&M	114
	counts of minimally processed fruits at different storage	
	temperature	
28	Regression equation between $\Delta RGB$ scores of selected	116
	TTI with TVC and Y&M at 10 °C for pineapple,	
	pomegranate and jackfruit.	
29	Performance of the selected TTI's for minimally	118
	processed pineapple, pomegranate and jackfruit	

### List of Abbreviations

1	Af	accuracy factor
2	a <sub>w</sub>	water activity
3	ATR	attenuated total reflectance
4	ANN	artificial neural network
5	APS	ammonium per sulphate
6	$\mathbf{B}_{f}$	bias factor
7	BP	back propagation
8	CFU	colony forming unit
9	e-nose	electronic nose
10	Ea	activation energy
11	FTIR	fourier transform infrared spectroscopy
12	FSSAI	Food safety & standards authority of India
13	GCMS	gas chromatography mass spectrometry
14	HS/SPME	headspace/solid phase micro-extraction
15	LAB	lactic acid bacteria
16	LV	latent variable
17	PC	principal component
18	MLP	multilayer perceptron
19	MPF	minimally processed fruit
20	Na <sub>2</sub> CO <sub>3</sub>	sodium carbonate
21	PCA	principal component analysis
22	PLS-R	partial least square regression
23	$\mathbb{R}^2$	coefficient of determination
24	SD	standard deviation
25	SEP	standard error of deviation
26	TVC	total viable counts
27	VOC	volatile organic compound
28	Y&M	yeast & mould count
29	$\mu_{ m max}$	maximum specific growth rate

# **Chapter 1**

## Introduction

#### 1.1 Overview

Fruits and vegetables comprise an essential part of the human diet as they are the major source of dietary nutrients of great importance. Consumption of fruits has been found to counteract many of the chronic diseases, including cancers and cardiovascular diseases. Therefore, recommendations for a balanced diet must include the consumption of fresh fruits and vegetables. Consumers have become more concerned about the nutritional and sensory aspects as well as the safety of the food they eat due to growing health awareness. At the same time, consumer demand for convenience products is increasing and so is the demand for minimally processed fruits and vegetables. The minimally processed fruit market has expanded considerably in recent years. However, the quality and safety of such products are an issue of concern as these products can act as vehicles for transmitting infectious diseases. Furthermore, owing to the available nutritive surface, fresh-cut produce is more susceptible to spoilage and can facilitate the rapid growth of spoilage micro-organisms as well as the micro-organisms of public health significance. Monitoring microbial quality is a critical factor in assuring the safety and quality of food products in modern supply chains [1]. Conventional plate count techniques require 48-72 h to evaluate the microbial quality, which is not suitable for fast deteriorating products with a short shelf life. Moreover, this method is cumbersome, time-consuming and destructive which makes rapid detection of microbial quality of food extremely difficult [2]. Therefore, it is of interest to develop rapid methods to detect microbial spoilage of minimally processed fruits.

#### **1.2 Minimally processed fresh produce**

International Fresh-Cut Produce Association (IFPA), defines fresh-cut produce as 'any fresh fruit or vegetable or any combination thereof that has been physically altered from its

original form, but remains in a fresh state'. The necessity for minimal processing of fresh produce has gained its relevance after the catering industry considered purchasing vegetables and fruit that are already peeled and possibly also sliced, grated or shredded for reasons of expense, labour and hygiene. However, the fresh-cut industry was first developed to supply hotels, restaurants, catering services and other institutions. Today, with changing market trends, consumers looking for healthier options seek to replace unhealthy snack foods with fresh-cut fruit and vegetable products. The availability of fresh-cut fruits in vending machines in schools and at workplaces would constitute an excellent strategy to improve the nutritional quality of snacks and convenience food at a time when obesity and nutrition-related illnesses affect large percentages of the population [3]. Besides, minimal processing also offers several advantages such as ease in serving portion of large and difficult to peel fruits, reduce cost in packaging and transportation, extend the shelf life of the product and offer choice of selection for the consumer. The industry has expanded with more recent additions of minimally processed fruits at quick-service restaurants and in retail stores. These trends have led the fresh-cut industry to increase investment in research and development to address issues regarding raw product supply, packaging technology, processing equipment, refrigeration and safety and hygiene aspects about such commodities. Minimally processed tropical fruits available in the market today (Figure 1) include melons, cantaloupe, watermelon, mangoes, mangosteen, rambutan, jackfruit, pummelo, papaya, durian, grapefruit, pineapples and fruit mixes [4].



Figure 1: Fresh cut market share (Source Adapted from Perishables Group. 2008. U.S. fresh cut produce trends)

#### **1.3 Quality changes in minimally processed produce**

Minimally processed fruits are much more susceptible to deterioration than their corresponding whole fruits due to wounding during preparation [5, 6]. Quality of minimally processed produce can be affected both by internal factors including morphological, physiological and biochemical defense mechanisms, type of fruit, genotype, stress-induced senescence programs and external factors representing environmental situations such as storage temperature, humidity, sharpness of cutting-knife, and chemical treatments [7]. Minimally processed produce deteriorates because of physiological ageing, biochemical changes and microbial spoilage, which may result in degradation of the colour, texture and flavour of the produce [8,9]. During peeling and grating operations, many cells are ruptured and intracellular products such as oxidizing enzymes are liberated which leads to browning or lipid oxidation. Ethylene production also increases during processing that leads to tissue softening (over

ripening). The respiration activity increases by several folds which leads to further enhanced product deterioration. The surface of the produce is also exposed to air which leads to microbial contamination of bacteria, yeast and moulds. Microbial activities bring about several biochemical changes that affects the product quality.

#### 1.4 Microbial Spoilage in minimally processed fruit

Microbial spoilage has been used by quality assurance departments in the fresh-cut industry as the objective indicator for quality for more than 50% of fresh-cut vegetable commodities and almost 100% of fresh-cut fruit products [1]. Contamination sources of freshcut fruits and vegetables include raw materials and contact with processing equipment. The microorganisms that exist on the surfaces of raw, whole produce appear to be the major source of microbial contamination and consequent spoilage of fresh-cut fruits and vegetables. During the preparatory steps of minimal processing, the natural protection of fruit is generally removed and hence, they become highly susceptible to microbial spoilage. In addition, crosscontamination may occur during cutting and shredding operations because sanitation in whole fruit may not have been carried out properly. Leakage of juices and sugars from damaged tissues allows the growth and fermentation of some species of yeasts such as Saccharomyces cerevisiae and Saccharomyces exiguous [10]. Many types of microorganisms can be found on a cut fruit or vegetable, including Gram-negative bacteria, Gram-positive bacteria, and fungi (yeasts and moulds). At present, many parameters have been used as useful and effective indicators for the microbial quality evaluation of food products such as total viable counts (TVC), acid bacteria (LAB), Pseudomonas. Enterobacteriaceae, lactic Brochothrixthermosphacta (B. thermosphacta), etc.

#### **1.4.1 Total Viable bacterial count (TVC)**

TVC indicates the total counts of viable individual microorganism and is always recorded as colony forming units (CFU) per g (or per ml) of target sample. TVC may include bacteria, yeasts and mould species. The mesophilic aerobic bacterial counts ranges from 2 to 5 Log<sub>10</sub> CFU/g fresh weight on finished cut fruits, depending on the commodities, seasons of the year, and growing regions [11].

#### 1.4.2 Pseudomonas

The family *Pseudomonadaceae* consists of the four genera: *Pseudomonas, Xanthomonas, Zoogloea* and *Frauteuria* [12]. The type genus is *Pseudomonas*, and members are often referred to as pseudomonads. They are Gram-negative rods, occurring singly or in pairs, motile with one or more polar flagella, strictly aerobic, catalase positive and oxidase positive or negative. Pseudomonads are also characterized by their ability to easily grow in food products under simple nutritive conditions. They have been reported to be the predominant group of micro-organisms on fresh produce. They are capable of synthesizing enzymes, even under refrigeration conditions that facilitate the breakdown of food components and cause spoilage [13,14]. Some antagonistic strains of pseudomonads have also been identified and isolated from fresh-cut produce which restrict the growth of pathogenic species of *E. Coli* [15].

#### 1.4.3 Lactic Acid Bacteria (LAB)

LAB is a family of Gram-positive, non-motile and non-spore-forming bacteria and easily causes the quality degradation of food products [16]. The term lactic acid bacteria describe a number of genera of Gram-positive bacteria (rods and cocci) that are traditionally known as fermentative organisms associated with fermented food products and food spoilage. These genera commonly associated with spoilage of foods include *Lactobacillus*, *Leuconostoc*  and *Pediococcus*. Based on chemotaxonomic and phylogenetic studies, these three genera are closely related, with overlap between them. There are three main groups: *Lactobacillus delbrueckii* group, which includes mainly homofermentative lactobacilli; the *Lactobacillus casei/Pediococcus* group; and the *Leuconostoc* group, including some obligate heterofermentative lactobacilli [17]. Lactic acid bacteria form the primary spoilers under modified atmosphere packaging during cold storage.

#### **1.4.4** Enterobacteriaceae

Enterobacteriaceae is a large type of Gram-negative and rod-shaped bacteria and includes hazardous *Salmonella* and *Escherichia coli* (*E. coli*). This class of organisms are present on fresh produce when contaminated water is used for processing.

#### 1.4.5 Yeast & Moulds (Y&M)

Yeasts and moulds can be found in a wide variety of environments, such as in plants, animal products, soil, water and insects. This broad occurrence can be explained by the fact that yeasts and moulds can utilize a variety of substrates such as pectin and other carbohydrates, organic acids, proteins and lipids. Moreover, yeasts and moulds are relatively tolerant to low pH, low water activity, low temperature and the presence of preservatives. Yeasts are single-celled eukaryotic organisms of which many genera are associated with the fermentation and spoilage of foods. Fermentative species of yeasts such as *Kloeckera* and *Hanseniaspora* occur naturally on the surfaces of fruits and are capable of causing fermentative spoilage [18]. Other fermentative species such as *S. cerevisiae* and *S. exiguus* may contaminate fruits during processing and cause explosive fermentative spoilage. Yeast populations of  $10^3-10^4$  have been reported for processed fruits [19]. Tournas *et al.* [20] found yeast levels ranging from less than 2 to 9.72 log CFU/g on a majority of 38 fruit salad samples (cantaloupe, citrus fruits, honeydew, pineapple, cut strawberries and mixed fruit salads). The most common yeasts were *Pichia* sp.,

*Rhodotorula* sp., *Candida pulcherrima*, *C. lambica*, *C. sake*, and *Debaryomycespolymorphus*. Yeasts have a slightly higher growth rate than moulds. Moulds are fungi that cover surfaces as fluffy mycelia and usually produce masses of asexual, or sometimes sexual, spores. A wide range of mold species can be present on fruits. Moulds reported on berries are *Botrytis cinerea*, *Rhizopusstolonifer*, *Mucorpiriformis*, *Rhizoctoniasolani*, and *Phytophtoracactorum*. Table 1 provides the TVC and Y&M counts of some fresh cut fruits studied previously.

Table 1. TVC and Y&M counts of fresh cut fruits

Fresh cut Produce	Microbial Population (Log10 CFU/g)		References
	Total Viable Count	Yeast & Mould count	-
Fresh fruit salad	3.0		21
Kiwi fruit	3.15	2.46	22
Cantaloupe	1.05	-	23
Pineapple	4.05	2.90	24
Honey dew	2.32		24
Papaya	4.34	2.84	24
Cantaloupe	4.14	1.87	24

#### 1.5 Factors determining microbial spoilage of minimally processed fruit

Microbial spoilage of food quality is largely influenced by intrinsic, extrinsic and implicit factors. Intrinsic factors include water activity, acidity, redox potential, available nutrients and antimicrobial substances. Extrinsic factors are the environmental factors notably temperature, humidity and atmospheric composition where the food is stored. Physical or chemical treatments also have impact on the microflora associated with the produce. Implicit factors are the result of association of contaminated organisms on the food surface that may have synergistic and antagonistic effects.

#### <u>1.5.1 pH</u>

The optimum pH for growth of most microorganisms is near neutrality (pH 7.0). However, yeasts and moulds are usually acid tolerant and are therefore associated with the spoilage of acidic foods. Yeasts can grow in a pH range of 3–10. Moulds can grow from pH 2 to 11, but favour an acidic pH. Due to the low pH values of most fruit, the main typical flora consists of moulds and yeasts. *Botrytis cinerea* and *Aspergillus niger* have been found to be important moulds while yeasts such as *Candida, Cryptococcus, Fabospora, Kluyveromyces, Pichia, Saccharomyces,* and *Zygosaccharomyces* are the most prominent [25]. However, some commonly occurring bacteria, such as the lactic acid or acetic acid bacteria, can grow at pH 4.0 or less. Fungi are much more tolerant to acidic pH than are bacteria and can grow at pH values as low as 1.5 [26].

#### **1.5.2 Refrigeration**

Storage temperature is one of the most important factors that influences spoilage as well as safety of fresh produce. Cold storage can change both the nature of spoilage and the rate at which it occurs. There may be qualitative changes in spoilage characteristics as low temperature exerts a selective effect, preventing the growth of mesophiles and leading to the microbiota being dominated by pychrotrophs. With respect to safety of minimally processed fruit, they are safer because conditions used with fresh produce are usually unfavourable for the growth of most pathogens (refrigeration temperatures, low pH of fruits, short shelf life). The spoilage microorganisms in refrigerated produce are usually psychrotrophic and therefore have a competitive advantage over most pathogens. Sometimes this competition prevents the growth of pathogens [27, 28, 29, 30]. Nevertheless, foodborne disease can and does occur with consumption of fruits and vegetables, especially when fresh-cut produce is packaged under modified atmosphere, as it increases the shelf life of the products, and pathogens have more time to reach infectious numbers before the product is notably spoiled. Pseudomonads are heat sensitive, however, they are able to grow at refrigeration temperature (the minimal temperature for growth is at 4° C) and have been found in a variety of frozen and refrigerated foods, including fresh-cut produce and are the primary spoilers in aerobic storage conditions [1].

#### **1.5.3 Water activity**

Following temperature, water activity is the second important factor for maintaining quality. According to US Food Drug Administration (FDA) the water activity (a<sub>w</sub>) of a food is defined as "the ratio between the vapour pressure of the food itself when in a completely undisturbed balance with the surrounding air media, and the vapour pressure of distilled water under identical conditions". Shelf life and value of fruits and vegetables decreases with water loss because it causes appearance deterioration, tissue softening, wilting, shrivelling, and weight loss. Such changes also affect product suitability for the fresh market and the fresh-cut industry. Fresh produce is usually packed with porous materials filled with their own internal atmosphere, which has a high relative humidity. They lose water through the skin or abscission cuts, because of relative humidity differences between the internal atmosphere and that surrounding the product. Therefore, fresh produce should be stored under high relative humidity environments, as a complement to optimum storage temperature. The high humidity

conditions within a package and the presence of a large area of cut surfaces, which provide a rich source of nutrients, create an environment conducive to growth of microorganisms. In terms of water requirements for growth, yeasts are intermediate between bacteria and moulds [31]. Microbes vary in the minimum water activity necessary for growth and survival. Most bacteria require an  $a_w$  of at least 0.90 to grow and many cannot grow below an  $a_w$  of 0.95. Most yeasts can grow at a minimum  $a_w$  of 0.87 and most moulds can grow down to  $a_w$  of only 0.80. Some specialized bacteria and fungi can even grow at  $a_w$  of 0.65. No microbial growth will occur below  $a_w$  of 0.60 [32]. Except for a few specialized species, all microbes will grow better at higher water activities. Virtually all fresh fruits and vegetables have  $a_w$  of 0.95 or greater [1].

#### **1.5.4 Atmospheric Composition**

The use of modified or controlled atmospheres for storage of fruits and vegetables has become very popular in recent years. The most common way to modify the atmosphere is to reduce the  $O_2$  while increasing the  $CO_2$  concentration [33]. However, there are many changes that can be made to the atmosphere that can rightly be considered modified. Modified atmosphere includes any process that causes the gaseous environment of the produce to differ from that of ambient atmospheric conditions. Microorganisms differ in their sensitivity to gases normally used in modified atmospheres. Nitrogen is often used in modified atmospheres but is primarily used to displace  $O_2$  and has little other direct effects on microorganisms. Gaseous composition of the atmosphere surrounding the fresh-cut produce has a profound effect on the microbial quality and shelf life. Low oxygen-modified atmospheres may inhibit the growth of spoilage micro-organisms and increase the shelf life of packaged produce [34].

#### 1.5.5 Packaging

Packaging is an increasingly important parameter that has several features that make it desirable for use with fresh produce. First, it is quite useful from a marketing standpoint because it allows processors to provide labelling information but still allows consumers to see the product. More importantly, it minimizes dehydration of the product, a major cause of deterioration of minimally processed refrigerated produce [35]. In addition, some packaging is specifically designed to exploit the use of modified atmospheres. Others can unintentionally become modified atmosphere systems as a result of metabolic activity of the product [36]. The use of packaging can have substantial impact on the microflora of fresh fruits and vegetables. Many of the microbial changes that occur within packaged fresh fruits and vegetables result from changes in humidity within the package [36]. Respiration by the plant tissues increases relative humidity and thereby also increases the likelihood for mould growth [36]. The increased humidity also increases the likelihood for condensation to occur within the package. This can allow water droplets to form both on the product and on the inner surface of the package, particularly during refrigerated storage. This accumulation of water droplets can itself affect the microflora. First, droplets can serve as a transport medium and allow microorganisms to be distributed more easily to other parts of the product. In addition, these droplets can dissolve usable carbohydrates leaking from plant tissues and serve as a growth medium. Packaging is one of the important factors influencing the microbial quality of fresh-cut products. Fresh-cut products are mostly packaged under modified atmospheric conditions or they develop passive MAPs on storage under refrigeration which gives rise to a favourable environment and time for proliferation of spoilage micro-organisms and micro-organisms of public health significance [30]. The economic value of fresh-cut products is impaired by microorganism proliferation because it may lead to decrease in product shelf life, through spoilage, and also pose a risk to public health by causing food-borne illnesses [19, 37].

#### **1.6 Shelf life of minimally processed produce under refrigeration conditions**

The product should have a shelf life sufficient to make its distribution feasible to its intended consumers. Each food processor is responsible for setting the shelf-life date on products put on the market. Regarding fresh-cut fruits and vegetables, this shelf-life date will be relatively short, so a "best before" date should be mentioned on each package. The microbiological, sensory and nutritional shelf life of minimally processed vegetables or fruit should be at least 4-7 days, but preferably even longer, up to 21 d depending on the market. Attention has to be given to the selection of the correct parameters that need be followed and evaluated during the shelf-life studies. Microbial spoilage is a limiting factor for shelf life of fruit pieces stored under controlled atmosphere conditions [24]. In Europe, microbial specifications have been established for quality of fresh-cut produce. The Spanish legal limit (RD 3484/2000, 2001) for microbial populations on minimally fresh processed fruit for safe consumption are 7, 5, and 3 Log<sub>10</sub>CFU/g for aerobic bacteria, yeasts and moulds, respectively given in Table 2.

Parameter	Fresh samples	At best before date <sup>b</sup>
	1.05	7
Total aerobic	103	10'
psychrotrophic count		
Lactic acid bacteria <sup>a</sup>	$10^{3}$	10 <sup>7</sup>
Yeast	$10^{3}$	10 <sup>5</sup>
Moulds	$10^{2}$	10 <sup>3</sup>

a When the number of lactic acid bacteria on the best before date is greater than  $10^7$  CFU/g and the food product can be rejected only if found sensorially unacceptable.

b Best before date is the end of the shelf life, above these guidelines when notable spoilage will occur

In India, the acceptable regulatory limits of microbial counts on minimally processed fruits for safe consumption are 7 and 4 Log CFU/g for Total viable aerobic bacterial count and yeast and mould counts, respectively as set by FSSAI [38].

#### 1.7 Physiological & biochemical changes associated with microbial spoilage

Microbial spoilage leads to formation of off-flavor (e.g., fermented aroma with cut lettuce odour, sour taste with cantaloupe and bell pepper odour) slimy surface (e.g., "baby" carrots), wetness and soft rot (e.g., cut bell pepper), discoloration (e.g., apple wedges), and visual microbial growth/colonies (such as apple wedges, cantaloupe chunks, and cored pineapple). The following have been used as a main or exclusive objective criterion to determine shelf life of fresh-cut products [24, 39].

1. Soft rots—maceration of the tissue caused by enzymatic degradation of the plant cell wall by pectinolytic enzymes [40]

2. Formation of off-odors and off-flavors—activity of lipolytic and proteolytic enzymes and fermentation reactions [24, 41]

3. Wilting—brought on by vascular infections [42]

4. Brown discoloration—polyphenol oxidase activity of the microflora may contribute to browning [43]

5. Fermentative spoilage—fermentation of carbohydrates to produce acid, gas or alcohol.

Yeasts have the ability to ferment simple carbohydrates to produce alcohol, gas and flavour components such as esters, acids and higher alcohols, and the ability of some species to grow at relatively low temperatures (10–15°C). Less fermentative species, such as P.
*membranifaciens*, *Candida krusei* and *Kluyveromyces*, may also spoil fresh-cut products through the formation of films or off-odours [44, 45]. Pseudomonads may also contribute to the yellowing of vegetable products during storage, through the production of the ripening hormone ethylene [46, 47]. LAB leads to fermentation of sugars to produce acid and gas, which is undesirable in fresh-cut products. Their fermentative metabolism and ability to grow in anaerobic conditions enables lactic acid bacteria to cause spoilage, such as souring of the product, gas production and slime formation [48, 49].

#### 1.8 Need for rapid assessment of microbial spoilage

Quality of minimally processed produce is measured in terms of colour, texture and microbial quality. Loss of colour and texture can be monitored with analytical instruments or sensory analysis. Moreover, microbial quality assessment is an objective indicator of quality of fresh produce that also provides a measure of safety of the produce. Conventional methods such as microscopy [50], plate count method, biological techniques (e.g. PCR & real time PCR) [51, 52] and immunological methods (e.g. ELISA) [53, 54] have been widely used for quantitative microbial measurement. They are objective and reliable but time-consuming, labour-intensive and destructive, thereby not very suitable for rapid and online measurement. Moreover, trained or skilled personnel are needed to operate the equipment. Food safety is one of the main objectives of food industry and application of Hazard Analysis and Critical Control Point (HACCP) is a prerequisite during handling, processing and distribution. Microbial contamination always has a negative impact on the food quality and human health [55, 56, 57]. Foods containing none or minimal microbial contamination will reduce food hazard thereby building consumer confidence. Therefore, microbial evaluation is an essential step during the food processing, in order to guarantee food quality and safety. Novel techniques are therefore warranted for improving the detection efficiency and reducing cost.

#### 1.9 Detection of microbial spoilage based on biochemical markers

Quality of fruits during storage is influenced by two major processes. On the one hand, fruits are living materials, as they keep respiring after harvesting, resulting in different physiological processes [58]. The produce is also prone to microbial contamination with different types of micro-organisms during pre-harvest/post-harvest. The composition of the microbiological population can vary depending on the handling and processing protocols followed. Once fruits are minimally processed, micro-organisms can further influence different quality attributes due to metabolite production as a result of microbiological activity [59]. The correlation between biochemical changes associated with microbial growth during storage has been demonstrated to be a useful quantitative measure to monitor quality of fresh cut produce [16].

Sugars, organic acids, and amino acids significantly contribute to sweetness and aroma of fruits. Sweetness and aroma are the two most important quality indicators in fruits. [60, 61]. In addition, organic acids are important flavor precursors and energy sources in plant cells [62]. Metabolite production or sugar consumption in fruits and vegetables has been reported [56, 63]. A range of volatile organic compounds produced by yeast on strawberry agar such as acetone, ethyl acetate, ethanol, isopropyl acetate, ethyl butyrate, 1-propanol, 2-methyl-1-propanol, 1-butanol, 2-methyl-1-propanol, 1-hexanol and hexyl acetate were noted [64]. A simultaneous decrease in sugar concentration was also observed. Ethyl esters were formed when ethanol reached to a high concentration toxic to microbes, thus detoxifying the effects of ethanol. Several studies have also been carried out on off-odour production resulting from changes in volatile composition as well as the impact on changes in organic acid. [65, 66, 67, 68]. Lactic acid production was shown to increase with subsequent reduction of malic acid in minimally processed cantaloupe under airtight chambers [23]. Total amino acid content also decreased rapidly at higher storage temperature. The type of microbial species present at

different storage conditions and post processing operation finally influences the qualitative and quantitative composition of biochemical indicators. Comprehensive profiling of the metabolic changes due to microbial activity is therefore currently being targeted for correlation with microbial counts.

#### 1.10 Instrumental technique for online monitoring of microbial quality

Recently some interesting analytical approaches based on the biochemical changes occurring in the food have been proposed for rapid and quantitative assessment of microbial quality in fresh produce. These include imaging [69], spectroscopic [70, 71], hyperspectral imaging [72, 73], & e-nose [74]. Imaging technique gives the morphological information in the form of pixels that registers external deformities or structural defects. Spectroscopic techniques evaluate the biochemical changes in the form of spectra. E nose provides the volatile changes associated with product spoilage in the form of signals. This comprehensive information obtained in the form of pixels, spectra or signal is multi- dimensional and requires advanced statistical tools to develop correlation with microbial growth. Thus, development of a "robust system" that can automatically classify the input into a "diagnostic tool" based on extracted variables is necessary before widespread adoption of such an analytical tool. The application of multivariate statistical methods and predictive tools (Partial least square regression, artificial neural network etc.) can be used for qualitative and quantitative estimation of microbial quality.

#### **1.10.1 Fourier Transform Infrared Spectroscopy**

Fourier transform infrared spectroscopy (FTIR) is a fast, easy to use, reagent less and non-destructive technique for obtaining biochemical information of food samples. Owing to its benefits it has attracted considerable interest and several potential applications has been explored in food and related sector [75]. Molecular vibrations that are excited by infrared radiation are monitored by FTIR. Eventually infrared spectrum represents a "fingerprint" which is the characteristic of the biochemical composition. This technique has been widely explored in muscle food for microbial spoilage [70, 76, 77, 78, 79].

### <u>1.10.2 Headspace Solid Phase Micro-Extraction Gas Chromatography & Mass-</u> spectrometry (HS-SPME-GC/MS)

HS-SPME-GC/MS is a rapid solvent free technique that employs SPME for extraction of volatiles from the headspace of the foodstuff. Several volatile changes associated during the process of food spoilage provide the biochemical information about the status of food. GC-MS, a hyphenated analytical technique separates the volatiles which are subsequently fragmented and further identified based on their mass. Volatilomics, is the field of detection, characterization and quantification of volatile metabolites from the biological system. This field has recently gained importance in several areas of food science such as food safety, quality and food authenticity. Different aspects such as sensory, microbial, biochemical and nutritional attributes of several foodstuffs based on food volatiles are exploited using GC-MS because of rapid advancement of this analytical technique in recent years, easy sample preparation and rapid and on-line techniques for extraction. The processes of washing, peeling and chopping cause damage to the fruits. The accompanying reactions allow the formation of volatiles such as alcohols, aldehydes, terpenes, esters and acids in fresh cut fruits. Compounds that are frequently detected in many fruits are terpenoids such as linalool, geranyl acetate, limonene, etc. A common pattern in most fruits as far as maturity is concerned, is presence of C-6 aldehydes and alcohols in high concentration at the beginning of maturation process. As the desired level of maturity is approached, a decreasing trend in the content of aldehydes and an increase in esters is observed [80]. Several studies conducted on food matrix have documented marker volatile compounds such as 2-methyl butanol, 3-methyl butanol and 2,3-butanediol, alcohol, ethyl esters that are linked with vegetables, fruits & meat spoilage. They are the common metabolites of many bacteria and yeast under various storage conditions [65, 66, 68].

#### **1.11 Chemometric based intelligent system for quality assessment**

The enormous volume of information generated by the analytical tools demand application of various multivariate statistical tools for data analysis. Multivariate analysis also coined as chemometrics can be defined as "the simultaneous statistical analysis of a collection of random variables" [81]. The process involves extraction of chemically relevant information out of the enormous analytical chemical data by mathematical and statistical tools [82].

Multivariate analysis is primarily divided into two categories: unsupervised and supervised learning. Unsupervised methods "attempt to disclose naturally occurring groups and structures within the dataset without previous knowledge of any class assignment" [83]. It principally extracts the information such as patterns, trends or clusters and in turn it also facilitates performing outlier analysis. The techniques included in unsupervised learning are principal component analysis (PCA) and cluster analysis. On the other hand, supervised learning algorithms "make use of a priori knowledge of classes to guide the characterisation or classification process" [83]. These algorithms generate prediction models for classification, regression, pattern recognition or machine learning tasks. Characteristic examples of supervised learning involve Partial Least Squares (PLS) and Artificial Neural Networks (ANN), among many others.

#### **<u>1.11.1 Unsupervised learning</u>**

#### **1.11.1.1 Principal Component Analysis**

Datasets with large number of variables will have large dimensionality in data, redundancies & correlation among variables. Principal Component Analysis (PCA) is the most commonly used technique for dimensionality reduction, data compression and feature extraction [84, 85]. The PCA algorithm reduces the initial number of possibly correlated variables into a new lower number of uncorrelated variables, known as the Principal Components (PCs). Geometrically, we can imagine the input data as a cloud of points in a highdimensional space. As illustrated in Figure 3, this cloud of points is probably longer in a certain direction of the pattern space; in this direction the data appear to be most different and PCA draws the first axis (PC<sub>1</sub>). The first PC places all points the farthest apart from each other, extracting thus the highest variance. Similarly, a perpendicular to the first PC axis is drawn for the second PC (PC<sub>2</sub>), which accounts for the second highest variance. The process is repeated to get multiple orthogonal principal components. Each successive orthogonal axis displays a decreasing amount of the total variance.



Figure 3. Extracting the principal components

#### 1.11. 2 Supervised learning

#### **1.11.2.1 Partial Least Square Regression**

Partial Least square regression (PLS-R) is a multivariate regression tool utilised for prediction of dependent variable (Y) from multivariate independent variables (X). Its goal is to predict or analyse a set of dependent variables from a set of independent variables or predictors. This prediction is achieved by extracting from the predictors a set of orthogonal factors called latent variables (LV) which have the best predictive power. PLS regression searches for a set of latent variables that performs a simultaneous decomposition of X and Y with the constraint that these components explain as much as possible the covariance between X and Y. The number of LVs selected for model building depends on the data. Building the model on more latent variables improves the model fit to the observed data, but extracting too many factors can cause over-fitting, that is tailoring the model too much to the current data that leads to the detriment of future predictions. The PLS procedure enables you to choose the number of latent variables by cross validation, that is, fitting the model to part of the data and minimizing the prediction error for the unfitted part. Various methods of cross validation are available, including one-at-a-time validation, splitting the data into blocks, and test set validation. PLS-Regression is a preferred choice when the variables are collinear and number of variables are larger than number of observations.

#### 1.11.2.2 Artificial neural networks

Artificial neural networks (ANNs) are biologically inspired computational networks. ANNs works on similar principles as the human brain with two key similarities between biological neural networks and ANNs. First, the building blocks of both networks are simple computational devices that are highly interconnected. Second, the connections between neurons determine the function of the network. A human brain consists of approximately  $10^{10}$ neurons, computing elements, which communicate through a connection network (approximately  $10^4$ connections per element). ANNs function as parallel distributed computing networks and are analogous to biological neural systems in some basic characteristics [86, 87]. Multilayer perceptrons (MLPs) with back propagation learning algorithms, also called multilayer feed forward neural networks, are very popular and are used more than other neural network types for a wide variety of problems. MLPs are based on a supervised procedure, i.e., the network builds a model based on examples in the data with known outputs. An MLP has to extract this relation solely from the presented examples, which together are assumed to implicitly contain the necessary information for this relation. An MLP comprises three layers (input, hidden, and output) with nonlinear computational elements (also called neurons and processing units). The information flows from input layer to output layer through the hidden layer connected to neurons in the adjacent layers. These connections are represented as weights (connection intensity) in the computational process. The weights play an important role in propagation of the signal in the network. They contain the knowledge of the neural network about the problem-solution relation. The number of neurons in the input layer depends on the number of independent variables in the model, whereas the number of neurons in the output layer is equal to the number of dependent variables. The number of output neurons can be single or multiple (Figure 3).



Figure 3: Network architecture of ANN

In the development of data-driven models, the dataset has to be split into two subsets which are respectively used for training and validation/testing. The proportion may be 1:1, 2:1, 3:1, etc. for these two sets. However, the training set still has to be large enough to be representative of the problem and the test set has to be large enough to facilitate correct validation of the network. This procedure of partitioning the data is called k-fold cross validation, sometimes also called the hold-out procedure [88, 89, 90].

#### **1.12 Intelligent packaging system for real time monitoring of spoilage**

Modern-day food packaging provides containment and protection for food produce along with being informative, attractive and ease of use. Consumer demands are primarily focussed towards food products that are fresh and minimally processed. Online monitoring of the quality of the refrigerated perishables have been largely studied using several instrumental techniques which offers a rapid method to serve as control points suitable for food processing industry. However, the shelf life of these refrigerated fresh cut produce needs to be critically displayed for consumer's safety and informed choice at retail establishment. The quality loss of ready to eat fruit is dependent on its microenvironment represented in the terms of shelf life. Temperature is deemed to be the most important external factor controlling food spoilage. Storage temperature has a direct influence on the kinetics of the chemical and biological changes that occur in food products. Usually shelf life information given in the form of 'best before' or 'use by' dates are based on assumptions of either a most probable average temperature for the food or a worst case temperature exposure. This may lead to unacceptable quality before the stated end of shelf life in temperature abusive condition or may lead to waste of perfectly good product. This problem could be solved if a way could be devised to monitor the temperature history of the product and to estimate the remaining shelf life. Time temperature indicators (TTI) offer a potential solution; these are smart, inexpensive, colour

changing labels that can be attached to the food package most suitable for retail establishments and consumers to monitor the quality of the package.

#### 1.12.1 TTI's for microbial quality assessment

TTIs rely on modelling and predictive behaviour of microbial growth when temperature abuse occurs. Temperature dependence of microbial activity on food is an established fact and is a primary cause of spoilage in fresh cut industry [1]. It also serves as operational check point for quality and safety assurance in such products. Effective application of TTI requires systematic study of parameter governing shelf life by establishing correlation with the primary cause of spoilage. Subsequently, the TTI response in the form of visual change should match the quality loss of food. This requires thorough kinetic studies of colour development of TTI as well as the product spoilage parameter at different storage temperatures. Several TTI's have been previously worked out based on different principles such as polymerization, chemical, microbial and enzymatic reaction which has been reviewed extensively in literature [91]. TTI has been widely applied in the food industry for fresh milk, frozen fish, meat, sea food and frozen vegetables to reflect the time temperature history [92, 93, 94]. However, applications of TTI are not explored for minimally processed refrigerated fruits based on the literature data, although use of several commercial TTI's for application to this food commodity has been suggested [95]. Thus, the current study attempts to examine the real time application of cheap chemical TTI on these commodities never explored before.

#### **1.13. Selection of minimally processed fruits**

Minimal processing of fruit is important to supply it in a convenient form for its wider consumer demands, yet the produce should maintain fresh like attributes without losing its nutritional quality and the product should have a shelf life sufficient to make its distribution feasible to its intended consumers.

#### **<u>1.13.1. Minimally processed jackfruit bulbs</u>**

Jackfruit is a tropical fruit, native to India which is rich in energy, dietary fiber, minerals, and vitamins moreover; it lacks saturated fat or cholesterol. India is the second largest producer of the fruit in the world and is considered as the motherland of jackfruit (*Artocarpus heterophyllus*). It is grown in an area of 97,536 ha with annual production of 348 million fruits and productivity of 3,568 fruits per ha. [96]. The fruit is very bulky ranging from 5 - 70 kgs. Their large size makes them cumbersome to process. Recently minimal processing of jackfruit has gained importance due to ease in serving portion for large and difficult to peel fruit and reduction in cost of packaging and transportation. The jackfruit bulbs are commercially sold in supermarkets in India as minimally processed and packed product.

#### **1.13.2 Minimally processed pomegranate arils**

Pomegranate (*Punica granatum*) is an exotic fruit bearing deciduous shrub. Aril is the specialized outgrowth from the funiculus (attachment point of the seed) that covers or is attached to the seed. India ranks first in the world with respect to pomegranate cultivation area (0.125 million ha) and production (1.14 million tonnes) [97]. Pomegranate consumption is limited, since extracting the pomegranate arils is very difficult and time consuming therefore consumption is not widespread. Commercial production of pomegranate arils is now available with different technologies available in market [98]. Thus, boosting opportunity in minimal processing industries provides desirable options for consumers [99]. However, minimally processed pomegranate seed have a greatly reduced post-harvest life compared to whole fruit. This commodity is highly prone to microbial contamination because of removal of thick protective cuticle.

#### **1.13.3 Minimally processed pineapple slices**

Pineapple (*Ananas comosus*) is one of the tropical fruit which has huge economic importance for its excellent flavor and taste. Minimal processing of pineapple requires skill and provides convenience to consumer and motivation to consume this health boosting fruit with essential minerals, fiber and vitamins. In India, minimally processed pineapple consumption has become increasingly popular in urban population living in metropolitan cities. Microbial quality assessment of minimally processed pineapple available in Indian market has been studied previously [100].

#### **1.14 Research Hypothesis**

According to the report submitted by planning commission India, up to 18% of the fruit and vegetables produced in the country gets spoiled during its transport from farm to fork. The production of fruits and vegetables has increased to 170 % in a decade. With increased awareness of health benefits associated with consumption of fruits and vegetables there has been an increased consumer demand for these food commodities. However, uncontrolled postharvest loss of these perishable foodstuffs during storage and transportation has led to higher market price (approx. by 20%) in the last decade. It is therefore crucial to control spoilage of these products in order to increase availability and affordability.

Minimal processing of fruits is one of the processing approaches that have gained increase in consumer demand in food processing sector. The consumption of minimally processed food products including ready-to-eat and ready-to-cook has increased worldwide in last decade due to their convenience, freshness and improved quality. Total microbial load has been used by quality assurance departments in the fresh-cut industry as an objective indicator for quality of fresh-cut minimally processed fruit products [1]. However, traditional microbial enumeration techniques to determine the microbial load are cumbersome, destructive and time

consuming, thus making timely detection of food spoilage very difficult and challenging [2]. Therefore, it is of interest to develop rapid methods for microbial quality assessment. Rapid evaluation of microbial quality has been previously studied on meat and fish products using techniques such as FTIR [101, 102], hyperspectral imaging [73] and electronic nose [103]. However very few reports on processed fruits exist in current literature even though they have a short shelf life and are highly susceptible to microbial spoilage. The aim of the study is to investigate the possible biochemical changes and explore for possible specific markers pertaining to fruit spoilage process. The final goal of the research is to develop a measurement system which rapidly predicts the microbial spoilage from biochemical changes as measured by instrumental analysis of the minimally processed product. The theory behind the method is that the microbial activity brings about several changes in the biochemical metabolite during the spoilage process. Thus, monitoring the volatile profile & other non-volatile biochemical changes of minimally processed food product may determine the spoilage status. GC-MS and FTIR will be exploited to monitor changes in the product which will then be correlated with the microbial counts. Finally, sensor-based assessment of the microbial quality of the packed minimally processed food will be performed. It is anticipated that the technology produced from this research will give a viable and low-cost solution to help minimize preventable food waste from consumers as well as improving food industry process efficiency, especially in the field of food supply chain management.

#### 1.15 Aims & Objective of the work

The present study aims at evaluating analytical techniques such as GC/MS & FTIR as rapid detection methods for microbial quality status of minimally processed food products. A new sensor such as time temperature sensor based on colour responses will also be developed for rapid monitoring freshness of minimally processed perishables.

#### Objective

- To evaluate the microbial quality of minimally processed fruits (jackfruit, pomegranate, pineapple) during the storage.
- 2. To evaluate the biochemical changes in minimally processed fruits during storage using various techniques such as GC/MS and FTIR.
- 3. To correlate microbial growth with instrumental data obtained, using various multivariate statistical techniques such as principal component analysis, partial least square regression analysis, artificial neural networks, etc.
- 4. To identify various biochemical changes in minimally processed fruits responsible for observed correlations between microbial quality and instrumental data.
- 5. Possible development of sensor based on identified biochemical changes for detection



Figure 4. Schematics of the work carried out in the thesis

## Chapter 2

## **Materials and Methods**

#### 2.1 Materials

### 2.1.1. Minimal processing and storage of fruit samples 2.1.1.1 Minimal processing of Jackfruit

Jackfruit (*Artocarpus heterophyllus*) of brownish yellow skin colour at optimum ripening stage was procured from local fruit markets of Mumbai, India (Weight – 7 to 15 Kg). The fruits were opened by manually cutting along the axis using sharp-edged stainless steel knives and the bulbs were removed from rind. The bulbs were light yellow in colour, fibrous and slightly juicy. The processed fruits were packed and immediately stored at 4 °C. Segregation of samples for storage at different conditions was carried out after final processing and packaging.

#### 2.1.1.2 Minimal processing of Pomegranate

Pomegranate (*Punica granatum*) at fully ripened stage was procured from local market in Mumbai. The healthy fruits uniform in size and appearance were chosen for extraction of pomegranate arils. Fruits were washed to remove all adhered dust with running tap water before cutting. Husks were cut in a cone shape from the top and carefully sliced till bottom using sharp knife and the arils were manually extracted. All the extracted arils were collected in trays and maintained at 4 °C until completion of the processing steps. The collected pomegranate arils were mixed to ensure random and homogenous packaging.

#### 2.1.1.3 Minimal processing of Pineapple

Ripe pineapples (*Ananas comosus*) were procured from local market in Mumbai. Pineapples were peeled and cut into thin slices (thickness, 0.2 cm) and mixed to ensure random and homogenous packaging. The slices were shifted to cooled incubators (4 °C) until complete processing.

#### 2.1.1.4 Packaging and storage

75 g of sample (jackfruit bulbs, pomegranate arils and pineapple slices) were placed in polystyrene trays (9 cm x 9 cm x 2.5 cm), packaged by wrapping with cling film (Flexo film wraps ltd. Aurangabad, Maharashtra, India) and then sealed tightly to avoid any leakage. The packed samples were stored at 4 °C and 10 °C to replicate the market conditions of storage. The number of packages stored and the final storage days of all the three minimally processed fruits is given in Table 4 below. Samples were withdrawn until total viable aerobic bacterial counts (TVC) reached > 7 log CFU g<sup>-1</sup> and no further increase in counts was observed after achieving stationary phase.

Fruit samples	4 °C			10 °C		
	No. of samples	Final	storage	No. of samples	Final storage	
		period			period	
Jackfruit	23	19 d		32	6 d	
Pomegranate	21	28 d		72	6 d	
Pineapple	32	22 d		42	6 d	

Table 4. Total number of samples and the final storage period for all the three fruit samples

d- days

#### 2.1.2 Withdrawal of samples for analysis

Withdrawal of stored packages kept at 10 °C was carried out every day from day 0 till the product spoiled. Samples stored at 4 °C were withdrawn every  $3^{rd}$  day of storage. The packed products were stored in high precision (± 0.5 °C) incubation chambers (MIR-153, Sanyo Electric Co., Osaka, Japan). For every storage day, samples were withdrawn in triplicate and microbial, HS-SPME-GCMS and FTIR analysis was carried out. Samples were initially subjected to microbial quality assessment using standard plate count method followed by instrumental analysis.

#### 2.1.3 Microbial analysis

The enumeration of microorganisms was made using standard plate count techniques. Each packet was opened in a laminar flow cabinet and a 25 g sample was then aseptically transferred to stomacher bag (Seward, UK) containing 225 ml of sterile saline. The sample was homogenized (230 rpm, 1 min) using a stomacher (Model: 400 circulator, Seward, UK). Serial dilutions of these samples were prepared in sterile saline (0.9 %) solution. 1 ml of appropriate dilution was then pour plated in plate count agar (PCA) for total viable aerobic bacterial counts (TVC) and potato dextrose agar (PDA) for total yeast and mould count (Y&M). PCA plates were incubated at 37 °C for 48 h, while PDA plates were incubated at 28 °C for 4 days. The microbial load was determined in the form of colony forming units (CFU). Results were expressed as Log<sub>10</sub> CFU/g.

#### 2.1.4 Headspace gas chromatography and mass spectrometric analysis (HS-GCMS)

Packages of minimally processed jackfruit were incubated at 37 °C for 45 min. Headspace volatiles were then extracted by inserting a pre-conditioned SPME (Solid Phase Micro Extraction) -PDMS/DVB/CAR (50/30  $\mu$ m polydimethylsiloxane (PDMS)/ carboxen (CAR)/ divinyl benzene (DVB), Supelco, Bellefonte, PA) fibre through a septum pasted on polystyrene tray under extraction conditions of 37 °C for 20 min. After extraction, the fibre was exposed from SPME assembly injected in GC-MS injection port. In case of pomegranate arils (25 g in 2.5 ml distilled water) and pineapple slices (30 g in 7 ml distilled water) the samples were homogenized in omni mixer (Sorvall, Waterbury, CT) for 3 min at a speed corresponding to the mark 2.5 on the instrument. Resultant slurry was strained through muslin cloth and then centrifuged at 12,850 g for 10 min at 4 ° C. 15 mL of the juice was added in SPME vial

containing 4.5 g of NaCl. 3-hexen-1-ol at final concentration of 28 ug/L was used as internal standard. Headspace volatile compounds were isolated using a pre-conditioned (250 °C, 5 min) SPME fiber as above. Conditions of extraction were: sample equilibration; 40 °C for 10 min with magnetic stirring, fibre exposure for absorption of volatiles; 10 min at same conditions, desorption; on the injection port kept at 250°C for 2 min. The length of the fibre in the headspace was always kept constant. Before each analysis, the fibre was preconditioned to remove any volatile contaminant by exposing on the injector port for 10 min. Analysis was carried out on GCMS (QP2020, Shimadzu Corporation, Japan) equipped with a Rxi-5ms capillary column (length = 10 m, inner diameter = 0.1 mm, film thickness = $0.1 \mu$ m, Restek Corporation, USA). Helium was used as a carrier gas at a constant flow of 0.4 ml/min. The injector port was equipped with a liner (0.75 mm ID, supelco) suitable for SPME analysis. Injections were conducted in split mode with a split ratio of 5. GC temperature settings were: Initial oven temperature was 40 °C with a hold time of 5 min. The oven temperature was then increased to 200 °C with change in rate of 13 °C per minute and finally to 280 °C at the rate of 33 °C per minute. Oven was maintained at final temperature for 3 min. The interface temperature was set at 280 °C. MS parameters were: ionization voltage 70 eV, electron multiplier voltage, 1 kV and scan mode from m/z 35 to 500. The peaks were identified by comparing the Kovat indices based on a homologous series of n-alkanes (C5-C24, Aldrich chemical company, WI, USA) with that of standard compounds as well as from MS data available in the Wiley and NIST library (NIST/EPA/NIH, 2014 compilation). Automated mass detection and identification (AMDIS) software (v 2.62) was used for identification and quantification of target compounds with match factor 90. The peak areas of the targeted volatile compounds were evaluated and quantified based on internal standard to generate a data matrix of the identified volatile compounds.

#### 2.1.5 Fourier transform infrared (FTIR) spectroscopy analysis

Thin slices of jackfruit and the juice extracted for pomegranate aril and pineapple slices (juice preparation mentioned in section 2.2.3) were used for FTIR analysis. FTIR spectra was obtained by placing the sample on a ZnSe  $45^{\circ}$  ATR (Attenuated Total Reflectance) crystal of the FTIR spectrometer (Jasco, 4100) equipped with a DLaTGS (deuterated 1-alanine doped triglycene sulphate) detector with KBr beam splitter. The spectrometer was controlled by Jasco spectra manager version 2 software to collect spectra in the range of wave number 4000–650 cm<sup>-1</sup>, accumulating 40 scans with a resolution of 4 cm<sup>-1</sup>. Sample analysis was done in duplicate and mean values of measurements was later used. Background scans were obtained from the cleaned blank surface of the crystal before each sample analysis to avoid any contaminating peaks. After each sampling, the crystal surface was thoroughly cleaned with distilled water and dried with lint free tissue.

#### 2.1.5.1 Data pre-processing of FTIR data

FTIR spectral data in range of 2000 to 800 cm<sup>-1</sup> was used for data analysis of jackfruit samples and FTIR data in range of 2000 to 1000 cm<sup>-1</sup> was utilized for data analysis of pomegranate and pineapple samples. This spectral range was utilized to obtain metabolic fingerprint of pomegranate juice during storage. There were hardly any peaks detected in the remaining spectral region. Spectra obtained were baseline corrected and smoothed using the Savitzky-Golay algorithm of Spectra Manager software (Jasco, Japan). FTIR data was then pre-processed in two different ways before correlating with the microbial quality. A) FTIR spectral data was exported in ASCII format to Microsoft excel. This processed data is henceforth termed as FTIR spectral data. B) First derivative of FTIR spectral data was calculated by Savitsky-Golay (SG) procedure using a fourth order polynomial with five points. This processed data was then exported in ASCII format to Microsoft excel and henceforth termed as FTIR first derivative spectral data. Data obtained was subsequently mean centered and standardized before further statistical analysis.

#### 2.1.6 Principal component analysis (PCA)

PCA is an exploratory qualitative method that accomplishes two major tasks, data reduction i.e. compression of data without affecting original data structure and thereby also allows graphical representation of the data. It displays relationship amongst samples and variables and highlights the most informative variable from the large data set. It generates set of few uncorrelated variable designated as principal components (PCs) that contains valuable information of similarities and differences amongst variables and sample. PCA was applied on GCMS and FTIR data (FTIR spectral data & FTIR first derivative data; Section 2.1.5.1) of all the three fruits as variables for stored fruit samples to study the effect of storage on samples stored at 4 & 10 °C. The PCA type used was Pearson in XLSTAT\_v 2013.4.05 (Addinsoft Co., Paris, France), that standardises the data before PCA operations.

#### 2.1.7 Partial least square regression modelling

The PLS algorithm built a linear (or polynomial) relationship between X and Y matrices. PLS works on the basis of extracting a smaller number of orthogonal latent variables (LVs) that are linear combinations of the original (X). For building PLS-R model, dataset was randomly partitioned into training and testing subset (80:20). Test data were not employed in any step of training the PLS model but they were used exclusively to determine its performance. A series of PLS models were created using a number of latent variables ranging from 1 to 8, hence 8 models were developed in total for each analysis. The performance of PLS models generated were evaluated based on standard error of prediction (SEP). Final regression models were prepared using that number of latent variables which on further increase resulted in either constant or increased SEP. The performance parameters of the resulting model were then

evaluated for the test set. XLSTAT v 2013.4.05 (Addinsoft Co., Paris, France), available as an add-in software to MS-Excel, was used to perform PLS analysis. The performance of PLS models generated were evaluated based on standard error of prediction (SEP), accuracy factor ( $A_f$ ) and Bias factor ( $B_f$ ). PLS-R models were built for GCMS and FTIR data (FTIR spectral data & FTIR first derivative data, Section 2.1.5.1) of all the fruit samples at both the storage temperature.

#### 2.1.8 Artificial neural network modelling

Nonlinear neural multiple layer perceptron (MLP) network was applied for prediction of TVC and Y&M. In the present study, back propagation (BP), which is the most commonly used training algorithm for neural networks, was employed. Original GCMS and FTIR data due to large number of input variables (volatiles or wave numbers) is not suitable for ANN training and secondly, the strong correlation among volatiles and FTIR variables (i.e. wavenumbers), would seriously deteriorate the modeling procedure. Therefore, uncorrelated principal components (PCs) were utilized as input variables. Volatile profile of GCMS data and processed FTIR data (FTIR spectral and first derivative data) was first subjected to PCA. Principal components (PC) were then used as input variables for ANN modelling. The number of PCs extracted as input variables accounted for 95% of cumulative variance observed in the experiment. The database was randomly partitioned into a training, validation and test subset (70:15:15). Training data was employed for building and training the model while test data was not used for training but for determining performance of the model.

MLP network chosen had one hidden layer with varying number of neurons from 1 to 14. The output layer contained two nodes one for prediction of TVC and other for Y&M counts. Numbers of input neurons were kept same as number of PC's chosen in training dataset. The training algorithm utilized for ANN was Levenberg-Marquardt. Training for all architectures

was carried out for six times after re-initialization of weights for maximum of 1000 generations. However, training was stopped if the validation mean square error (MSE) showed no improvement for 6 epochs. Transfer functions for hidden and output layer were chosen as sigmoidal and hyperbolic tangent, respectively. Best neural network architecture was selected network with highest R<sup>2</sup> values of training, validation and test data and lowest training, test and validation performance errors was selected. The MLP network was developed in MATLAB version 7.0 code (Mathworks, Inc., Massachusetts, USA). ANN networks were developed in this work with GCMS and FTIR data (FTIR spectral data & FTIR first derivative data, Section 2.1.5.1) of all the fruit samples at both the storage temperature.

#### 2.1.9 Performance parameters of the generated model

To evaluate the performance of the models generated by PLS-R and ANN, various statistical parameters such as Standard error of prediction (SEP), accuracy factor, bias factor and correlation coefficient ( $R^2$ ) between the observed and predicted counts were calculated. The bias ( $B_f$ ), accuracy ( $A_f$ ) factors and SEP [102] were expressed as follows:

$$B_f = 10^{\left(\sum \log(y_i/y)/n\right)} \tag{1}$$

$$A_f = 10^{(\sum |\log(y_i/y)|/n)} \tag{2}$$

$$SEP = \left(\sqrt{\frac{\Sigma(y_i - y)^{\wedge 2}}{n}}\right) \tag{3}$$

where  $y_i$  is the predicted value of the ith observation, y is the measured value of the ith observation, and n is the number of observations.

 $A_f$  provides a measure of how close predictions are to observations while  $B_f$  gives a measure of systematic under or over prediction by the model.



Figure 5. Flow diagram for instrumental based rapid assessment of all the three fruit samples using GCMS & FTIR.

# 2.2 Preparation of Time Temperature Indicator and its evaluation for real time application

#### 2.2.1 Chemicals

Phenol and agarose were procured from Sigma (Steinheim, Germany). Ammonium per sulphate (free radical initiator) was purchased from HiMedia (Mumbai, India). Sodium carbonate, were purchased from CHEMCO chemicals, Mumbai.

#### 2.2.2 Preparation of minimally processed fruits samples

Pineapple thin slices (0.5cm) were obtained after removing the peel and cutting it into slices, pomegranates were manually processed to obtain arils and jackfruit was processed to obtain ripe bulbs. Minimally processed fruits (75 g each) were enclosed in polystyrene trays (75g each) using cling film (Flexo film wraps ltd. Maharashtra, India). The packaged samples were stored at constant temperature (4, 10, 20 and 37 °C) in high precision ( $\pm$  0.2 °C) temperature incubator (Panasonic Incubator, MIR-154-PE).

Withdrawal of minimally processed fruit packages stored at different temperature conditions was done on regular time interval depending on the shelf life of the product. Triplicate packages of all the minimally processed fruit from each storage temperature were sampled at appropriate time interval to allow for effective kinetic analysis of microbial growth during microbial spoilage either under isothermal or dynamic storage conditions. All the experiments were conducted twice. Table 5 provides the final storage period for all the fruit samples.

Fruit samples	4 °C	10 °C	20 °C	37 °C
Pineapple	528h (22 d)	168h (7 d)	77h (3.2 d)	23h
Pomegranate	668h (27 d)	240h (10 d)	96h (4 d)	28h
Jackfruit	456h (19 d)	264h (11 d)	69h (3d)	28h

Table 5: Final days of storage for minimally processed fruit samples

h-hours; d - days

#### 2.2.3 Microbial analysis of minimally processed fruit samples

TVC and Y&M counts were evaluated during storage for all the three minimally processed fruit samples as detailed in Section 2.1.3.

#### 2.2.4 Microbial growth rate kinetics in minimally processed fruits

The growth data of both TVC and Y&M in the stored fruit samples at different constant temperatures were modelled as a function of time using Baranyi and Roberts model (1994) [104]. For curve fitting, DMFit program of IFR (Institute of Food Research, Reading, UK) available in Combase (2020) was applied. Curve fitting allowed the estimation of the kinetic parameters like the maximum growth specific rate  $\mu_{max}$  (h<sup>-1</sup>).

For determination of activation energy (E $\alpha$ ) of microbial spoilage, the temperature dependence of the maximum growth rate  $\mu_{max}$  (h<sup>-1</sup>) of TVC and Y&M for all the fruit samples at different storage temperature was modelled using Arrhenius equation. The logarithmic function of maximum growth rate was plotted against the reciprocal of temperature to obtain the activation energy (E $\alpha$ ) of the microbial reaction.

$$ln \mu_{max} = ln A_{ref} - \frac{E\alpha}{R} \left(\frac{1}{T} - \frac{1}{Tref}\right)$$
(4)

The logarithmic function of  $\mu_{max}$  was plotted against the reciprocal of storage temperature (T) in Kelvin. Data was fitted in linear regression and the activation energy (E $\alpha$ ; kJ/mol) was calculated from the slope of the curve.

#### 2.2.5 Preparation of TTI prototypes

TTI hydrogel were prepared containing sodium carbonate (Na<sub>2</sub>CO<sub>3</sub>), Ammonium per sulfate (APS) and phenol using 2 % agarose. Phenol undergoes oxidative browning in presence of free radical generator APS under alkaline conditions aided by sodium carbonate with colour changing from transparent to dark brown. Aqueous solution of Na<sub>2</sub>CO<sub>3</sub> of different concentrations in the range of 23-59 mM and freshly prepared APS in distilled water (21-43 mM) were added in the microtiter 96-well plate. Freshly prepared 2 % (wt/vol) phenol in distilled water (50µl) was added to the mixture. Finally, 100 µl of 2 % agarose solution was added to the reaction mixture, mixed thoroughly and allowed to solidify at 4 °C for 10 mins. Solidified hydrogels of different combinations of TTI (Table 6) were incubated at different temperatures (10, 20, 30, 37 and 45°C) to observe the colour change at regular intervals for different time period to attain the final chronochromic change. These experiments were repeated twice and duplicate samples were kept in microtitre plate. The absorbance of the developed TTI prototypes was recorded at regular intervals at 440 nm using microplate spectrophotometer (Thermo Scientific<sup>TM</sup>, Multiskan Go, Finland).

Table 6: Different combination of TTI prototype with varying concentration of sodium carbonate and APS. Different concentrations of APS are depicted as A (21 mM); B (32 mM); C (43 mM). Concentrations of Na<sub>2</sub>CO<sub>3</sub> are shown as 1 (23 mM), 2 (35.4 mM), 3(47 mM), 4 (59 mM).

	Na <sub>2</sub> CO <sub>3</sub>	$\longrightarrow$ 1	2	3	4
	APS	23 mM	35.4 mM	47mM	59mM
А	21 mM	A1	A2	A3	A4
В	32 mM	B1	B2	B3	B4
С	43 mM	C1	C2	C3	C4

## 2.2.6 Determination of rate constant and Arrhenius parameter of time temperature indicator

According to the indicator kinetics described by Taoukis and Labuza [105], the color change of the TTI can be represented as follows

$$X = \underline{-d[A]}_{dt} = k [A]^n = k_A \exp(-Ea/RT) [A]^n$$
(5)

Where X is rate of change in colour of TTI, A is the absorbance measured at 440 nm, n is the reaction order, and k is the reaction rate constant. The rate constant is an exponential function of inverse absolute temperature, T ( $^{\circ}$ K) given by the shown Arrhenius expression, where k<sub>A</sub> is a constant and Ea is the activation energy of the reaction that controls quality loss and R is the universal gas constant (8.314 kJ/mol).

The equation (1) can be transformed as the following one

$$Log X = logk + n log [A]$$
(6)

Log of rate of change in absorbance (Log X) was plotted versus log of absorbance (log [A]). Value of k was calculated from intercept of this plot. For every TTI prototype, value of k was calculated at each storage temperature. The temperature dependence of a chemical reaction is given by Arrhenius expression. Therefore, the estimation of activation energy of the chemical reaction of TTI can be described by the Arrhenius equation expressed in logarithmic terms

$$lnk = ln A_{pef} - \frac{E\alpha}{R} \left(\frac{1}{T} - \frac{1}{Tref}\right)$$
(7)

Where k is rate constant ( $h^{-1}$ ), Ea is activation energy (kJ/mol), T is temperature (in K), A <sub>pef</sub> is pre-exponential factor ( $h^{-1}$ ) and R is universal gas constant.

The logarithmic function of k was plotted against the 1/T where T is storage temperature in Kelvin. Data was fitted in linear regression and the activation energy (Ea; kJ/mol) was calculated from the slope of the curve.

**Statistical analysis:** A full factorial screening experimental design (Design Expert 8.0, Stat-Ease Inc., USA) was performed for investigating the effect of individual variable (Sodium carbonate and APS) on the color development reaction of TTI as determined in terms of Ea. The range of the variable selected was: Na<sub>2</sub>CO<sub>3</sub>(24-59mM) and APS (21-43 mM) consisting of 12 experiments in triplicate. Experimental data were fitted in third order polynomial (quadratic) equations. Equations obtained after fitting were utilized to generated 3D plot to elucidate the relationship between response and experimental levels of variable.

### 2.3.7 Camera based rapid read out system to determine the microbial counts on a real time basis

In order to check the feasibility of developed TTI's for their use in market conditions, the selected candidate TTI hydrogels were prepared in petri plates and allowed to solidify at 4 °C for 10 mins. Later, TTI hydrogels in petriplates were kept on ice pack and cut in circles (diameter-1cm), packed in low density polyethene (LDPE) films and placed along with the minimally processed pineapple, pomegranate & jackfruit packages. Performance of TTI was

evaluated during storage both isothermally at 10 °C for 7 days and under non-isothermal conditions (to mimic possible market conditions) with periodic 24 h cycle of 16 h at 10 °C and 4 h at 15 °C then finally for 4 h at 20 °C in high precision ( $\pm$  0.5 °C) incubation chambers (MIR-153, Sanyo Electric Co., Osaka, Japan) for 5 days. Different colour intensity of TTI was captured in DSLR camera at different period of storage and microbial counts were estimated simultaneously as described in microbial analysis section above. The RGB scores were estimated by employing image processing packages in R.  $\Delta$ RGB scores were computed and were plotted against log CFU/g counts and their correlation established.

$$\Delta \text{RGB} = \sqrt{(R_{ref} - R_i)^2 + (G_{ref} - G_i)^2 + (B_{ref} - B_i)^2}$$
(8)

Where, reference value of RGB are at 0 hr just after TTI preparation whereas, i<sup>th</sup> values of RGB are at different time points.

The performance of the TTI based on the  $\Delta$ RGB for estimating TVC and Y&M were evaluated by estimating accuracy factor (A<sub>f</sub>) between observed and predicted counts expressed as equation (2).

Chapter 3

**Results & Discussion** 

# 3.1 Rapid assessment of microbial quality of minimally processed fruits using instrumental techniques

#### 3.1.1 Microbial analysis of minimally processed fruits

The tropical Indian fruits selected for the study such as jackfruit (*Artocarpus heterophyllus*), pomegranate (*Punica granatum*) and pineapple (*Ananas comosus*) are rich in nutritive value. They have wide acceptance in Indian market as minimally processed products due to cumbersome peeling and cutting techniques involved. Minimally processed packed jackfruit, pomegranate and pineapple were processed as described in materials and methods (section 2.1.1) and stored at 4 and 10 °C for different time intervals to monitor the growth of total viable counts (TVC) and yeast &mould counts (Y&M) during storage.

#### 3.1.1.1 Microbial analysis of jackfruit

The results for TVC and Y&M on packaged jackfruit samples stored at 4 °C and 10 °C are shown in Figure 6A and Figure 6B, respectively. Freshly packed samples at 0 day had TVC of <4 Log<sub>10</sub>CFU/g. The TVC on freshly packaged samples indicates level of surface contamination resulting from various processing steps such as cutting, washing and packaging. A significant (p<0.05) increase in TVC was observed during storage at both the temperatures studied. Samples stored at 4 °C demonstrated an increase in the TVC to 6 Log<sub>10</sub>CFU/g in 19 days, while for those stored at 10 °C the TVC reached 9Log<sub>10</sub>CFU/g after 6 days. Y&M counts were < 2.5 Log<sub>10</sub> CFU/g for freshly packed samples. Y&M increased to 4and 6.6 Log<sub>10</sub> CFU/g for samples kept at 4 and 10 °C, respectively, at the end of storage period. Significantly (p<0.05) higher microbial growth was observed for samples stored at 10°C as compared to samples kept at 4°C.



Figure 6. Total viable count (-) and Yeast & Mould count (-) during different storage period at 4 °C(A)and 10 °C (B) for minimally processed Jackfruit. Values represented here are mean  $\pm$  SD.

#### 3.1.1.2 Microbial analysis of pomegranate

The results for TVC and Y&M on packaged pomegranate samples stored at 4 °C and 10°C are shown in Figure7A and Figure7B, respectively. The initial microbial count (day 0, freshly packed samples) was  $\leq$ 3 LogCFU/g for both TVC and Y&M. A very slow growth for both TVC and Y&M was recorded for samples stored at 4 °C. Microbial counts (TVC and Y&M) reached to 5 Log<sub>10</sub>CFU/g on 28<sup>th</sup> day of storage at 4°C. However, a rapid increase in both TVC and Y&M was observed during storage at 10 °C (Figure7B). After storage period of 3 and 7 days at 10 °C the TVC increased to 5.8 ± 0.168 and 7.0 ± 0.44 Log<sub>10</sub>CFU/g, respectively. Y&M counts increased to 6 ± 0.38 and 7.1 ± 0.365Log<sub>10</sub>CFU/g on day 4 and 7, respectively at 10 °C. These results indicate that the packaged pomegranate sample have undergone a rapid deterioration in quality during storage at 10 °C. Interestingly, higher Y&M counts as compared to TVC counts were recorded in minimally processed pomegranate sample at all storage conditions (Figure 7). Similar observations were also noted by Caleb *et al.* [69].

This could be attributed to the fact that the lower pH (3.2) in pomegranate favours the growth of Y&M in comparison with aerobic mesophilic bacteria [106, 107].



Figure 7. Total viable count ( — ) and Yeast & Mould count ( — ) during different storage period at 4 °C(A) and 10 °C (B) for minimally processed pomegranate. Values represented here are mean  $\pm$  SD.

#### 3.1.1.3 Microbial analysis of pineapple

The initial microbial counts of freshly packed minimally processed pineapple on day 0 were found to be  $3.49 \pm 0.31$  and  $3.56 \pm 0.42 \text{ Log}_{10}$  CFU/ g for TVC and Y&M, respectively as shown in Figure 8. Samples stored at 4 °C demonstrated a marginal but significant (p<0.05) increase in the microbial counts to  $4.77 \pm 0.21$  and  $4.89 \pm 0.24 \text{ Log}_{10}$  CFU/ g for TVC and Y&M, respectively by the end of the storage period at 22 days (Figure 8A). Although, microbial counts demonstrated an increase of only 1 Log<sub>10</sub>CFU/g even after the storage period of 22 days, physiological deterioration with browning and water loss was observed in pineapple slices stored at 4°C after10 days of storage. On the contrary, samples stored at 10 °C demonstrated a rapid increase in TVC and Y&M with counts reaching to 7.92 ± 0.32 and 7.66± 0.15 Log<sub>10</sub> CFU/ g, respectively by the end of the storage period of 7 days (Figure8B).



Figure 8. Total viable count ( — ) and Yeast & Mould count ( — ) during different storage period at 4 °C (A)and 10 °C (B) for minimally processed pineapple. Values represented here are mean  $\pm$  SD.

#### 3.1.1.4 Inference from microbial analysis

The microbial load (TVC and Y&M) on fresh minimally processed fruit samples were obtained in the range of  $10^2$  to  $10^4$  CFU/g. Total counts on any fresh cut products just after processing are reported in the range of  $10^3$  to  $10^6$  CFU/g [19]. Microbial analysis revealed that temperature had significant effect on microbial growth (p<0.05). Sample stored at 4 °C did not show significant increase in microbial growth however the counts increased by 1 Log<sub>10</sub> CFU/g even after a prolonged storage period of 19, 28 and 22 days for minimally processed jackfruit, pomegranate and pineapple, respectively. Similar observations were demonstrated in the previous studies wherein it was observed that microbial counts did not increased significantly at 4 °C for minimally processed pineapple [24, 108]. Samples stored at 10 °C showed an increase in microbial growth. All the three fruit samples exceeded permissible microbial limits beyond 3 or 4 days suggesting a short microbiological shelf life. The European standards limits maximum TVC not to exceed 10<sup>7</sup> CFU/g and Y&M counts not greater than 10<sup>5</sup> CFU/g during the entire storage period for minimally processed produce [109]. Thus, it can be concluded that minimally processed products have short shelf life of few days primarily due to microbial growth beyond a storage temperature of 4 °C. Moreover, market samples are stored at temperature between 8 to 15 °C, that are additionally subjected to temperature abusive conditions during handling, transport and storage which may lead to rapid microbial growth and quality deterioration [110]. While minimally processed products are prone to rapid microbial spoilage, traditional plate count methods require long time (48-72 h) to assess microbial quality and thus may not be applicable for such products. Therefore, there is a need for development of rapid methods of assessment for microbial quality of minimally processed products.

#### 3.1.2 Biochemical changes in packed minimally processed fruit samples during storage

Microbial growth during storage could lead to several biochemical changes in the product. These biochemical changes if monitored could possibly provide an indication of extent of microbial spoilage in the product. Microbial spoilage leads to generation of volatile organic compound (VOC), several of them contributes to off-odours specific to spoilage. In this study, VOCs were targeted for monitoring product microbial quality by correlating them with microbial counts. Changes in volatile constituents during the product deterioration can be rapidly monitored by HS-SPME in combination with GCMS [68]. On the other hand, changes in the non-volatile constituents can be monitored by FTIR. It can be used directly on the surface of food to produce biochemical interpretable "fingerprints" (metabolic snapshots), thus enabling early detection of microbial spoilage [71]. Therefore, in the present work, changes in biochemical constituents were monitored both by HS-SPME-GCMS and FTIR.

#### 3.1.2.1 Analysing biochemical changes using GCMS

The total volatile profile of minimally processed jackfruit, pomegranate and pineapple during storage was studied using HS-SPME-GCMS. Qualitative and quantitative distribution of different volatiles at the beginning and end of the storage period at 4 and 10 °C is listed in Table 6, 7, 8, respectively. Changes in the volatile profile during storage at both the temperatures studied are also depicted in Figure 9, 10 and11 for the respective minimally processed products.

#### 3.1.2.1.1 Jackfruit

A total of 45 volatile compounds were detected in minimally processed jackfruit at day zero which is in accordance with that reported in previous studies [111,112]. The profile demonstrated predominance of esters followed by alcohol, aldehyde and ketone. However, there was complete absence of terpenoids, which was unique to jackfruit [113]. The major compounds isolated were methyl isovalerate, butyl acetate, 1-butanol 3-methyl acetate, 1butanol 2-methyl acetate, isoamyl isovalerate. The predominance of sweet and fruity aroma is reported to be due to dominance of esters imparting jackfruit aroma [114].




(OIT) tusrus nol latoT

Significant changes (p<0.05) in the volatiles profile of jackfruit samples was observed during storage at 4 and 10 °C (Figure 9). With respect to alcohols, varying trends were observed at different storage temperature. Ethanol, 3-methyl-1-butanol, 2-methyl-1-butanol, 1-butanol and 2-ethyl hexanol showed an increase during storage. Their concentrations were significantly (p<0.05) higher at 10 °C when compared to 4 °C (Table 6).1-hexanol and 1-nonanol showed a decreasing trend at both the storage temperatures, with a greater decrease at 4 °C due to longer storage duration up to 19 days. Aldehydes such as 2-butenal, octanal, decanal, 2-decenal, dodecanal were either unaffected or showed a slightly decreasing trend during storage. However, acetaldehyde and hexanal exhibited a significant increase at both the temperatures with greater increase at the higher storage temperature (10 °C). Esters such as methyl acetate and ethyl acetate showed an increasing trend at both the storage temperatures. Isoamyl acetate, methyl isovalerate, ethyl butyrate, butyl acetate, butanoic acid 3-methyl ethyl ester, 1-butanol 3-methyl acetate, 2-butanol 3-methyl acetate, propyl isovalerate, ethyl hexanoate, isobutyl isovalerate, hexyl acetate, butyl isovalerate, amyl butyrate, iso amyl valerate, iso amyl isovalerate, n-amyl isovalerate showed an increased content at both the temperatures studied. However, at both the storage temperatures, volatiles such as hexyl acetate, hexyl isovalerate showed a decreasing trend.

Table 6: Headspace volatile concentrations of minimally processed jackfruit during storage at 4 and 10  $^{\circ}\mathrm{C}$ 

Sr. No	Compound Name	KI	Day 0	Day 19 (at 4 °C)	Day 7 (at 10 °C)
1	acetaldehyde	412.24	0.285±0.09	110.92±19.1	966.3408±76.5
2	ethanol	512.83	1.77±0.12	539.8976±71.3	4693.7±517.3
3	methyl acetate	550.56	17.07±3.40	330±18.65	515.17±67.34
4	ethyl acetate	616.93	17.07±3.40	703±108.65	5502.17±627.34
5	2-butenal	652.21	4.01±0.65	7.01±1.55	8.8±3.37
6	1-butanol	663.21	3.24±1.5	6.81±3.11	7.2±2.50
7	propyl acetate	714.84	54.09±41.00	135.63±83.48	1032.63±478.15
8	1-butanol, 3- methyl-	732.54	4.24±1.73	3.42±0.56	294.07±53.68
9	1-butanol, 2- methyl-	735.75	2.03±0.78	59.79±20.27	270.23±110.26
10	2-butenal, 2- methyl-	739.0	8.17±2.58	44.91±26.05	4.25±2.68
11	isoamyl acetate	775.06	95.56±24.26	188.31±20.65	2691.84±732.18
12	methyl isovalerate	777.96	175.61±20.4 2	110.94±14.04	1478.22±304.65
13	hexanal	804.25	12.42±1.30	13.68±3.05	26.01±10.84
14	ethyl butyrate	806.73	14.15±8.41	24.01±4.76	2.26±0.92
15	butyl Acetate	820.54	982.35±58.3 2	812.32±371.82	3326.6±781.53
16	butanoic acid, 3- methyl-, ethyl ester	858.91	22.81±5.81	646.30±52.08	7713.18±593.26
17	1-hexanol	876.85	29.03±18.23	8.52±4.17	13.61±6.68
18	1-butanol, 3- methyl-, acetate	883.24	659.59±138. 11	860.92±356.31	5453.79±1028.45
19	1-butanol, 2- methyl-, acetate	885.71	194.93±111. 63	860.92±314.81	3469.46±1023.24
20	n-amyl acetate	920.38	21.49±4.10	2.09±0.17	3.10±0.585
21	propyl isovalerate	954.44	16.03±10.38	60.47±0.42	184.01±76.78

Sr. No	Compound Name	KI	Day 0	Day 19 (at 4 °C)	Day 7 (at 10 °C)
22	benzaldehyde	962.51	5.88±1.52	16.92±4.24	39.80±5.89
23	ethyl hexanoate	1004.21	0.29±0.16	6.90±1.92	30.32±12.85
24	octanal	1006.31	15.59±3.11	12.51±4.64	14.86±2.14
25	isobutyl	1010.18	30.62±11.62	85.68±22.60	794.31±236.11
26	p-dichlorobenzene	1012.5	35.05±7.48	158.11±21.53	0
27	hexyl acetate	1017.89	118.76±47.0 8	8.49±3.19	36.18±11.23
28	2-ethyl hexanol	1033.72	$1.25 \pm 0.37$	9.10±1.54	5.68±1.23
29	butyl Isovalerate	1050.11	57.73±6.49	24.33±11.52	129.14±36.24
30	isoamyl isobutyrate	1059.37	9.58±3.15	2.64±1.16	26.70±14.122
31	amyl butyrate	1061.69	10.73±4.07	13.38±6.16	41.72±12.23
32	1-nonanol	1075.51	10.17±6.48	$1.05 \pm 1.24$	4.03±2.33
33	isoamyl valerate	1107.53	31.47±23.96	22.27±9.13	1862.79±927.17
34	iso amyl	1111.89	79.14±64.85	406.38±133.30	522.75±287.63
35	n-amyl isovalerate	1145.89	0.16±0.14	0.36±0.08	7.26±3.19
36	benzenepropanal	1165.17	1.18±0.72	11.44±7.68	5.06±1.35
37 38	dodecane decanal	1200 1207.19	2.61±0.22 20.19±3.11	16.00±6.62 39.85±18.57	12.05±2.34 7.85±4.74
39	hexyl isovalerate	1243.80	6.3±3.13	2.87±1.36	$1.68 \pm 0.86$
40	2-decenal	1264.69	0.44±0.30	2.39±0.87	1.68±0.86
41 42	tridecane trans-dodec-5-enal	1300 1383.10	1.26±0.11 3.07±0.37	7.95±2.52 3.6±0.75	8.07±1.05 0.29±0.02
43 44	dodecanal Propanoic acid	1406	1.29±0.159	23.97±14.66	4.38±2.97
	2,2-dimethyl-, 2- phenylethyl ester	1492.12	2.56±0.07	12.44±5.12	21.24±4.82
45	butanoic acid, 3- methyl-, 3- phenylpropyl ester	1609.96	0.82±0.33	6.14±2.36	19.19±4.35

KI-kovat index; concentrations of volatiles expressed in  $\mu g/kg$ 

### 3.1.2.1.2 Pomegranate

In total 10 volatiles were identified in GC profile of pomegranate at both the storage temperature (Figure 10). They can be classified as aldehydes: hexenal, 2-hexenal; ketone: 2-octanone, ester: ethyl acetate, alcohols: ethanol, 1-heptanol, 2-ethyl, 1-hexanol, mono terpene alcohol such as terpineol, 4-terpineol, p-cymene-2-ol. Very few changes were observed in the volatile profile of pomegranate (Table 7) at both the storage temperature. Hexanal and 1-hexanol however, showed a significant increase at 10 °C (p<0.05) but remain unchanged at 4 °C. Moreover, ethyl acetate showed a low but significant decrease in concentration during storage at both the storage temperatures. No other marked trend could be observed in the volatile profile for minimally processed pomegranate during storage.



Sr. No.	Compound name	KI	Day 0	Day 22 (at 4 °C)	Day 7 (at 10 °C)
1	ethanol	515.13	0.37±0.37	1.28±0.73	0.84±0.23
2	ethyl acetate	616.93	7.97±1.78	4.79±0.78	5.41±1.02
3	hexanal	801.42	8.29±2.05	1.42±0.66	5.26±0.12
4	1-hexanol	876.85	1.08±0.45	0.825±0.13	4.10±0.98
5	2-heptanol	901.59	0.11±0.04	0.23±0.12	$0.48 \pm 0.11$
6	2-octanone	989.28	0.23±0.06	0.19±0.04	0.20±0.06
7	1-hexanol, 2- ethyl-	1033.72	1.32±0.34	0.37±0.12	0.98±0.27
8	4-terpineol	1169.77	0.018±0.003	$0.099 \pm 0.018$	0.067±0.013
9	α-terpineol	1182.55	0.79±0.18	0.75±0.11	0.81±0.24
10	p-cymene-2-ol	1295	0.81±0.32	0.28±0.11	0.77±0.34

Table 7: Headspace volatile concentrations of minimally processed pomegranate during storage at 4 and 10  $^{\circ}$ C.

KI-kovat index; concentrations of volatiles expressed in µg/kg

# 3.1.2.1.3 Pineapple

GCMS profile showed presence of 62 volatile compounds in the stored pineapple samples with a variation in volatile constituents under different temperature conditions (Figure 11). Table 8 shows the quantitative distribution of the 40 identified compounds that were present at the beginning and end of storage period. The majority of identified compounds were alcohol, esters, ketones, terpenes and aldehydes reported previously [115, 116].





Volatile profile demonstrated changes occurring during storage at 4 and 10 °C in the stored pineapple samples (Figure 11). Alcohols were found to be stable with no significant change (p>0.05) at 4 °C with the exception of 2-ethyl-1-hexanol that showed a decrease. However, a significant increase (p<0.05) in concentration of alcohols was observed at 10 °C (Table 8). Ethanol, 1-hexanol, 1-heptanol, 2-heptanol, 3-methyl-1-butanol, phenyl ethanol and 2-ethyl-1-hexanol showed no significant change (p>0.05) at 4 °C and an increase at 10 °C. Among the ketones, 2-heptanone and acetophenone showed a decreasing trend at 4 °C and an increase at 10 °C. Esters identified can be grouped into methyl esters and their corresponding ethyl esters. Methyl esters detected include methyl butanoate, methyl 2-methyl butanoate, methyl hexanoate, methyl-3-hexenoate, methyl 3-(methyl thio) propanoate, methyl octanoate. The corresponding ethyl esters were ethyl butanoate, ethyl 2-methyl butanoate, ethyl hexanoate, ethyl 3-hexenoate, ethyl 3-(methyl thio) propanoate, ethyl octanoate. It was observed that methyl esters showed a decrease at both the temperatures with the exceptions of methyl 2-methyl butanoate that showed an increase at 10 °C. Contrasting results were observed for ethyl esters that remain unchanged at 4 °C while a significant increase (p<0.05) was observed at 10 °C. Methyl, ethyl and propyl acetates showed an increase at both the temperatures. However, 1-butanol, 3-methyl-, acetate and 1-butanol, 2-methyl-, acetate showed no change at 4 °C while it increased at 10 °C.

Sr. No	Compound	KI cal	Day 0	Day 22 (For 4 °C)	Day 7 (For 10 °C)
1	ethanol	512.13	$6.96\pm0.79$	$6.80\pm0.81$	$130 \pm 12.57$
2	methyl acetate	545.96	0.00	$48.48 \pm 2.85$	$125 \pm 11.38$
3	ethyl acetate	616.63	$12.59 \pm 1.54$	$106.06\pm7.01$	$1636 \pm 123.12$
4	n propyl acetate	704.44	$0.05\pm0.01$	$0.74\pm0.08$	$15.45 \pm 1.94$
5	methyl butanoate	710.89	$6.18 \pm 1.07$	$1.02\pm0.64$	$4.61\pm0.45$
6	3-methyl, 1-butanol	723.70	$0.57\pm0.03$	$0.64\pm0.08$	$9.34 \pm 1.75$
7	methyl, 2-methyl butanoate	770.26	$11.87\pm0.82$	$3.30\pm0.88$	$50.51 \pm 6.28$
8	hexanal	801.42	$1.06\pm0.02$	$3.86\pm0.92$	$0.50\pm0.07$
9	ethyl butanoate	803.34	0.00	$1.28\pm0.07$	$82.39 \pm 3.42$
10	isobutyl acetate	828.14	$2.16\pm0.25$	$0.42\pm0.06$	0.00
11	ethyl 2- methylbutanoate	841.75	$2.30\pm0.36$	$3.60 \pm 1.23$	82.39 ± 3.44
12	1-hexanol	865.61	$1.90\pm0.04$	$3.56\pm0.12$	$3.06 \pm 1.60$
13	1-butanol, 3-methyl acetate	871.64	$0.17\pm0.04$	$0.24\pm0.03$	$114.82 \pm 24.90$
14	1-butanol, 2-methyl acetate	874.75	$3.13\pm0.77$	$0.11\pm0.05$	$30.59 \pm 4.68$
15	2- heptanone	888.29	$0.108\pm0.01$	$0.207\pm0.05$	$18.32\pm2.04$
16	2-heptanol	901.59	0.00	$0.239 \pm 0.02$	$9.59 \pm 2.24$
17	α thujene	929.89	$11.59 \pm 1.49$	$3.14\pm0.42$	$4.94\pm0.58$
18	methyl hexanoate	934.82	$107.96\pm2.58$	$3.04\pm0.58$	$63.88 \pm 4.67$
19	methyl 3-hexenoate	943.53	$0.31\pm0.08$	$0.58\pm0.15$	$2.21 \pm 1.08$
20	α sabinene	975.25	$97.91 \pm 2.04$	$20.36\pm0.61$	$44.29 \pm 6.43$
21	1-heptanol	979.95	0.00	$2.15\pm0.67$	$2.26\pm0.36$
22	ethyl-3-hexenoate	1009.02	$0.19\pm0.07$	$0.63\pm0.05$	$7.39 \pm 2.99$

**Table8:** Headspace volatile concentrations of minimally processed Pineapple during storage

Sr. No	Compound	KI cal	Day 0	Day 22 (For 4 °C)	Day 7 (For 10 °C)
23	(+)-4-carene	1013.53	$6.22\pm0.67$	$1.23 \pm 0.22$	$2.16 \pm 0.96$
24	o-cymene	1022.55	$4.84 \pm 1.18$	$25.20 \pm 1.25$	$7.04\pm2.20$
25	D- limonene	1026.89	$65.41 \pm 3.20$	$25.20\pm0.66$	$84.20\pm8.58$
26	3-(methylthio) methyl propanoate	1029.78	182.98 ± 17.13	$26.52\pm3.70$	$69.45 \pm 5.29$
27	2-ethyl-1-hexanol	1033.74	$14.17\pm4.73$	$15.45\pm2.61$	$21.98\pm3.05$
28	γ terpinene	1057.01	$9.26\pm2.57$	$2.47\pm0.86$	$5.75 \pm 1.51$
29	acetophenone	1063.97	$0.45\pm0.07$	$1.45\pm0.08$	$2.57 \pm 1.01$
30	dimethyl malonate	1074.83	$0.40\pm0.27$	$0.79\pm0.05$	$6.86 \pm 2.88$
31	2,3- butanediol,diacetate	1077.70	$0.72\pm0.029$	$1.81 \pm 0.71$	$16.65 \pm 4.9$
32	3-(methylthio) ethyl propanoate	1097.38	57.11 ± 1.01	$26.52 \pm 1.70$	428.04 ± 169.39
33 34	phenyl ethanol methyl octanoate	1109.17 1121.89	$0.00 \\ 107.51 \pm 2.32$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.07 \pm 0.01 \\ 97.61 \pm 0.45 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 41.95 \pm 4.44 \\ 74.37 \pm 16.41 \end{array}$
35	Menthol	1166.01	$18.51\pm3.09$	$10.21\pm2.43$	$62.76\pm30.65$
36	L-4-terpineol	1169.77	$55.16\pm8.02$	$1.36\pm0.54$	$3.65 \pm 1.43$
37	L-α-terpineol	1182.55	$1.45\pm0.27$	$5.47 \pm 1.08$	$20.81 \pm 4.89$
38	benzene methanol, alphamethyl-, acetate	1186.51	$1.21 \pm 0.07$	$5.16\pm0.01$	$20.79\pm7.82$
39	ethyl octanoate	1189.43	$0.26\pm0.12$	$0.55 \pm 0.06$	$55.56 \pm 12.82$
40	2-phenylethyl acetate	1252.11	$0.46\pm0.60$	0.43 ±	$3.72\pm0.85$

KI-kovat index; concentrations of volatiles expressed in  $\mu g/kg$ 

### 3.1.2.1.4 Inference from headspace volatile analysis of fruit samples

Concentration of volatiles remained more or less unaffected with no significant changes for samples stored at 4 °C in case of all the three fruit samples. However, major changes in volatile constituents could be noted in all the three fruits for storage temperature of 10 °C. Major changes in the volatile profile were observed for ethanol and ethyl acetate peak for jackfruit and pineapple samples, however, pomegranate did not demonstrate similar trend for these volatiles. Moreover, several other compounds also demonstrated significant changes at 10 °C. The packaging film used in the present study, cling film, does not result in anaerobic conditions. Several previous studies on minimally processed products using cling films report package headspace atmosphere values close to atmospheric values [117].

It was observed that concentration of ethanol increased during storage at 10 °C in case of jackfruit and pineapple. Ethanol is produced in fresh cut pineapple by several specific spoilage yeast such as C. *sakae* and C. *argentea* under oxygen limiting condition [118] Additionally, Crab free positive S. cerevisiae is also known to produce alcohol under glucose rich condition wherein glucose is converted to pyruvate. This increases the activity of pyruvate decarboxylase and alcohol dehydrogenase that in turn produces alcohol to recycle depleted NAD<sup>+</sup> [67]. Branched chain alcohol such as 2-methyl-1-butanol and 3-methyl-1-butanol showed an increase at 10 °C in case of jackfruit and pineapple. It has been reported that production of these alcohols can be due to amino acid metabolism of leucine and iso-leucine by the microorganisms present, primarily by *Pseudomonads* that can bring about these metabolic changes under aerobic condition [119, 120]. Significant increase in 2-ethyl hexanol was observed in case of jackfruit and pineapple while 1-hexanol showed increase in pomegranate. Long chain aliphatic alcohols such as 1-hexanol, 1-heptanol and 2-heptanol are formed from the corresponding reduction of long chain fatty acid by *Enterobacteriaceae* family [121]. These detected alcohols have also been reported as possible products of lipid oxidation [122, 123].

Ketones probably originate from several fatty acid oxidation reactions chemical auto-oxidation and enzymatic  $\alpha$ - or  $\beta$ -oxidation [123, 124]. 2-Heptanone showed an increase at 10 °C in case of pineapple samples during storage. Some methyl ketones can be derived from a lipolytic process as well as from several other pathways, such as alkane degradation by *Pseudomonas* through a unique alpha-oxidation, with no change in the carbon skeleton [125]. Methyl ketones are also formed by bacterial dehydrogenation of secondary alcohols, a reaction that appears to be part of the alkane oxidation sequence [125]. Hexanal showed an increasing trend in case of jackfruit and pomegranate at 10 °C. Saturated aldehydes with more than five carbon atoms can be produced from oxidative degradation of fat. It has been reported to be derived from oxidation of unsaturated omega-6 fatty acid [126]. Significant increase in ethyl acetate concentration was observed in jackfruit and pineapple and several other ethyl ester derivatives also showed increase at 10 °C (Table 6&8). Ethyl esters are also known to be formed by pseudomonads at increasing temperature under aerobic conditions [120]. Yeasts are reported to produce acetate esters and medium chain ethyl esters during fermentation [127]. In conclusion, several biochemical changes in volatile constituents could be clearly observed due to microbial growth during storage in minimally processed fruit sample.

# 3.1.2.2 Analysis of biochemical changes using FTIR

The biochemical changes associated with minimally processed fruits during storage at 4 and 10 °C were studied using FTIR. FTIR spectra in the range of 4000 to 650 cm<sup>-1</sup>was obtained for all the three minimally processed fruit samples as depicted in Figure 12, 13, and 14, respectively for jackfruit, pomegranate and pineapple. Since the FTIR spectra in the fingerprint region carried maximum information, it was utilised for further analysis. FTIR spectra was obtained in the range of 2000 to 800 cm<sup>-1</sup> for minimally processed jackfruit samples (Figure 15), while for pomegranate and pineapple a range between 2000 to 1000 cm<sup>-1</sup>was found



Figure 12: FTIR spectra of jackfruit bulbs



Figure 13: FTIR spectra of pomegranate arils



Figure 14: FTIR spectra of pineapple slice







Figure 16: FTIR spectra of minimally processed pomegranate arils from 1000 to 2000 cm<sup>-1</sup>.



Figure 17: FTIR spectra of minimally processed pineapple slices from 1000 to 2000 cm<sup>-1</sup>.

The detailed assignment of each peak in the FTIR spectra is provided in Table 9. A major peak that appeared at 1638 cm<sup>-1</sup> in all the fruit samples could be attributed to moisture (O-H stretch) and C=O acid stretch. Peaks at 1353 could be assigned to CH<sub>2</sub> rocking and O-H bending of organic acids while 1418 cm<sup>-1</sup> could be assigned to O-C-H, C-O-H and C-C-H bending in the carbohydrate molecules. Absorption band at 1250.6 cm<sup>-1</sup> was attributed to C-O acid stretching. O-H deformation of secondary and tertiary alcohols resulted in peaks at 1156 cm<sup>-1</sup>. Spectral peaks at 1105, 1078, 1039and 1062cm<sup>-1</sup> are due to presence of C-O and C-H stretching of sugars such as glucose and sucrose. Spectral peak at 923 cm<sup>-1</sup>can be attributed to C-C stretching of sugars such as fructose.

Frequency (cm <sup>-1</sup> )	Assignment	References
1720-1580 (1638)	C=O stretching and H-O-H def	[128]
1433-1460(1443)	-	
1400-1421 (1418)	O-C-H, C-C-H, C-O-H bending of carbohydrates	[129]
1350-1382 (1353,1364,1372)	CH <sub>2</sub> rocking, O-H bending of organic acids	[128]
1330-1294 (1314)	O-C-H, C-C-H, C-O-H deformation of carbohydrates	[129]
1239-1270 (1250)	-C-O acid stretching	[130]
1142-1187 (1156)	C-O stretching of secondary & tertiary alcohol	
1078 and 1105	C-O & C-H stretch of sugars, C- O-H bending	[131, 132]
1062	C-O & C-H stretch of sugars	[133]
1039	C-O & C-H stretch of sugars	[133]
1018	-	
923	C-C stretch of sugar (fructose)	[131, 132]

Table 9: Observed FTIR frequencies and possible assignments of the vibration modes

IR absorption spectra depicting the changes occurring during storage of minimally processed jackfruit, pomegranate and pineapple at the two temperatures studied are shown in Figure 13,14 and 15. It was observed that the absorption spectra of all the three fruit samples showed either no change or slight enhancement in the intensity of peaks during storage at both the temperatures (Fig 13A & C; Fig 14 A & C; Fig 15 A & C). Therefore, the FTIR spectra was processed to obtain its first derivative to differentiate overlapping peaks. Enhanced peak intensity in the first derivative spectra could also be clearly observed for all samples as depicted in Figures 13, 14 and 15 (Fig 13 B&D; 14 B&D; 15 B&D) for jackfruit, pomegranate and pineapple respectively. The first derivative shows a maxima were the signal has a maximum slope and crosses zero were the signal has a peak [133]. Thus, several biochemical changes were clearly observed in the FTIR spectra due to microbial growth during storage.









minimally processed pomegranate at 4 °C (A & B) and 10 °C (C&D).



processed pineapple at 4 °C (A & B) and 10 °C (C&D).

### 3.1.2.3 Inference from biochemical analysis using GCMS and FTIR

Several biochemical changes during storage were observed by employing both the techniques. These changes can be correlated to microbial quality of products and subsequently used for obtaining information regarding microbial quality of products by instrumental analysis. However, since the data generated by both the techniques had large number of variables (volatile constituents in GCMS and wave number in FTIR) multivariate statistical tools such as PCA, PLS-R and ANN was used to generate prediction models.

## 3.1.3 Analysis of biochemical changes using principal component analysis

PCA is a bilinear modelling method that reduces the number of variables by using orthogonal transformation to convert a set of observations of possibly correlated variables into a set of values of uncorrelated variables called principal components (PCs). The number of principal components are less than or equal to the number of original variables. The first principal component covers as much of the variation in the data as possible. The second principal component is orthogonal to the first and covers as much of the remaining variation as possible, and so on. In this study, since the biochemical changes as monitored both by volatile analysis using GCMS and FTIR spectra generated huge amount of multivariate variability, it becomes cumbersome to study the effect of storage on changes in fruit samples with simple statistical tool. PCA was therefore applied to reduce the size of the data set and to investigate differences between samples during storage as a result of product deterioration. PCA thus aided in visualizing complicated data in an easy interpretable manner.



Figure 21: Principal component analysis of volatile profile of jackfruit (A, B), pomegranate (C, D) and pineapple (E, F) at 4 °C (A, C, E) and 10 °C (B, D, F).

GC/MS profile of all the three minimally processed fruit samples when individually analysed by PCA (Figure 21) demonstrated segregation according to the period of storage. For jackfruit samples kept at 4 °C, 79% of the total variation was accounted for by the first two principal components. Segregation in three groups was observed for samples stored at 4 °C (Figure 21A). First group had samples stored up to day 5 and was located on negative side of PC1 and on the positive side of PC2. Samples stored beyond a storage period of 5 days and up to 19 days constituted second group located on negative side of PC2 (Figure 21A). For samples stored at 10 °C first two principal components cumulatively explained 81 % of total variation. Score plot for 10 °C stored samples is demonstrated in Figure21B. The score distribution from first two PCs demonstrated two separate groups in the samples analysed. Although two distinct groups were observed there were a few outliers in every group. Samples stored from day 1 till day 4 constituted the first group and was located on the negative side of PC1 and positive side of PC2. Samples stored for day 5 and day 6 constituted second group located on positive side of PC1 but negative side on PC2 (Figure 21B).

In case of pomegranate, the cumulative variance explained by two PCs was 75% for samples stored at 4 °C (Figure 21C). It could be observed that samples did not show distinct day-wise segregation, however spread in the data due to different days of storage could be observed during the storage period of 21 days. For samples stored at 10 °C, the samples showed clear segregation in two groups. The first group consisted of samples stored up to 2 days and were located on positive side of PC1 and negative side of PC2. The second group comprised of samples stored beyond storage period of day 3 up to storage period of 7 days (Figure 21D).

In case of pineapple, no segregation was observed in principal component score plots (Figure 21E) for samples stored at 4 °C suggesting no significant changes in volatile constituents during storage. Score plot for 10 °C stored samples however, showed segregation in three different groups. The cumulative variance explained by the first two PCs was 56.88%.

First group had samples stored up to 3 days located on negative side of PC1, while second group comprised of samples stored from day 5 to day 7 located on the positive side of PC1 (Figure 21F).

# 3.1.3.2 Principal component analysis of FTIR data

Principal component analysis of the FTIR data obtained in the form of FTIR spectral data and its first derivative termed as FTIR first derivative data (detailed in methodology section) revealed difference in the stored samples for all the three fruits (Figure 22, 23 & 24).

Segregation based on duration of storage at 4 and 10 °C was observed for jackfruit samples in the PCA of FTIR data. For jackfruit samples stored at 4 °C, it can be observed from PCA plots that there was no distinct day-wise segregation in case of FTIR spectral data (Figure22A). FTIR first derivative data could, however, distinguish various stored samples with day 2 to day 8 stored samples forming one group located on positive side of PC1 and PC2. The second group was located on positive side of PC1 and negative side of PC2 (day 10 to 19). For 10 °C stored jackfruit samples, it was observed that both FTIR spectral data and FTIR first derivative data showed day-wise spread with samples stored in the initial period (day 0) segregating from the stored samples from day 3 to 6 (Figure 22 C&D). Thus, it can be seen that FTIR data of jackfruit samples could give distinct day wise segregation for both storage temperatures.



Figure 22: Principal component analysis of FTIR spectral data of jackfruit (A, C), FTIR first derivative data of jackfruit (B, D) at 4 °C (A, B) and 10 °C (C,D).

Segregation of pomegranate sample based on storage time was observed in the PCA of FTIR data. Day wise segregation was observed among the 4 °C stored sample for both FTIR spectral data and FTIR first derivative data (Figure 23 A & B). In case of 10 °C stored pomegranate samples, segregation of FTIR spectral data into two groups was observed as shown in Figure 23C. The first group comprised of sample stored up to 2 days (0 to 2 day) and was located on the positive side of PC1 & negative side of PC2. The second group comprised of sample stored beyond 3 days and until 7 days and was located on the positive side of PC2. Similarly, segregation based on storage period was also observed when PCA was applied to the FTIR first derivative spectral data. PC1 & PC2 accounted for 56.32 % of the total variance and samples were segregated into four groups (Figure 23D). The first group located on positive

side of both PC1 and PC2 consisted of freshly packed samples (Day 0). The second group consisted of samples stored from day 1 till day 3 and was located on positive side of PC1 & negative side of PC2. Samples stored from day 4 to day 6 constituted the third group located on the negative side of both PC1 and day 7 constituted to fourth group located on the negative side of both PC1 and PC2.



Figure 23: Principal component analysis of FTIR spectral data of pomegranate (A, C), FTIR first derivative data of jackfruit (B, D) at 4 °C (A, B) and 10 °C (C,D).

In case of pineapple, day-wise segregation was not observed among samples stored at 4 °C for both FTIR spectral data and FTIR first derivative data. (Figure 24A and B). In case of samples stored at 10 °C, PCA analysis of FTIR spectral data revealed no segregation of samples based on storage time (Figure 24C). However, application of first derivative function to FTIR

spectra resulted in segregation of samples based on storage period. Samples stored up to 4 days constituted one group and was located on negative side of PC2 whereas samples from 5 to 7 days formed another group located on positive side of PC1 and PC2 (Figure 24D). Use of first derivative function thus revealed the difference in the stored samples.



Figure 24: Principal component analysis of FTIR spectral data of pineapple (A, C), FTIR first derivative data of jackfruit (B, D) at 4 °C (A, B) and 10 °C (C,D).

### 3.1.3.3 Conclusions from PCA analysis of GCMS and FTIR data

PCA analysis of volatile profile obtained from GCMS and biochemical changes as monitored by FTIR revealed difference amongst stored fruit samples suggesting chemical changes occurring during storage. It was also evident that the biochemical changes in the stored samples were significantly affected by temperature. PCA analysis (both GCMS and FTIR) showed segregation for all the fruit samples according to storage period at 10 °C. However, this was not always the case for samples stored at 4 °C. Jackfruit samples showed segregation in PCA score plot with GCMS and FTIR data, but pomegranate and pineapple samples did not follow this trend at 4 °C. FTIR first derivative data demonstrated better segregation when compared to FTIR spectral data. In conclusion, this difference in PCA plots also suggests that microbial activity does induce chemical changes in the stored fruit samples. Thus, quantitative prediction of microbial counts was performed from the data obtained from GCMS and FTIR using machine learning tools such as PLS-R and ANN.

### 3.1.4 Quantitative prediction of microbial counts in minimally processed fruits

Principal component analysis of data obtained from GCMS as well as FTIR revealed biochemical differences in all the fruit samples stored for different time periods. Observed changes in headspace volatile composition might be due to microbial growth or metabolic changes in the product [135, 136, 137]. These results suggested the possibility of using supervised chemometric techniques such as partial least square regression (PLS-R) and artificial neural network (ANN) for generating regression models to predict microbial quality of minimally processed fruits based on biochemical changes. Further, as only a marginal increase in microbial counts was observed in pomegranate and pineapple samples stored at 4 °C, quality assessment using chemometrics tools was not further carried out for these samples.

# 3.1.4.1 Quantitative estimation for predicting microbial quality in minimally processed fruit using GCMS data

The supervised tools, ANN and PLS-R were utilised to built models for TVC and Y&M counts using GC volatile data as independent variables and  $Log_{10}$  CFU/ g as dependent variable.

# <u>3.1.4.1.1. Supervised ANN for predicting microbial quality in minimally processed fruit</u> using GC/MS

ANN models were built for TVC and Y&M counts using GCMS volatile data as independent variables and  $Log_{10}$  CFU/g as dependent variable. A multilayer perceptron (MLP) neural network based on back propagation was used to estimate TVC and Y&M. The number of uncorrelated PCs that could explain 95% of total variance of data was utilized as input variables, while TVC and Y&M were two output neurons in ANN architecture. Among fourteen architectures (fourteen networks with hidden neurons varying from 1 to 14) tested, network with highest R<sup>2</sup> values of training, validation and test data and lowest training, test and validation performance errors was selected.

## 3.1.4.1.1.1 Jackfruit

The performance of the MLP networks to predict TVC and Y&M in minimally processed jackfruit samples in terms of statistical indices is presented in Table 10. The R<sup>2</sup> obtained for ANN models built for both TVC and Y&M was 0.85 at 4 °C. The SEP (standard error of prediction),  $A_f$  (accuracy factor) and  $B_f$  (bias factor) were 0.73, 13% and 0.89. TVC counts for test samples (described in Section 2.1.7 & 2.1.8) stored at 4 °C could be predicted within 13% average deviation suggesting good accuracy. The SEP,  $A_f$  and  $B_f$  for Y&M were 1.01, 27% and 0.76, respectively. Prediction of Y&M counts in test samples (4 °C) demonstrated significantly higher (p<0.05) deviation of 27% in comparison to TVC counts.

Models built for samples stored at 10 °C had a  $R^2$  value of 0.89 for both TVC and Y&M. The SEP,  $A_f$  and  $B_f$  were 0.89, 17% and 0.99 and 0.85, 15% and 0.97 for TVC and Y&M, respectively (Table 10). In test samples, average deviation between actual and predicted counts was less than 20% for both TVC and Y&M.

Thus, ANN could be successfully applied for prediction of TVC and Y&M in test samples using GCMS data. Microbial counts could be predicted with average deviation of < 20% for jackfruit samples stored at both the temperatures (4 and 10 °C) with the exception of Y&M counts at 4 °C that had a large error (27%) in predicted values.

Table 10. Performance indices of models build using ANN for GCMS data for minimally processed Jackfruit

		Observed (Log <sub>10</sub> CFU/g)	Predicted (Log <sub>10</sub> CFU/ g)	PC	Hidden neuron	Af	Bf	SEP	$R^2$
	TVC	3.6	3.78	5	1	13%	0.89	0.73	0.85
4 °C		5.01	3.88						
		6.86	6.55						
	Y&M	2.00	1.35	5	1	27%	0.76	1.01	0.85
		2.77	1.35						
		3.30	4.11						
	TVC	4.8	3.82	8	3	17%	0.99	0.89	0.89
		8.63	7.58						
10 °C		5.51	6.96						
	Y&M	4.67	5.61	8	3	15%	0.97	0.85	0.89
		5.83	4.81						
		6.43	5.88						

PC-principal components; SEP- Standard error of prediction; Af-Accuracy factor; Bf- Bias factor

## 3.1.4.1.1.2 Pomegranate

Table 11 demonstrated the performance parameters of ANN models built using GCMS data for pomegranate samples stored at 10 °C. Models built had R<sup>2</sup> of 0.85 for both TVC and Y&M. TVC prediction for the test samples was achieved with SEP of 0.71 and 14 %. Similarly, Y&M also showed a good prediction with SEP of 0.72 and only 9 % average deviation between actual and predicted counts. Thus, these results suggest suitability of ANN in combination with GCMS for prediction of microbial counts in minimally processed pomegranate.

Table 11: Performance indices of models build using ANN for GCMS data for minimally processed pomegranate and pineapple stored at 10 °C.

Statistical	Pomegranate		Pineapple	
	TVC	Y&M	TVC	Y&M
R <sup>2</sup>	0.86		0.98	
PC	5		8	
SEP	0.71	0.72	0.134	0.423
$A_f$	14%	9%	2%	6%
$\mathbf{B}_{f}$	0.97	0.96	1.01	0.98
Hidden neuron	4	4	3	3

PC-principal components; SEP- Standard error of prediction; A<sub>f</sub>-Accuracy factor; Bf- Bias factor **3.1.4.1.1.3 Pineapple** 

Results of ANN models for pineapple samples stored at 10 °C are shown in Table 11. It can be observed from the table that models built using GCMS had R<sup>2</sup> of 0.98 for both TVC and Y&M. In test samples, TVC counts could be predicted with very low SEP of 0.13. Average deviation between actual and predicted values was observed to be only 2%. Y&M counts in test samples could be predicted with average deviation of only 6% between actual and predicted counts.

### 3.1.4.1.1.4 Discussion & conclusion of ANN models using GCMS data

Rapid quantitative estimation of microbial quality could be successfully demonstrated using ANN on GCMS data for all the three fruit samples. R<sup>2</sup>≥0.85 was obtained for all the developed models for TVC and Y&M in case of all minimally processed fruit samples. The accuracy factor was lower than 20% for all the models except for Y&M counts of jackfruit stored at 4 °C. Similar performance was observed for TVC and Y&M in individual fruit samples. ANN is a less explored tool for microbial quality estimation in food samples [72]. Moreover, ANN has not been applied for microbial quality estimation using GCMS data for food samples so comparisons of our results with those published in literature was not possible. The current study demonstrates that nonlinear relationship could exist between some specific microorganisms and volatile profile, which thus led to a successful attempt in applying ANN prediction tool for microbial quality assessment using GCMS data.

# 3.1.4.1.2 Supervised PLS-R for predicting microbial quality in minimally processed fruit using GCMS

PLS-R models were built to correlate TVC and Y&M with GCMS data. Selection of number of latent variables for model building is a critical step in PLS. Very few variables could lead to insufficient model while too many variables results in over fitting of data [102]. In the present study, before the final model preparation, number of latent variables were finalized based on standard error of prediction (SEP) for test data as detailed in materials & methods (section 2.1.7).

### 3.1.4.1.2.1 Jackfruit

The performance of the PLS-R models to predict TVC and Y&M in minimally processed jackfruit samples in terms of statistical indices is presented in Table 12. R<sup>2</sup> of above 0.9 was observed in models built for TVC and Y&M counts for samples stored at both temperatures (4

and 10 °C). A close agreement of actual and predicted values was observed. The accuracy factor ( $A_f$ ) is a measure of the average deviation between predictions and observations. Based on results for  $A_f$  the lowest average deviation between actual and predicted counts was for TVC at 4°C (4.6%) while highest was for Y&M at 4 °C (16.8%). Thus, the models developed for jackfruit samples had good performance indices and could be successfully utilised for predicting microbial quality.

Table 12: Predicting microbial loads and performance parameter in packaged jackfruit using PLS-R of GCMS data for minimally processed jackfruit at both storage temperatures.

		Observed ( $Log_{10}$	Predicted ( $Log_{10}$	IV	Δf	Bf	SFP	$R^2$
		CI 0/ 5)	CI 0/ g)	LV	1 19	Ъj	5L1	Λ
4 °C	TVC	3.6	3.3	4	4.6%	0.96	0.26	0.98
		5.01	4.7					
		5.86	5.99					
		3.75	3.71					
	Y&M	2	1.6	4	16%	1.05	0.61	0.9
		2.77	2.4					
		4	4					
		1.6	2.1					
10 °C	TVC	5.52	6	6	7.6%	0.98	0.67	0.95
		7.81	6.63					
		8.04	7.72					
		8.94	9.29					
	Y&M	4.67	4.2	3	11%	0.9	0.9	0.95
		6.43	5.9					
		6.6	6.1					
		8.18	7.6					

LV- latent variable; SEP- Standard error of prediction; Af-Accuracy factor; Bf- Bias factor

## 3.1.4.1.2.2 Pomegranate

In case of pomegranate samples stored at 10 °C, the R<sup>2</sup> values for the generated prediction models for TVC and Y&M were 0.75 and 0.84, respectively (Table13). The SEP values obtained for TVC and Y&M were 0.35 and 0.51 with corresponding high accuracy of 6 and 10 %, respectively. PLSR models could successfully predict microbial counts in minimally processed pomegranate using GCMS.

# 3.1.4.1.2.3 Pineapple

For pineapple samples stored at 10 °C, it can be observed from Table 13 that models built using GCMS gave a high  $R^2$  of 0.93 and 0.98, respectively for TVC and Y&M. The SEP values obtained for TVC (0.39) was lower when compared for Y&M (0.58) with corresponding high accuracy of 9 and 13 %, respectively.

Table 13: Performance indices of PLS-R models generated for TVC and Y&M of minimally processed pomegranate and pineapple samples

PLS Prediction	Po	omegranate	ate Pineapple			
parameters	TVC	Y&M	TVC	Y&M		
R <sup>2</sup>	0.759	0.84	0.93	0.98		
LV	4	5	7	7		
SEP	0.35	0.51	0.397	0.581		
$A_{\mathrm{f}}$	6%	10%	9 %	13%		
$B_{f}$	0.97	1.008	1.009	0.948		

LV- latent variable; SEP- Standard error of prediction; Af-Accuracy factor; Bf- Bias factor

#### 3.1.4.1.2.4 Discussion & conclusions of PLS-R models using GCMS data

Argyri *et al.* [138], reported an overall 9 % and 12 % of A<sub>f</sub> of TVC and Y&M of minced beef sample using GCMS, similar results were obtained in the current study for all the samples. GCMS volatile data could be successfully utilised for estimation of TVC and Y&M counts for all the three fruit samples with  $R^2 \ge 0.73$  with all the developed models. GCMS as an instrumental technique has been shown suitable for microbial quality assessment in the current study for minimally processed fruits such as jackfruit, pomegranate and pineapple. It was also observed that the models developed for jackfruit and pineapple had  $R^2 \ge 0.90$  for both TVC and Y&M. When the models for TVC and Y&M counts were compared, it was evident that models developed for TVC had better performance indices for jackfruit compared to pomegranate and pineapple. On the other hand, models build for Y&M had better performance indices in case of pomegranate and pineapple. This was in accordance with the microbial growth profiles where TVC counts are higher than Y&M at the end of storage period for jackfruit samples, while Y&M counts superseded TVC in case of low acidic fruits such as pomegranate and pineapple.

In PLS-R models it is desirable to know the variables that correlate best with the attributes to be predicted. Compound showing positive correlation with microbial counts (TVC and Y&M) are depicted in Table14. Since, in the present study GC/MS was used for volatile analysis, it offered possibility of identifying volatiles that had highest correlation with increasing microbial counts. From PLS-R correlation matrices of jackfruit, pomegranate and pineapple, it was observed that ethanol demonstrated high correlation (>0.4) with microbial counts (TVC and Y&M) as shown in Table 14. Other alcohols that demonstrated high positive correlations were 3-methyl-1-butanol and 1-hexanol. Ethanol is a well-known compound associated with microbial spoilage. Gram-negative bacteria (e.g. *Pseudomonas, Shewanela, Moraxella*) have been found to specifically produce ethanol, methanol, 2-methyl propanol (precursor valine)
and 2-methylbutanol (precursor isoleucine) [139]. Br. thermosphacta, produces different types of alcohols according to the storage conditions due to the changes in its metabolism. Anaerobically, it produces mainly ethanol (precursor glucose), whereas aerobically, it produces ethanol, 3-methylbutanol (precursor leucine) and 2-methylbutanol (precursor isoleucine), from Strecker degradation of amino acids during the proteolysis [140, 141]. Correlation matrices of GCMS data of jackfruit and pineapple showed that ethyl acetate had the highest correlation with TVC and Y&M (>0.6) (Table14). Several other ethyl esters of organic acid such as 2methyl, butanoic acid, hexanoic acid & 3-hexenoic acid showed positive correlation greater than 0.5 for TVC and Y&M in case of pineapple. Caleb et al. [68] demonstrated positive correlation of ethyl acetate with microbial growth. Ethyl esters such as ethyl acetate, ethyl butanoate and ethyl octanoate are reported to be produced as Y&M counts increases to 6-7 Log<sub>10</sub>CFU/g and the headspace O<sub>2</sub> is rapidly converted to CO<sub>2</sub> resulting in fermentative conditions [142]. This results in esterification of various alcohols and carboxylic acids. Other esters that showed strong positive correlation were n-propyl acetate, 1-butanol, 3-methyl-, acetate, 1-butanol, 2-methyl-, acetate and 2-phenyl ethyl acetate. Our results also showed a large increase in total esters during storage. Increase in ester concentration in inoculated samples was also demonstrated by Vikram et al., [143]. Thus, biochemical changes reflected in the headspace volatile profile of the fruit samples as demonstrated by GCMS were utilised for quantitative prediction of TVC and Y&M.

Table14: Correlation of volatile compounds with microbial counts for minimally processed fruits

<b>Correlation coefficient (R)</b>							
Compound name	Jackfruit		Pomegra	anate	Pineap	ple	
	(TVC)	Y&M	TVC	Y&M	TVC	Y&M	
Ethanol	0.461	0.488	0.78	0.80	0.452	0.579	
3-methyl 1- butanol	0.423	0.447	ND	ND	0.520	0.647	
1-hexanol	0.403	0.348	0.342	0.389	0.44	0.525	
phenyl ethyl alcohol	ND	ND	ND	ND	0.628	0.764	
Methyl acetate	0.582	0.486	ND	ND	0.586	0.703	
Ethyl acetate	0.718	0.637	-0.423	-0.415	0.707	0.881	
1-butanol, 3- methyl-, acetate	0.338	0.223	ND	ND	0.657	0.823	
1-butanol, 2- methyl-, acetate	0.354	0.241	ND	ND	0.638	0.793	
butanoic acid, 2- methyl, ethyl ester	0.490	0.304	ND	ND	0.539	0.694	
hexanoic acid, ethyl ester	ND	ND	ND	ND	0.572	0.780	
3-hexenoic acid, ethyl ester	ND	ND	ND	ND	0.542	0.730	
hexanal	0.505	0.272	0.272	0.393	0.104	-0.014	
2-heptanone	ND	ND	ND	ND	0.651	0.741	
2-heptanol	ND	ND	ND	ND	0.454	0.546	

## **<u>3.1.4.2.</u>** Quantitative estimation for predicting microbial quality in minimally processed fruits using FTIR data

The supervised tools, ANN and PLS-R were utilised to build models for TVC and Y&M counts using FTIR data as independent variables and  $Log_{10}$  CFU/g as dependent variable.

### 3.1.4.2.1. Supervised ANN for predicting microbial quality in minimally processed fruits using FTIR data

ANN models were also built for TVC and Y&M with FTIR spectral data and FTIR first derivative spectral data as independent variable and microbial counts as dependent variable.

#### 3.1.4.2.1.1 Jackfruit

Performance indices for models built using both the forms of FTIR data are shown in Table 9 for minimally processed jackfruit. Models built for samples stored at 4 °C using FTIR spectral data had R<sup>2</sup> value of 0.84 & 0.94 for TVC and Y&M, respectively. The SEP, A<sub>f</sub> and B<sub>f</sub> were 0.63, 17% and 0.93 and 0.90, 12% and 1.07 for TVC and Y&M, respectively. Comparable performance for both TVC and Y&M was observed for samples stored at 4 °C using FTIR spectral data with average deviation between actual and predicted counts of < 20%. ANN models were built for FTIR first derivative data as well. In case of first derivative data, the R<sup>2</sup> obtained was 0.85 for both TVC and Y&M in samples stored at 4 °C. The SEP, A<sub>f</sub> and B<sub>f</sub> for TVC and Y&M counts were 0.47, 13% and 1.13 and 0.71, 35% and 1.35, respectively. Although, prediction for TVC counts had low average deviation of 13% between actual and predicted counts but Y&M could be predicted with large average deviation of 35%. These results suggest that FTIR spectral data provided better performance than FTIR first derivative data for prediction of microbial counts in samples stored at 4 °C.

Models built for samples stored at 10 °C using FTIR spectral data had a good  $R^2$  value of 0.83 and 0.85 for TVC and Y&M, respectively. The SEP, A<sub>f</sub> and B<sub>f</sub> were 0.63, 10 % and 1.04

and 0.90, 20 % and 1.01 for TVC and Y&M, respectively (Table 15). These results suggest good accuracy for predictions of microbial counts with average deviations of  $\leq$  20% employing FTIR spectral data for samples stored at 10 °C.

Building of prediction models using FTIR first derivative data was also attempted for samples stored at 10 °C. The R<sup>2</sup> obtained for TVC and Y&M were 0.95 and 0.87, respectively. In case of FTIR first derivative data as well, acceptable performance for both TVC and Y&M was observed with average deviation between actual and predicted counts of  $\leq$  10%. Thus, ANN could be successfully applied for prediction of TVC and Y&M counts for stored jackfruit samples at 4 and 10 °C.

Table 15: Performance indices of models build using ANN for FTIR data for minimally processed jackfruit stored at 4 and 10 °C.

		Hidden neurons	PC		SEP	$A_{\mathrm{f}}$	$B_{\mathrm{f}}$	R <sup>2</sup>
				TVC	0.637	17 %	0.93	0.84
	FTIR spectral data	2	4	Y&M	0.909	12 %	1.07	0.94
4 °C	FTIR first derivative data	1	9	TVC	0.470	13 %	1.13	0.85
				Y&M	0.711	35%	1.35	0.85
	FTIR spectral data			TVC	0.637	10%	1.045	0.93
		3	3	Y&M	0.909	20%	1.014	0.85
10 °C	FTIR first derivative							
	data			TVC	0.470	6%	1.004	0.95
		9	9	Y&M	0.711	10%	0.989	0.87

PC-principal components; SEP- Standard error of prediction; Af-Accuracy factor; Bf- Bias factor

#### 3.1.4.2.1.2 Pomegranate

The performance indices of the MLP networks to predict TVC and Y&M in minimally processed pomegranate samples stored at 10 °C is presented in Table 16. The network selected for FTIR spectral data demonstrated  $R^2 = 0.909$  while model built using FTIR first derivative gave  $R^2$  of 0.619. It is clearly evident that lower deviation with higher A<sub>f</sub> between actual and predicted counts for both TVC and Y&M was obtained for models built with FTIR spectral data as compared to models built using FTIR first derivative data (Table 16).

Table 16: Performance indices of models build using ANN for FTIR data for minimally processed pomegranate stored at 10  $^{\circ}$ C.

Statistical Measurement	FTIR Spectral Data		FTIR First Derivative Data		
	TVC	Y&M	TVC	Y&M	
R <sup>2</sup>	0.909		0.619		
PC	8		17		
SEP	0.914	0.784	1.003	1.058	
$A_f$	20%	14%	22%	36%	
$\mathbf{B}_{f}$	0.944	0.917	0.991	1.197	
Hidden neuron	8		8		

PC-principal components; SEP- Standard error of prediction; Af-Accuracy factor; Bf- Bias factor

#### 3.1.4.2.1.3 Pineapple

The performance indices of the MLP networks to predict TVC and Y&M in minimally processed pineapple samples are presented in Table 17. For pineapple samples stored at 10 °C, the  $R^2$  obtained for the model generated using FTIR spectral data was 0.95. The average deviation between observed and predicted counts was 8 and 7% with corresponding low SEP

values of 0.54 and 0.45 for TVC and Y&M, respectively. ANN models could not be built for FTIR first derivative data because 23 PCs could explain 95% total variance. Current sample size was insufficient to built the model with 23 PCs as input variable. However, FTIR spectral data could be successfully utilised for building ANN model for prediction of TVC and Y&M counts.

Table 17: Performance indices of models build using ANN for FTIR data for minimally processed pineapple stored at 10 °C.

Statistical	FTIR spectral data (10 $^{\circ}$	C)
	TVC	Y&M
$\mathbb{R}^2$	0.95	
PC	3	
SEP	0.54	0.45
$A_{\rm f}$	8%	7%
$\mathrm{B_{f}}$	1.02	1.04
Hidden neuron	10	10

PC-principal components; SEP- Standard error of prediction; Af-Accuracy factor; Bf- Bias factor

#### 3.1.4.2.1.4 Discussion and conclusions of ANN models using FTIR data

Quantitative estimation of microbial spoilage could be successfully demonstrated using FTIR for all the three fruit samples. It was also observed that the models developed using FTIR data in the form of FTIR spectral data showed better performance indices with  $R^2 \ge 0.84$  for both TVC and Y&M in case of all the fruit samples. Despite the fact that FTIR first derivative data carried more information than FTIR spectral data, it was observed that FTIR spectral data gave better performance with ANN models. This could be due to the fact that higher PCs were generated in case of FTIR first derivative data to explain 95% variance. Larger number of input variables also requires large sample size. Thus, increasing the number of sample size may also

increase the performance of ANN models using FTIR derivative data. When the models for TVC and Y&M counts were compared, it was evident that models developed for TVC had better performance indices for jackfruit. Models build for Y&M however, had better performance indices in case of pomegranate and pineapple. This is due to the fact that Y&M growth were higher in this acidic fruits thus better correlations could be established.

A study conducted on TVC prediction for meat samples gave  $R^2$  of 0.94 [144]. The application of ANN to correlate FTIR data with microbial counts has been previously reported in meat products [101, 144]. Similar results are also observed in the present study. This is the first study showing use of FTIR for estimation of microbial counts in minimally processed fruits.

### 3.1.4.2.2. Supervised PLS-R for predicting microbial quality in minimally processed fruits using FTIR data

Partial least square regression models were built to correlate TVC and Y&M with FTIR spectral data and FTIR first derivative spectral data as independent variable and microbial counts as dependent variable.

#### 3.1.4.2.2.1 Jackfruit

The performance of the PLS-R models to predict TVC and Y&M in minimally processed jackfruit samples in terms of statistical indices is presented in Table 18. In models built employing FTIR spectral data for jackfruit samples stored at 4 °C, the R<sup>2</sup> were low for both TVC (0.37) and Y&M (0.32) counts. This suggests FTIR spectral data might not be suitable for prediction of microbial counts in jackfruit samples. However, for models built with FTIR first derivative data, better R<sup>2</sup> values were obtained for both TVC (0.68) and Y&M (0.66). The A<sub>f</sub> for TVC and Y&M were 12 and 24%, respectively with corresponding SEP value of 0.76.

4 °C		Observed (Log <sub>10</sub> CFU/g)	Predicted (Log <sub>10</sub> CFU/g)	LV	Af	Bf	SEP	$R^2$
	TVC	4.24	4.15	2	11%	0.89	0.26	0.37
		5.85	4.76					
		6.01	5.36					
FTIR	Y&M	4.0	2.89	2	27%	0.78	0.96	0.32
spectral data		4.8	3.59					
		4.24	4.30					
	TVC	4.24	4.30	2	12%	0.89	0.76	0.68
		5.85	4.68					
		6.01	5.39					
	Y&M	2.3	3.09	3	24%	0.98	0.76	0.66
FTIR first		4.0	2.97					
data		4.83	4.57					

Table 18: Performance indices and predicted microbial counts of models generated for TVC and Y&M using PLS-R for FTIR data in minimally processed Jackfruit at 4 °C.

LV- latent variable; SEP- Standard error of prediction; Af-Accuracy factor; Bf- Bias factor

For jackfruit samples stored at 10 °C, the R<sup>2</sup> obtained for TVC and Y&M using FTIR spectral data was 0.85 and 0.68, respectively as depicted in Table 19. The models built for TVC had better performance indices with a low SEP (0.615) and higher  $A_f$  (9%) when compared to Y&M with SEP of 0.88 and  $A_f$  of 16%. FTIR first derivative data had higher R<sup>2</sup> of 0.90 and 0.85 for TVC and Y&M models when compared to FTIR spectral data having corresponding R<sup>2</sup> values of 0.85 and 0.68. Average deviation between predicted and actual counts was found to be 11 and 23% for TVC and Y&M, respectively.

In general, it was observed TVC prediction performance had better (higher  $A_f$ , Table 19) values for jackfruit samples using both the FTIR data when compared with Y&M prediction.

Table 19: Performance indices and predicted microbial counts of models generated from FTIR data for TVC and Y&M using PLS-R in minimally processed Jackfruit at 10 °C.

10°C		Observed (Log <sub>10</sub> CFU/ g)	Predicted (Log <sub>10</sub> CFU/ g <sup>)</sup>	LV	Af	B <sub>f</sub>	SEP	R <sup>2</sup>
FTIR spectral	TVC	5.25	5.74	4	9 %	1.09	0.615	0.851
data		6.03	6.21					
		7.08	7.87					
		4.96	5.73					
	Y&M	3.23	4.74	4	16 %	1.13	0.881	0.686
		5.69	5.55					
		6.83	6.70					
		4.36	5.23					
First derivative	TVC	5.25	4.87	4	11 %	1.00	0.78	0.905
uoniiuuiie		4.96	6.20					
		6.03	5.84					
		7.08	6.39					
	Y&M	3.23	2.42	4	23 %	0.91	0.97	0.857
		4.36	5.58					
		5.69	4.79					
		6.83	5.91					

LV- latent variable; SEP- Standard error of prediction; Af-Accuracy factor; Bf- Bias factor

#### 3.1.4.2.2.2 Pomegranate

For pomegranate samples stored at 10 °C, the R<sup>2</sup> obtained for TVC and Y&M using FTIR spectral data was 0.83 and 0.64, respectively as shown in Table 20. The performance indices of models built for TVC had SEP and A<sub>f</sub> of 0.79 and 22 % respectively, while for Y&M, the corresponding values were 1.21 and 37 % respectively. Prediction models built using FTIR spectral data demonstrated large deviation (>20%) in the predicted counts for both TVC and Y&M. In case of FTIR first derivative data R<sup>2</sup> of 0.85 and 0.91 for TVC and Y&M models was obtained. TVC prediction had SEP of 0.78 and A<sub>f</sub> of 19 % while corresponding values were 0.77 and 23% for Y&M.

Table 20: Performance indices of models generated for TVC and Y&M using PLS-R for FTIR data in minimally processed pomegranate at 10 °C.

Statistical Measurement	FTIR spectral data		FTIR first derivative data		
	TVC	Y & M	TVC	Y & M	
<b>R</b> <sup>2</sup>	0.83	0.643	0.851	0.929	
$\mathbf{B}_{f}$	0.91	0.97	0.9	1	
$\mathbf{A}_{f}$	22%	37%	19%	23%	
SEP	0.79	1.21	0.78	0.77	
LV	6	5	3	7	

LV- latent variable; SEP- Standard error of prediction; Af-Accuracy factor; Bf- Bias factor

#### 3.1.4.2.2.3 Pineapple

For pineapple samples the performance indices of PLS-R models are shown in Table 21. It was observed that FTIR spectral data had a  $R^2$  of 0.71 for TVC and 0.69 for Y&M, with a SEP of 1.22 and 0.98, and corresponding A<sub>f</sub> values of 29 and 24 %. FTIR first derivative data gave promising results with  $R^2$  of 0.92 and 0.91 for TVC and Y&M, and a lower SEP of 0.76 and 0.71 with an A<sub>f</sub> of 11 and 10 %, respectively. Similar results were observed for jackfruit and pomegranate sample with FTIR first derivative data performing better when compared to FTIR spectral data using PLS-R.

Table 21: Performance indices of models generated for TVC and Y&M using PLS-R for FTIR data in minimally processed pineapple at 10 °C.

Statistical	FTIR spect	FTIR spectral data		tive data
Measurements –	TVC	Y&M	TVC	Y&M
R <sup>2</sup>	0.715	0.692	0.925	0.938
$\mathbf{B}_{f}$	1.101	1.06	0.958	0.987
$\mathbf{A}_{f}$	29 %	24 %	11%	8%
SEP	1.22	0.98	0.76	0.53
LV	4	3	6	7

LV- latent variable; SEP- Standard error of prediction; Af-Accuracy factor; Bf- Bias factor

#### 3.1.4.2.2.4 Discussion & conclusions of PLS-R models using FTIR data

Quantitative estimation of microbial spoilage could be successfully demonstrated using FTIR for all the three fruit samples stored at 10 °C. An R<sup>2</sup>≥0.68 was obtained for all the developed models for both TVC and Y&M counts. Ammor *et al.* [145] showed an R<sup>2</sup> of 0.73 for TVC prediction of minced beef sample, while another study conducted on minced pork demonstrated R<sup>2</sup> of 0.88 and A<sub>f</sub> of 7.5 % using FTIR spectral data. Our results are thus similar to that reported in literature. It was also observed that the models developed using first derivative FTIR showed better performance indices with R<sup>2</sup>≥0.85 for both TVC and Y&M in case of all the fruit samples. This could be due to fact that underlying variations in the overlapped FTIR spectra are clearly identified using first derivative spectra. Similar results were observed by Duarte *et al.* [146] while employing FTIR spectra for quantification of sugars in mango juices. When the models for TVC and Y&M counts were compared, it was evident that models developed for TVC had an overall better performance indices in case of pomegranate and pineapple. A similar trend was also noted for all the fruit samples studied when PLS-R analysis was applied on GCMS data.

The correlation matrix in PLS-R for the annotated peak showed that few IR absorption bands were highly correlated to microbial counts (positively or negatively) and depended on storage period (Table 22). Absorption bands 1156 and 1252 cm<sup>-1</sup> were found to be positively correlated with microbial counts while 1062, 1078, 1105, 1419 and 1453 cm<sup>-1</sup> had negative correlations with microbial counts. Wave number 1156 cm<sup>-1</sup> corresponds mainly to the absorption of alcohols while 1419& 1453 cm<sup>-1</sup> to that of sugars and 1252 cm<sup>-1</sup> corresponding to the presence of acids [146-149]. These results suggest the production of alcohols and acids with utilization of sugars during storage. Carlin *et al.* [150] also observed production of different acids (lactic, acetic, malic, succinic, and pyruvic acids) during storage of minimally processed carrots. Thus, biochemical changes represented by the metabolic fingerprint in the FTIR profiles of the fruit samples were utilised for quantitative prediction of TVC and Y&M.

Table 22: Correlation analysis o	of annotated FTIR	peaks with TVC and Y	Y&M
----------------------------------	-------------------	----------------------	-----

Frequency (cm <sup>-1</sup> )	Assignment	Fruit	Correlation
			analysis
1720-1580 (1638)	C=O stretching and H-O-H def	-all-	+
1433-1460(1443)		Jack/Pine	+
1400-1421 (1419)	O-C-H, C-C-H, C-O-H bending of carbohydrates	-all-	-
1350-1382 (1353,1364,1372)	CH <sub>2</sub> rocking, O-H bending of organic acids	-all-	+
1330-1294 (1314)	O-C-H, C-C-H, C-O-H deformation of carbohydrates	Pom	-
1239-1270 (1250)	-C-O acid stretching	-all-	+
1142-1187 (1156)	C-O stretching of secondary & tertiary alcohol	Pom/pine	+
1078 and 1105	C-O & C-H stretch of sugars, C-O- H bending	-all-	-
1062	C-O & C-H stretch of sugars	-all-	-
1032	C-O & C-H stretch of sugars	-jack/pom	-
1018	-	Jack	-
923	C-C stretch of sugar (fructose)	Jack	-

#### 3.1.4.1.3.1 Comparison of HS-SPME-GCMS and FTIR

Biochemical changes monitored using GCMS and FTIR could be successfully employed for rapid microbial quality assessment in all the three fruits using PLS-R and ANN. It can be observed from Table 23 that GCMS models for all the fruit samples gave the best performance with low average deviation values between observed and predicted counts well within the acceptable range of within 20% error from the observed values [70]. HS-SPME GCMS allows rapid, solvent less extraction of volatiles from the food packages. Thus, it offers rapid monitoring of headspace volatiles that can monitor biochemical changes associated with microbial spoilage [16, 67, 151]. However, GCMS run time in the current study was 30 minutes for separation of the volatile constituents. Moreover, peak alignment, identification and quantification add up to additional labour and expertise involved.

Models build using FTIR data could also predict test samples within 20% of deviation for all the fruit samples with few exceptions, however the average deviation between observed and predicted counts were higher when compared to GCMS models (Table 23). Fourier transform infrared spectroscopy (FTIR) is a fast, easy to use, reagent less and non-destructive technique for obtaining biochemical information of food samples [110]. Ellis et al. [2] has been a pioneer in demonstrating FTIR as a useful tool for early detection and rapid monitoring of microbial spoilage. Till date several reports have been published on the application of this technique in food products such meat, poultry, milk and fruit juices as detailed in the review by [71]. However, there are only few reports that have demonstrated their use for microbial quality assessment [152, 153]. The current study therefore investigated the use of FTIR as a tool for rapid microbial assessment in minimally processed fruit samples. It takes less than a minute for obtaining FTIR spectra. Further, ease of sample preparation and data handling makes it suitable for online monitoring in industrial application. Thus, both GCMS and FTIR demonstrated their utility for assessment of microbial quality. GCMS offers identification of individual spoilage marker volatiles while FTIR provides overall metabolic fingerprint.

#### 3.1.4.3.2 Comparison of PLS-R and ANN as supervised prediction tools

In conclusion, it was observed that both PLS-R and ANN demonstrated good performance when applied to two different instrumental techniques. Best performance was observed when PLS-R & ANN were applied on GCMS data with very low average deviation between observed and predicted counts (Table 23). However, ANN when applied on FTIR spectral data also demonstrated high accuracy in all the fruit samples.

PLS-R can be applied to a set of collinear variables as observed in GCMS and FTIR data for microbial counts. PLS-R is popular due to its ease of use, fast computation, good predictive performance and easy interpretable representations [71]. This automated tool allows ease in performing operations to food scientist with limited mathematical and statistical expertise to perform the challenging task of data mining and predictive modelling. However, PLS-R cannot be applied on uncorrelated variables thus limiting its use for co-linear dataset.

ANN was applied to determine non-linear relationships between instrumental data and microbial counts. MLP-ANN is adaptive and learns from the data-set by creating the required decision function. Therefore, it allows for application on versatile data set [87]. Models build using ANN in the current study also showed good performance suggesting non-linear relation between spectra and microbial quality. However, ANN suffers from the following disadvantages. Firstly, the data set has to be converted into set of un-correlated input variable, Secondly, defining the number of neurons in the hidden layer requires many trial runs along with several iterations for effective learning. Lastly, new training overwrites the properties of the existing network if existing data are not included in the new training process. Application of ANN is therefore a cumbersome task demonstrating its lower suitability than PLS-R.

	Average deviation between observed Vs Predicted $(A_f)$								
			PLS-R	A	ANN				
		TVC	Y&M	TVC	Y&M				
	GCMS	7.6 %	11 %	17%	15%				
Jackfruit	FTIR spectra data	9 %	16 %	10%	20%				
	FTIR first derivative data	11 %	23 %	6%	10%				
	GCMS	6 %	10 %	14%	9%				
Pomegranate	FTIR spectra data	22 %	37 %	20%	14%				
	FTIR first derivative data	19 %	23 %	22%	36%				
	GCMS	9 %	13 %	2%	6%				
Pineapple	FTIR spectra data	29 %	24 %	8%	7%				
	FTIR first derivative data	11 %	8 %	ND	ND				

Table 23. Overall comparison of different techniques based on average deviation between observed and predicted.

# 3.2 Development of Time temperature Indicator for real time quality monitoring of minimally processed fruits

Microbial spoilage is reported to be the primary factor in the deterioration of almost all minimally processed fruits [1]. Thus, microbial load in terms of total viable bacterial count (TVC) and Yeast & Mould count (Y&M) are considered the major parameters determining the quality of minimally processed fruits. Like chemical reactions, growth rate of microbes is strongly dependent on temperature. Just as temperature dependence of chemical reaction is expressed in terms of activation energy (Ea), microbial spoilage as influenced by temperature can also be expressed in terms of  $E\alpha$ . It therefore becomes imperative to tailor the Ea for the chemical reaction with that of microbial growth at different temperatures to obtain a correlation between the two processes thereby facilitating development of a smart tag for sensing food quality status. When rates of microbial growth at various temperatures is kinetically synchronised with chronochromic evolution process of TTI an intelligent tag can be designed and applied to each package during refrigerated storage. The pack will then individually monitor the temperature effects on the product based on colour evolved thereby providing real-time quality status of the product.

#### 3.2.1 Growth rate evaluation of TVC and Y&M

Microbial growth during storage under aerobic conditions in minimally processed pineapple, pomegranate and jackfruit stored at 4, 10, 20 & 37 °C, expressed as total viable counts (TVC) and yeast & mould counts (Y&M), is shown in Figure 25. Table 24 provides maximum specific growth rate ( $\mu_{max}$ ) at different storage temperature and E $\alpha$  values for TVC and Y&M growth for minimally processed fruits. It can be clearly observed from Fig. 16 that rate of microbial growth is more for samples stored at higher temperatures of 20 and 37 °C as compared to samples stored at lower temperatures of 4 and 10 °C. This observation is supported

by significant (p<0.05) increase in  $\mu_{max}$  with increasing storage temperature for all the samples studied (Table 24).  $\mu_{max}$  increased by 9.8, 12.7 and 25 times for pineapple, pomegranate and jackfruit, respectively when storage temperature was increased from 4 to 37 °C. Thus, increase in microbial load could be stimulated by elevated storage temperatures. The corresponding  $E\alpha$ value for growth of TVC on pineapple, pomegranate & jackfruit were 46.28, 52.41 and 71.66 kJ/mol. Additionally, the Ea value for Y&M growth were 41.50, 61.52 and 69.83 kJ/mol for pineapple, pomegranate and jackfruit, respectively. The values of  $E\alpha$  obtained were in the range of 46.28 to 71.66 kJ/mol, the typical activation energy values (83-251 kJ/mol) reported for microbial spoilage [154]. Similar Ea values (42.58 kJ/mol) were reported by Andreas et al. [155] for Y&M counts for cut apple cubes under different treatment and packaging conditions. The Ea values obtained from Arrhenius relation are indicative of product shelf life due to microbial growth. The lower Ea value indicates faster microbial growth leading to rapid product deterioration and effective shorter shelf life. In case of cut pineapple slices, Ea for Y&M growth was lower than TVC because of the low pH (3.2) value of the fruit which favours yeast over bacteria [156, 157]. In contrast, jackfruit has a higher pH of 5.1 which is not favourable for Y&M growth (Ea, 69.83 kJ/mol), allowing for a greater competition with TVC [158]. In case of pomegranate, however, even though the pH of pomegranate juice is acidic (4.2), the intact arils did not contribute to acidic environment thus favouring TVC (Ea, 52.41 kJ/mol) over Y&M (E $\alpha$ , 61.52 kJ/mol).





			TV	С		Y&M				
	Temp- erature (°C)	μ <sub>max</sub> (h <sup>-1</sup> )	<b>R</b> <sup>2</sup>	Ea (kJ/mol)	<b>R</b> <sup>2</sup>	μ <sub>max</sub> (h <sup>-1</sup> )	<b>R</b> <sup>2</sup>	Ea (kJ/mol)	<b>R</b> <sup>2</sup>	
	4	0.020±0.007	0.90			0.026±0.004	0.96			
<b>D</b> ' and a later	10	$\begin{array}{c} 0.037 \pm \\ 0.003 \end{array}$	0.98	46.28	0.95	0.045 ±	0.84	41.70	0.78	
Pineappie	20	$0.05\pm0.005$	0.93			0.009 0.049 ± 0.004	0.94			
	37	$0.196\pm0.09$	0.97			$0.224\pm0.05$	0.90			
	4	0.010 ± 0.001	0.98			0.014 ± 0.005	0.99			
Pomegranate	10	$\begin{array}{c} 0.029 \pm \\ 0.004 \end{array}$	0.91	52.41	0.99	$\begin{array}{c} 0.0266 \pm \\ 0.003 \end{array}$	0.94	61.52	0.99	
	20	$\begin{array}{c} 0.089 \pm \\ 0.01 \end{array}$	0.96			$0.083 \pm 0.02$	0.92			
	37	$\begin{array}{c} 0.127 \pm \\ 0.005 \end{array}$	0.89			$0.282 \pm 0.06$	0.976			
	4	$0.0065 \pm 0.0003$	0.98			$\begin{array}{c} 0.0052 \pm \\ 0.001 \end{array}$	0.90			
<b>.</b>	10	$\begin{array}{c} 0.020 \pm \\ 0.001 \end{array}$	0.96	71.66	0.80	$\begin{array}{c} 0.035 \pm \\ 0.004 \end{array}$	0.98	69.8376	0.83	
Jackfruit	20	0.146 ± 0.01	0.98			$0.085\pm0.01$	0.91			
	37	$0.165\pm0.01$	0.95			$0.184\pm0.03$	0.87			

Table 24: Kinetic parameters of microbial spoilage of minimally processed jackfruit, pomegranate and pineapple

 $\mu_{max}$ -maximum specific growth rate; R<sup>2</sup>-co-efficient of determination; Ea-Activation energy

Further, based on E $\alpha$  values it can also be concluded that pineapple is more susceptible to microbial deterioration as compared to pomegranate and jackfruit. This observation is also supported by the fact that in stored pineapples microbial counts increased to > 10<sup>7</sup>CFU/ g for TVC in 21 h when compared to 24 and 28 h respectively for pomegranate and jackfruit at storage temperature of 37 °C.

#### 3.2.2 Phenol oxidation based TTI

The initial criteria set for TTI development was that the chemical reaction should result in complete colour development between 24 to 36 h at 37 °C. This criterion was set, because it was observed that the microbial counts reached  $\geq$  7 Log<sub>10</sub> CFU/g within the period of 21 to 28 h at 37 °C for all the three fruit samples. Phenol showed a slow transition of colour change and could be modulated for its final colour development in the desired period (24-36 h) at 37 °C. The concentration of phenol also played a significant role with a change in colour from less intense light brown to dark brown. Several different concentrations of phenol were tried (data not shown). A final concentration of 0.5 % that gave a distinguishable sharp change in colour from colour development in terms of optical density with respect to time at 5 different temperature of storage for a TTI prototype (0.5% Phenol, 47 mM Na<sub>2</sub>CO<sub>3</sub>, 21 mM APS).

The colour of TTI hydrogel in all cases changed from colourless to dark brown due to oxidation of phenol to form quinones resulting in absorption of light to 440 nm [159]. Several combinations of TTI prototypes (Table 25) were tried in an array to derive the activation energies comparable to the E $\alpha$  obtained for microbial growth which was found to be in the range of 52.96–84.05 kJ/mol.



Change in colour of candidate TTI for 24h at 37 °C



Figure 26: Colour development of Typical TTI in terms of O.D vs time at different temperature of storage; ( $\xrightarrow{}$ ) 10, ( $\xrightarrow{}$ ) 20, ( $\xrightarrow{}$ ) 30, ( $\xrightarrow{}$ ) 37 and ( $\xrightarrow{}$ ) 45 °C.

Na <sub>2</sub> CO <sub>3</sub>	23 mM	35.4 mM	<b>47mM</b>	59mM
APS 👢				
21 mM	$84.05 \pm 4.87$	76.77±2.54	68.83±1.89	66.67±1.01
32 mM	76.57±3.75	59.77±1.89	60.44±3.37	52.96±2.19
43 mM	64.68±3.82	60.31±2.06	56.64±1.43	53.59±1.09

Table 25: The activation energy (Ea) values in kJ/mol for different TTI prototype recipe mix.

Data of concentration of various ingredients and corresponding Ea obtained were analysed by fitting them in full factorial design followed by ANOVA. Results of ANOVA suggest that both sodium carbonate and APS demonstrated significant (p<0.05) effect on Ea. The 3D plot shows that as the concentration of both the factors increase there was a corresponding decrease in activation energy of TTI. (Figure 27). It was also observed that when the concentration of one factor is kept fixed at a central value, changing the concentration of other factor decreases activation energy. The effect was more pronounced with sodium carbonate. (Figure 28). Thus, it can be concluded that contribution of sodium carbonate was higher when compared to APS in decreasing the activation energy.



Figure 27: 3D plot showing effect of sodium carbonate (Na<sub>2</sub>CO<sub>3</sub>) and APS concentration on activation energy



Figure 28. One factor plot when other factor is kept constant at its middle value of concentration

Kim *et al.* [160] utilized a laccase enzyme based oxidation reaction of phenolic compound guaiacol for development of TTI to obtained Ea in the range of 43.9 to 46.9 kJ/mol. Park *et al.* [161] further tuned the activation energy of laccase based TTI for a broader range (48-110 kJ/mol) using sodium azide that falls in the same range as evaluated in the current study. However, enzyme based systems has drawbacks such as instability and substrate specificity, thus limiting the system for wider applicability. Uddin *et al.* [162] developed a TTI based on non-enzymatic browning of fructose and glycine with activation energy range between 58.05 and 95.54 kJ/mol and suggested their usefulness in monitoring food quality. However, the study did not demonstrate its real time application with model food system as conducted in the present study.

#### 3.2.2.1 Studies on Kinetic parameters

Four candidate TTI with Ea values of 59.77 (TTI I: 35.4 mM Na<sub>2</sub>CO<sub>3</sub>, 32 mM APS), 66.67 (TTI II: 59 mMNa<sub>2</sub>CO<sub>3</sub>, 21 mMAPS), 76.73 (TTI III 23 mM Na<sub>2</sub>CO<sub>3</sub>; 32 mM APS) & 84.05 kJ/mol (TTI IV 23 mM Na<sub>2</sub>CO<sub>3</sub>; 21 mM APS) were selected to evaluate their suitability on minimally processed fruits (Table 26). These candidate TTIs have their Ea values in the range of E $\alpha$  of microbial spoilage of minimally processed fruit selected (46.28 to 71.66 KJ/mol). Figure 29 shows the Arrhenius plot of the reaction rate constants of these TTIs plotted against temperature. Table 26 provides the value of reaction rate constants of the four candidate TTIs and the Ea value obtained from the Arrhenius plot. The reaction rates of TTI increased as the concentration of APS and Na<sub>2</sub>CO<sub>3</sub> increases, implying that the activation energy decreases following the Arrhenius relationship.



Figure 29: Arrhenius plot of 4 TTI prototypes with varying range of activation energies

Table 26. The reaction rate constants (k) of different TTI prototypes with varying concentrations

	Reaction rate constant (h <sup>-1</sup> ) of TTI prototypes					
Temperature	35.4 mM	59 mM Na <sub>2</sub> CO <sub>3</sub> ;	23 mM	23 mM Na <sub>2</sub> CO <sub>3</sub> ;		
(°C)	Na <sub>2</sub> CO <sub>3</sub> ;	21 mM APS	Na <sub>2</sub> CO <sub>3</sub> ;	21 mM APS		
	32 mM APS		32 mM APS			
10	0.0042±0.0008	0.003±0.0007	0.0009±0.0003	0.0003±0.0001 0.00087±0.00005		
20	0.0133±0.002	0.007±0.001	$0.002 \pm 0.0009$			
30	$0.0263 \pm 0.0041$	$0.021 \pm 0.009$	$0.0125 \pm 0.0067$	$0.0031 \pm 0.0012$		
37	0.0429±0.0009	0.033±0.012	0.0194±0.0032	0.0061±0.003		
45	$0.0889 \pm 0.004$	0.066±0.021	0.0257±0.0014	0.015±0.008		
Ea (kJ/mol)	59.77±1.89	66.67±1.01	76.57±3.75	$84.054 \pm 4.87$		
$\mathbb{R}^2$	0.9924	0.9964	0.9772	0.9985		

Ea-activation energy

#### 3.2.3 Establishing correlations between colour change between TTI and microbial growth

Ea for microbial growth in case of pineapple was 46.28 and 41.70 kJ/mol for TVC and Y&M, respectively. Values of Ea obtained for TVC and Y&M were 52.41 and 61.52 kJ/mol, respectively for pomegranate. Therefore, TTI I having Ea of 59.77 kJ/mol would be considered acceptable based on the established criteria that difference in activation energy between TTI and the food system should be less than 25 kJ/mol [104]. Similarly, jackfruit demonstrated E $\alpha$ values of 71.66 and 69.83 kJ/mol for TVC and Y&M, respectively. Hence, TTI II (Ea-66.67 kJ/mol) could be suitable for jackfruit sample. Correlations were established between the colour change in TTI and microbial counts to identify the suitable indicator for evaluating the microbial spoilage. Table 27 represents the correlations obtained between optical density of chosen TTI prototype with the TVC and Y&M counts at three storage temperatures (10, 20 and 37 °C) for minimally processed fruit. It can be observed from the table that TTI type I (Ea-59.77 kJ/mol) was found suitable for pineapple with high correlation coefficients ( $R^2 > 0.94$ ) for TVC and Y&M ( $R^2 > 0.91$ ) at all the three storage temperatures thus ensuring synchronicity at varied temperature range [163]. TTI type I was also found to be suitable for minimally processed pomegranate with  $R^2 > 0.89$  for TVC and Y&M (Table 27). Similarly, TTI type II (Ea-66.67 kJ/mol) gave high correlations with  $R^2 > 0.85$  for both TVC and Y&M in jackfruit at all the three storage temperatures. These high  $R^2$  values demonstrate the feasibility of chronochromic evolution of TTI when synchronised with the spoilage kinetics in terms of microbial counts. Correlation studies conducted by Smolander et al. [164] between spoilage microorganisms of modified atmosphere packed broiler cut and commercial TTI demonstrated higher  $R^2$  ( $\geq 0.85$ ) than metabolic analytes such as volatiles, biogenic amines and organic acid for studying loss of food quality.

Table 27: Regression equation of selected TT1 with TVC and Y&M counts of minimally

TTI	Т	Equations for TVC	$\mathbb{R}^2$	Equations for Y&M	$\mathbb{R}^2$
	(°C)				
	10	y = 6.1892x + 1.9634	0.9485	y = 5.445x + 1.7757	0.91
TTI-I	20	y = 2.8839x + 3.2802	0.9856	y = 2.943x + 3.1873	0.97
With pineapple	37	y = 4.5642x + 2.8281	0.7897	y = 5.6966x + 1.7883	0.827
	10	y = 4.7344x + 1.2567	0.9622	y = 4.2281x + 1.4588	0.9425
TTI-I	20	y = 3.0762x + 2.9403	0.9819	y = 2.5729x + 2.9553	0.955
With	37	y = 4.0246x + 3.4751	0.8144	y = 7.1156x + 0.6148	0.9828
pomegranate		-		-	
	10	y = 4.9136x + 2.0477	0.9638	y = 6.3537x - 0.031	0.9549
TTI II	20	y = 6.7345x + 2.2458	0.9182	y = 5.383x + 1.9843	0.9969
with jackfruit	37	y = 3.6627x + 3.5091	0.9339	y = 3.9798x + 3.1143	0.8573

processed fruits at different storage temperature

Correlations were not established for 4 °C stored fruit samples because even after extended period of storage, increase of 1 Log<sub>10</sub> CFU/g in case of pineapple and pomegranate was observed. Jackfruit samples reached to the counts of 6.5 Log<sub>10</sub> CFU/g and 4 Log<sub>10</sub> CFU/g for the storage period of 19 days which are below the regulatory limits of 7 Log<sub>10</sub> CFU/g and 5 Log<sub>10</sub> CFU/g for TVC and Y&M, respectively [109]. Physiological changes instead of microbial spoilage are the primary reason for deterioration of fruit samples stored below or at 4 °C [24]. Similar trend was observed for the developed TTI. A very gradual colour change was observed at 4 °C extending to 21 days for the prototypes with high Ea (data not shown).

Further, to establish suitability of developed TTI, data from the three storage temperatures was merged to obtain a linear regression equation that provides the information of co-evolution of colour with microbial counts. Independent relationship of colour with microbial quality was not affected by time and temperature as shown in Figure 30. The R<sup>2</sup> observed for TTI I in case of TVC and Y&M counts of minimally processed pineapple were 0.82 and 0.75, respectively. For pomegranate samples better correlations were observed for Y&M (R<sup>2</sup>=0.83) than TVC (R<sup>2</sup> = 0.66) using TTI I. For jackfruit samples, R<sup>2</sup> of 0.88 and 0.81

were obtained for TVC and Y&M, respectively with TTI II. Inference can be drawn that good correlation were observed even at broad temperature ranges utilised in the study (10 to 37 °C). This range covers the market conditions of storage for minimally processed fruits. The synchronicity of TTI with microbial grow at one temperature necessarily does not guarantee its performance at other temperatures because there can be slight change in Ea value of the system [162]. Thus, synchronicity was demonstrated by studying broad temperature range.



Figure 30. Correlation between O.D vs Log<sub>10</sub>CFU/g for combined data at different storage temperatures. Solid circles- TVC, hollow circles- Y&M; A-pineapple samples; B-pomegranate samples; C-jackfruit samples.

#### 3.2.4. Camera based rapid read out for quality monitoring

In order to validate the utility of TTI for monitoring the microbial status of minimally processed fruit, the fresh packed minimally processed jackfruit, pomegranate, pineapple and the candidate TTI's (Type I & II) were kept together to demonstrate the synchronicity at constant storage temperature of 10 °C and abusive storage cycle. The quality loss in terms of microbial load for packed produce and colour change of TTI were subsequently monitored simultaneously at different storage intervals. Moreover, for commercial suitability and to ensure rapidity of system the colour changes were monitored using DSLR camera and obtained in terms of  $\Delta$ RGB scores.

Table 28 gives the R<sup>2</sup> between  $\Delta$ RGB and TTI at 10 °C with TVC and Y&M for all the three fruit samples. Both the TTIs (I and II) demonstrated good correlations with R<sup>2</sup> > 0.7 for all the three fruits. The regression equation obtained was therefore utilised for calculations of predicted TVC and Y&M counts for samples stored under abusive conditions. The prediction performance was judged by evaluating the overall accuracy factor between observed and predicted counts (Table 29).

Table 28: Regression equation between  $\triangle$ RGB scores of selected TTI with TVC & Y&M at 10 °C for pineapple, pomegranate and jackfruit.

TTI	Equations for TVC	$\mathbb{R}^2$	Equations for Y&M	$\mathbb{R}^2$
TTI-I with	y = 4.9964x + 2.4389	0.71	y = 5.8245x + 2.4611	0.7371
pineapple				
TTI-I with	y = 3.5319x + 2.9154	0.86	y = 4.4492x + 1.4196	0.722
pomegranate				
TTI II with	y = 6.4453x + 2.2399	0.74	y = 5.8192x + 2.8017	0.8187
jackfruit				

In case of minimally processed pineapple, TTI I demonstrated  $R^2$  of 0.71 and 0.74 with TVC and Y&M counts, respectively (Table 28). The overall prediction performance for samples stored under abusive condition could be explained by the accuracy factor obtained as 17.9 and 20.9 % for TVC and Y&M, respectively (Table 29). Plot between observed and predicted counts is shown in Figure 31. It can be clearly observed that the deviation between observed and predicted counts is  $\pm 1 \text{ Log}_{10}\text{CFU/g}$  for pineapple samples (Figure 31A). In case of minimally processed pomegranate, TTI I gave  $R^2$  of 0.74 and 0.81 for TVC and Y&M, respectively (Table 28). Prediction for Y&M counts using TTI I data was characterised by low prediction error with a higher accuracy factor of 11.7%. However, for TVC counts, accuracy factor of 24.09% was observed indicating higher prediction errors. The difference between predicted and actual counts was, however, within the range of  $\pm 1 \text{ Log}_{10}\text{CFU/g}$  (Table 29,

Figure 31B). TTI II (Ea 66.67 kJ/mol) demonstrated R<sup>2</sup> value of 0.86 and 0.72 for TVC and Y&M, respectively for minimally processed jackfruit (Table 28). The accuracy factor obtained was 14 and 26.3 % for TVC and Y&M, respectively and the deviation in the observed vs predicted counts were mostly within the range of  $\pm 1 \text{ Log}_{10} \text{ CFU/g}$  (Table 29, Figure 31C).

In general, it can be observed from the results that selected TTI resulted in prediction of both TVC and Y&M counts in all the three fruits selected within a range of  $\pm 1 \text{ Log}_{10}$ CFU/g and had an acceptable limit for prediction of microbial spoilage [70]. The selected TTI for all the three fruit samples could show good performance even when the samples were stored under abusive storage conditions to mimic market conditions.

Table 29.	. Performance	of the selected	d TTI's for	minimally p	rocessed p	ineapple,	pomegranate
and jackf	ruit.						

Fruit sample	Microbial	TTI	Observed	Predicted	Prediction	Accuracy
_	counts		$(Log_{10}$	$(Log_{10}$	error (%)	factor
	$(R^{2})$		CFU/g)	CFU/g)		(%)
			3.57	2.46	31.09	
	TVC	Ι	5.28	5.92	12.10	17.9%
	(0.73)		6.90	6.54	5.25	
			7.11	6.59	7.32	
Pineapple		Ι	3.91	2.43	37.91	20.7%
	Y&M		5.30	5.39	1.72	
	(0.50)		6.86	5.93	13.54	
			7.21	5.97	17.19	
Pomegranate		Ι	3.28	2.23	31.91	24.09%
-	TVC		5.58	4.16	25.33	
	(0.74)		6.13	6.07	1.04	
			6.93	6.25	9.83	
		Ι	3.28	2.80	14.65	11.7%
	Y&M		5.33	5.13	3.74	
	(0.81)		6.03	6.26	3.65	
			7.13	6.42	9.95	
Jackfruit		II	3.09	2.91	5.89	14.53%
	TVC		4.02	5.04	25.32	
	(0.86)		6.28	5.37	14.47	
			7.27	6.58	11.00	
		II	2	1.41	29.02	26.3%
	Y&M		3.42	4.38	28.07	
	(0.72)		3.90	4.62	18.35	
			4.32	5.15	19.08	



Figure 31: Observed Vs. predicted counts for minimally processed pineapple (A), pomegranate (B) and jackfruit (C) at abusive storage conditions. Blue dots (TVC); Red dots (Y&M)

#### 3.2.5 Advantages of developed TTI for real time application

In present study, a very simple and cheap phenol based TTI was developed for application on minimally processed fruits packages. Microbial spoilage kinetics was evaluated for minimally processed pineapple, pomegranate and jackfruit. It was also observed that Ea of TTI can be varied based on concentrations of both the radical initiator (APS) and sodium carbonate. The chronochromic indicator can be readily tailored to obtain wider range of activation energies making TTI quite flexible and adjustable and can be specifically designed and formulated for each specific target process. Colour development of selected TTIs demonstrated good correlations with microbial growth in wide temperature range of 10-37 °C. Regression models correlating microbial growth with colour development were also developed using DSLR camera. Microbial status of samples stored under temperature abusive conditions was successfully evaluated using TTIs by observing colour change employing DSLR camera. The developed TTI is self-evolving and can indicate the product quality in a noncontact, non-destructive manner. When attached to product packages, the TTI can cover the entire

manufacturer-to-consumer custody chain of each individual product item with little or even no human supervision and give a reliable indication of product quality and residual shelf lives regardless of the temperature history.



Figure 32: Schematics of TTI.

Chapter 4

## **Summary and Future Perspective**

#### 4.1 Summary

In the present thesis, the rapid methods for microbial quality assessment of minimally processed fruits such as jackfruit, pomegranate and pineapple were developed using two approaches. In the first approach, the potential of instrumental techniques such as HS-SPME-GCMS and FTIR that allows rapid, reagent less and non-destructive means to analyse the microbial status of stored minimally processed fruit samples were explored. In the second approach, a simple, cheap, colour changing time temperature indicator was developed for real time microbial quality monitoring in minimally processed fruits

- From the current study, it can be concluded that temperature played significant role in the microbial spoilage status of minimally processed fruits and is one of the deterministic factors for shelf life of these refrigerated perishables.
- 2. Both GCMS and FTIR aided in monitoring the metabolic profile during storage of fruit samples. It was observed that during storage alcohols such as ethanol, 3-methyl-1-butanol, 2-methyl-butanol and esters such as methyl acetate, ethyl acetate, 2-methyl-1-butanol acetate, 3-methyl-1-butanol acetate and other ethyl ester derivatives showed correlations with microbial spoilage. Microbial activity also leads to production of organic acids from sugars. Thus, both GCMS and FTIR data could be correlated with the microbial quality in terms of TVC and Y&M.
- 3. Chemometric tools such as Partial Least square regression and Artificial neural networks were successfully employed to generate prediction models for microbial quality estimation using FTIR and GCMS data. All the developed models had  $R^2 \ge 0.8$  for all the generated models.
- 4. The results obtained in this study demonstrated that the instrumental techniques can be utilised in the industry for online and rapid quality monitoring of minimally processed
fruit, a suitable alternative to cumbersome, destructive and time-consuming conventional technique

- 5. In present study, a very simple and cheap phenol based Time Temperature Indicator was developed for application on minimally processed fruit packages. Colour development of selected TTIs for the fruit packages demonstrated good correlations with microbial growth in wide temperature range of 10-37 °C. Additionally, microbial status of samples stored under temperature abusive conditions was successfully evaluated using TTIs by observing colour change employing DSLR camera.
- 6. The developed TTI can indicate product quality, track the shelf life and promises general applicability to each single package of minimally processed fruits and is a suitable alternative for 'best before' date.

#### **4.2 Future Perspective**

The current study evaluated potential of instrumental technique and TTI for rapid monitoring of microbial quality in minimally processed fruits. Model fruit systems such as jackfruit, pomegranate and pineapple were selected in the current study in an attempt to identify biochemical markers correlating with microbial counts such as TVC and Y&M, however several aspects can be further explored to obtain in-depth insight of the current study.

 Different microbial communities that contribute to TVC such as *Pseudomonas* species, LAB and *Enterobacteriacea* can be studied; Yeast and moulds can be studied separately to identify most dominant species contributing to spoilage by obtaining correlation at different storage temperature. Further, investigating the key metabolite compounds produced by dominant specific spoilage micro-organism will provide useful information.

- 2) Different packaging (aerobic, MAP), different storage conditions (temperature, humidity), different varieties and season of harvest may affect microbial association and hence the biochemical information. Thus, huge data considering all the variations should be included to build robust models. Further the efficacy of these models should also be tested with unknown market samples, samples kept under abusive temperature conditions, sample from different batch belonging to different origin.
- 3) Exploring different analytical tools such as HPLC can give qualitative and quantitative estimation of organic acids that were found to be affected from FTIR results. Other techniques such as Raman spectroscopy, hyperspectral imaging and e-nose can also be evaluated for their potentials for estimating microbial quality.
- 4) Exploring different machine learning tools such as least square-support vector machines and principal component regression to build models with better performance.
- 5) Data fusion approaches can be utilised for the complementary techniques that can help in building up accurate models with low prediction errors.
- 6) Several different fruit samples can be evaluated to undermine biochemical signature patterns or compounds that can assist in building models using these signature patterns, thus global models instead of sample specific models which will have better potential for industrial application.
- 7) Several different TTI prototype can be prepared having different days of final colour evolution thus broad activation energy can be achieved for TTI. Anti-oxidants such as quercetin or different free radical initiators instead of APS can be utilised to enhance the tunability of the developed TTI.
- 8) Other approaches for development of TTI that are cheap and printable should be explored for their applicability in industry.

# **STATEMENT BY AUTHOR**

This dissertation has been submitted in partial fulfilment of requirements for an advanced degree at Homi Bhabha National Institute (HBNI) and is deposited in the Library to be made available to borrowers under rules of the HBNI.

Brief quotations from this dissertation are allowable without special permission, provided that accurate acknowledgement of source is made. Requests for permission for extended quotation from or reproduction of this manuscript in whole or in part may be granted by the Competent Authority of HBNI when in his or her judgment the proposed use of the material is in the interests of scholarship. In all other instances, however, permission must be obtained from the author.

VS Adiani

Vanshika Adiani

# DECLARATION

I, hereby declare that the investigation presented in the thesis has been carried out by me. The work is original and has not been submitted earlier as a whole or in part for a degree / diploma at this or any other Institution / University.

VI Adiani

Vanshika Adiani

## List of publication arising from the thesis

### **Publication in refereed journal:**

1. V. Adiani, S. Gupta, P. S. Variyar, Microbial quality assessment of minimally processed pineapple using GCMS and FTIR in tandem with chemometrics, Sci. reports, 2020, 10, 6203.

2. V. Adiani, S. Gupta, R. Ambolikar, P. S. Variyar, Development of rapid method to assess microbial quality of minimally processed pomegranate arils using FTIR, Sensors and Actuators B: Chemical, 2018, 260, 800.

3. V. Adiani, S. Gupta, R. Padole, P. S. Variyar, A. K. Sharma, SPME-GCMS integrated with chemometrics as a rapid non-destructive method for predicting microbial quality of minimally processed jackfruit (*Artocarpus heterophyllus*) bulbs. Postharvest biol technol 2014, 98, 34.

#### Manuscript under review:

1. V. Adiani, S. Gupta, P. S. Variyar, Phenol based time temperature indicator for real time monitoring of microbial status of minimally processed fruits.

## **Conferences:**

1. V. Adiani, S. Gupta, P. S. Variyar, "Rapid detection of microbial quality of minimally processed pomegranate using GC-MS and FTIR" presented at LSS-2015, 3-5 Feb, 2015 held at NUB, Anushakti Nagar, Mumbai.

2. V. Adiani, S. Gupta, P.S. Variyar, "Rapid detection of microbial quality to minimize postharvest losses of minimally processed pineapple (*Ananas comosus*) using Fourier

Transform Infrared Spectroscopy (FTIR)" presented at DAE-BRNS Life Science Symposium (LSS-2018) held at DAE convention centre, Anushakti Nagar, Mumbai.

# Other:

 J. Tripathi, V. Adiani, S. B. Ghosh, T. R. Ganapathi, A. K. Bauri, S. Chatterjee, et al., Identification of GTP binding nuclear protein Ran as an upregulation target in acetoin glucoside mediated plant growth enhancement. The Natural Products Journal, 2017, 7, 1-7.

2. M. Kharat<sup>#</sup>, **V. Adiani**<sup>#</sup>, P. S. Variyar, A. Sharma, R. Singhal, Antioxidant Compounds in Traditional Indian Pickles May Prevent the Process-Induced Formation of Benzene. J Food Protect, 2016, 71, 123. #- Authors contributed equally.

3. J. Vaishnav, **V. Adiani**, P.S. Variyar. Radiation processing for enhancing shelf life and quality characteristics of minimally processed ready-to-cook (RTC) cauliflower (Brassica oleracea), Food Packag Shelf Life, 2015, 5, 50.

4. **V. Adiani**, S. Gupta, S. Chatterjee, P. S. Variyar, A Sharma, Activity guided characterization of antioxidant components from essential oil of Nutmeg (Myristica fragrans); J Food Sci Technol, 2015, 52, 221.

12 Adiani

Vanshika Adiani

# Dedicated to my Family

# ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

I am using this opportunity to express my deepest gratitude to my guide Dr. Prasad S Variyar for his valuable guidance, constructive criticism and generous advice throughout the project work. Without his supervision and constant support this project would not have been possible. I would like to express my gratitude to all the members of my doctoral committee namely Dr. S.K. Ghosh, Dr. J.S. Melo and Dr. R. Shashidhar for their suggestions and critical evaluation.

It is my pleasure to express sincere thanks to Dr. Sumit Gupta for giving valuable help and suggestions at all stages of work. I am genuinely grateful to all the members of FFACS; Dr. Jyoti Tripathi, Jasraj Vaishnav, Rupali Ambolikar, Snehal Yeole Patyam and Nisha for their invaluable help and sincere support. I am also sincerely thankful to Dr. Sahyog Jamdar, Dr. Sachin Hajare and Varsha More for providing me instrument facilities required for my experiments. Special thanks to Dr. Archana Mishra and Prashant Mishra, who were always available and provided their help in every possible way.

Heartiest thanks are due to my wonderful family, my life partner Jitesh who has been a strong foundation and inspiration, I would not have been enough strong without his support. I am thankful to Almighty to have blessed me with such understanding and loving kids. My ten-year-old daughter Gauhar, who keeps pushing me to do my best and my four-year-old son Mohnish, who's laughter puts all worries to its end. I am deeply thankful to my Dad and Maa, who believed in me always, I am indebted for their continuous and unconditional love. My sisters and Bhai played a big role in shaping up my life, there care and guidance

comes as a big support. My in-laws who are a support system in itself without them everything seems to be impossible.

I am indebted to Madhav, Janhavi, Yashodhara & Anuprita as they have been part of my learning experience, their presence made my life much easier. Special thanks to my friends Sonal, Kirti & Mritunjay, no words of acknowledgment will be sufficient for them.

Vanshika Adiani

### **Thesis Highlight**

#### Name of the Student: Ms. Vanshika Adiani

Enrolment No.: LIFE012015004004

Name of the CI/OCC: B.A.R.C.

Thesis Title: Biochemical changes as tools for rapid monitoring of microbial spoilage in minimally processed fruits

**Discipline:** Life Sciences

Sub-Area of Discipline: Food Technology

Date of viva voce: 3<sup>rd</sup> Feb 2021

Fresh cut fruits have acquired their permanent places on shelves in food industry. Microbial quality is the deterministic factor of the overall quality of such produce having short shelf life. Conventional plate count technique takes 48-72h to determine microbial quality. Thus rapid methods for microbial quality assessment of minimally processed fruits (jackfruit, pomegranate and pineapple) were exploited using two approaches. In the first approach, instrumental techniques such as HS-SPME-GCMS and FTIR that allows rapid, reagent less and non-destructive means to analyse the microbial status of stored minimally processed fruit samples were explored. Both GCMS and FTIR aided in monitoring the metabolic profile during storage of fruit samples. It was observed that during storage, alcohols such as ethanol, 3-methyl-1-butanol, 2-methyl-butanol and esters such as methyl acetate, ethyl acetate, 2-methyl-1-butanol acetate, 3-methyl-1-butanol acetate and other ethyl ester derivatives showed correlations with microbial spoilage. Microbial activity also leads to production of organic acids from sugars. Chemometric tools such as Partial Least square regression and Artificial neural networks were successfully employed to generate prediction models for microbial quality estimation using FTIR and GCMS data. In the second approach, cheap phenol based Time Temperature Indicator (TTI) was developed for application on minimally processed fruit packages. Colour development of selected TTIs for the fruit packages demonstrated good correlations with microbial growth in wide temperature range of 10-37 °C. Additionally, microbial status of samples stored under temperature abusive conditions was successfully evaluated using TTIs by observing colour change employing DSLR camera. In summary, both the approaches aided in rapid microbial quality assessment in minimally processed fruit samples.



Figure: Schematic of the work carried out in thesis

References

- 1. M. Barth, T.R. Hankinson, H. Zhuang, F. Breidt, Microbiological Spoilage of Fruits and Vegetables, in: W.H Sperber, M.P. Doyle (Eds.), Compendium of the Microbiological Spoilage of Foods and Beverages, 2009, Springer: New York, 135.
- 2. D.I. Ellis, R. Goodacre, Rapid and quantitative detection of the spoilage of muscle foods, Current status and future trends, Trends Food Sci Technol, 2001, 12, 414.
- G.I. Olivas, G.V. Barbosa-Cánovas, Edible Coatings for Fresh-Cut Fruits, Crit Rev Food Sci Nutr, 2005, 45, 657.
- 4. J.B. James, T. Ngarmsak, Processing of fresh-cut tropical fruits and vegetables, A technical guide, <u>http://www.fao.org/docrep/014/i1909e/i1909e00.htm, 2010</u>.
- 5. B. Yousuf, O.S. Qadri, A.K. Srivastava, Recent developments in novel shelf life extension technologies offresh-cut fruits and vegetables, Trends Food Sci Technol, 2017, 64, 23.
- M.L. Zambrano-Zaragoza, D.Quintanar-Guerrero, A. Del Real, E. Piñon-Segundo, J.F. Zambrano-Zaragoza, The release kinetics of β-carotene nanocapsules/xanthan gum coating and quality changes in fresh-cut melon (cantaloupe), Carbohydrate polymers, 157, 1874.
- 7. D. M. Hodges, P.M.A. Toivonen, Quality of fresh-cut fruits and vegetables as affected by exposure to abiotic stress, Postharvest Biol Techno, 2008, 48, 155.
- J.K. Brecht, Physiology of Lightly Processed Fruits and Vegetables, Hort Science, 1995, 30, 18.
- P. Varoquaux, R.C. Wiley, Biological and Biochemical Changes in Minimally Processed Refrigerated Fruit and Vegetables. (Minimally Processed Refrigerated Fruits and Vegetables, Chapman and Hall, 1994, N.Y.: Ed., R.C Wiley, 226.
- 10. G.M. Heard, Microbiology of fresh cut produce. In O. Laminkanra Ed. Fresh cut fruits and vegetables, Science, Technology and Market, 2002, CRC press, Boca Raton, FL, USA.

- 11. H. Zhuang, M. M. Barth, T. R. Hankinson, Microbial safety, quality, and sensory aspects of fresh-cut fruits and vegetables. In J. S. Novak, G. M. Sapers, & V. K. Juneja (Eds.), Microbial safety of minimally processed foods, 2003, Boca Raton FI: CRC press, 255.
- N.J. Palleroni, Introduction to the Family Pseudomonaadaceae In: Prokaryotes, A Handbook on the Biology of Bacteria, In, A. Balows, H.G. Truper, Dworkin, W. Harper, K.H. Schleifer, (Eds) 1992, New York: Springer Verlag, 3071.
- 13. M.A. Cousin, Presence and activity of psychrotrophic microorganisms in milk and dairy products: a review, J Food Prot, 1982, 45, 172.
- 14. N.Y. Jayasekara, Ecological, physiological and biotechnological properties of pseudomonads isolated from mineral waters and salads, PhD thesis, The University of New South Wales, Sydney, Australia, 1999, 4.
- W.J Janisiewicz, W.S Conway, B. Leverentz, Biological control of postharvest decays of apple can prevent growth of Escherichia coli O157:H7 in apple wounds, J Food Prot, 1999, 62, 1372.
- 16. V. Stohr, J.J. Joffraud, M. Cardinal, F. Leroi, Spoilage potential and sensory profile associated with bacteria isolated from cold-smoked salmon, Food Res Int, 2001, 34, 797.
- 17. M. E. Stiles, W.H. Holzapfel, Lactic Acid Bacteria of Foods and Their Current Taxonomy, Int J Food Microbiol, 1997, 36, 1.
- J.A. Barnett, R.W. Payne, D. Yarrow, Yeasts: Characteristics and Identification, 3rd edition, Cambridge University Press, 2000, 395.
- 19. C.Nguyen-the, F. Carlin, The microbiology of minimally processed fresh fruit and vegetables, Crit Rev Food Sci, 1994, 34, 371.
- 20. V.H Tournas, E. Katsoudas, E.J. Miracco, Moulds, yeasts and aerobic plate counts in ginseng supplements, Int J Food Microbiol, 2006, 108, 178.

- 21. A.Conte, C. Scrocco, I. Brescia, M. Mastromatteo, M.A. DelNobile, Shelf life of fresh-cut Cime di rapa (Brassica rapa L.) as affected by packaging, Food Sci Technol, 2011,44, 1218.
- 22. S. Benítez, I.A. Chaerandio, M. Pujolà, F. Sepulcre, Aloe vera as an alternative to traditional edible coatings used in fresh-cut fruits: A case of study with kiwifruit slices, LWT-Food Sci Technol, 2015, 61, 184.
- 23. O. Lamikanra, J.C. Chen, D. Banks, P.A. Hunter, Biochemical and microbial changes during the storage of minimally processed cantaloupe, J Agric food chem, 2000, 48, 5955.
- 24. O'Connor-shaw, R. Roberts, R. Ford, A.S. Nottingham, Shelf Life of Minimally Processed Honeydew, Kiwifruit, Papaya, Pineapple and Cantaloupe. J. Food Sci, 1994, 59, 1202.
- 25 W.I. Golubev, Antagonistic interactions among yeasts, in Biodiversity and Ecophysiology of Yeasts, eds. G. Péter, C. Rosa, Berlin: Springer, 2006, 197.
- 26. D.A. Corlett, M.H. Brown, Effect of pH on Growth of microorganisms, In: Microbial Ecology of Foods (Silliker J.K. Ed) 1980, Academic Press, London.
- 27. J. Hotchkiss, M. Banco, Influence of new packaging technologies on the growth of microorganisms in produce, J Food Prot, 1992, 55, 815.
- 28. R. Brackett, Shelf stability and safety of fresh produce as influenced by sanitation and Disinfection, J Food Prot,1992, 55, 808.
- 29. F. Carlin, C. Nguyen-the, C. Morris, 1996. The influence of the background microflora on the fate of Listeria monocytogenes on minimally processed fresh broad leaved endive, J Food Prot, 59, 698.
- 30. G.A. Francis, C. Thomas, D.O'Beirne, The microbiological safety on minimally processed vegetables. Int J Food Sci, 1999, 34, 1.
- 31. M.E. Parish, L.R. Beuchat, T.V. Suslow, L.J. Harris, E.H. Garrett, J.N. Farber, F.F. Busta, Methods to reduce/eliminate pathogens from fresh cut produce. Compr Rev Food Saf, 2003, 2, 16.

- 32. J.H.B. Christian, Reduced water activity, In Microbiology of foods, Factors affecting life and death of microorganisms, 1980 Academic Press, London, United Kingdom, 79.
- 33. J.K. Brecht, Physiology of lightly processed fruits and vegetables, Hort Science, 1995, 301,8.
- 34. T.Al-Ati, J.H. Hotchkiss, The role of packaging film perm selectivity in modified atmosphere packaging, J Agric Food Chem, 2003,51, 4133.
- 35. S. Ben-Yehoshua, Individual seal-packaging of fruit and vegetables in plastic film a new postharvest technique, Hort Science, 1985, 20, 32.
- 36. R.E. Brackett, Microbiological consequences of minimally processed fruits and vegetables,J Food Qual, 1987,10,195.
- 37. C. Nguyen-the, F. Carlin, Fresh and processed vegetables, In B. M. Lund, T.C. Baird-Parker,G.W. Gould (Eds.), The microbiological safety and quality of food, 2000, Gaithersburg, MD:Aspen, 620.
- 38. FSSAI, F. No.1-110(3)/SP (Biological Hazards)/FSSAI/2010; dt.21st March, 2018.
- 39. G.M. Sapers, R.L. Miller, V. Pilizota, F. Kamp, Shelf Life Extension of Fresh Mushrooms (Agaricusbisporus) By Application of Hydrogen Peroxide and Browning Inhibitors, J Food Sci, 2001, 66, 362.
- 40. C.H. Liao, J.M. Wells, Diversity of pectolytic, fluorescent pseudomonads causing soft rots of fresh vegetables at produce markets. Postharvest Path, Mycotoxins, 1987, 77, 673.
- 41. H. Zhuang, M.M. Barth, D.F. Hildebrand, Packaging influenced total chlorophyll, soluble protein, fatty acid composition and lipoxygenase activity in broccoli florets. J Food Sci,1994, 59, 1171.
- 42. M.N. Schroth, D.C. Hildebrand, N. Panopoulos, Phytopathogenic pseudomonads and related plant-associated pseudomonads, In: Prokaryotes—A Handbook on the Biology of Bacteria,

eds, A. Balows, H.G. Truper, M. Dworkin, W. Harder, K.H. Schleifer, 1992, New York: Springer-Verlag, 3071.

- 43. M. Padaga, G.M. Heard, J.E. Paton, G.H. Fleet, Proceedings of the Seventeenth International Conference of the International Committee on Food Microbiology and Hygiene (ICFMH), Veldhoven, the Netherlands, Sep 13-17, 1999, 387.
- 44. G.H. Fleet, G.M. Heard, Yeasts growth during fermentation. In: Wine Microbiology and Biotechnology, ed, G.H. Fleet, 1992, Switzerland: Harwood Academic Publishers, 27.
- 45. G.M. Heard, Novel yeasts in winemaking—looking to the future. Food Aus, 999, 51, 347.
- 46. H. Weingart, B. Völksch, Ethylene production by Pseudomonas syringae pathovars in vitro and in planta, Appl Environ Microbiol, 1997, 63, 156.
- 47. H.Weingart, B.Völksch, M.S. Ullrich, Comparison of ethylene production by Pseudomonas syringae and Ralstonia solanacearum, Phytopath. 1999, 89, 360.
- 48. F. Carlin, C. Nguyen-the, Y. Chambroy, M. Reich, Effects of controlled atmospheres on microbial spoilage, electrolyte leakage and sugar content on fresh, 'ready-to-use' grated carrots, Int J Food Sci Technol, 1999, 25, 110.
- 49. M.E. Stiles, W.H. Holzapfel, Lactic acid bacteria of foods and their current taxonomy, Int J Food Microbiol, 1997, 36, 1.
- 50. K. Takeuchi, J.F. Frank, Confocal microscopy and microbial viability detection for food research, J Food Prot, 2001, 64, 2088.
- 51. P.Calo-Mata, S. Arlindo, K. Boehme, T. de Miguel, A. Pascoal, J. Barros-Velazquez, Current applications and future trends of lactic acid bacteria and their bacteriocins for the biopreservation of aquatic food products, Food Bioproc Tech, 2008,1, 43.
- 52. B.Malorny, E. Paccassoni, P. Fach, C. Bunge, A. Martin, R. Helmuth, Diagnostic real-time PCR for detection of Salmonella in food, Appl. Environ. Microbiol, 2004, 70, 7046.

- 53. S. García, N. Heredia, Clostridium perfringens: a dynamic foodborne pathogen, Food Bioproc Tech, 2011, 4, 624.
- 54. K. Rammanee, T. Hongpattarakere, Effects of tropical citrus essential oils on growth, aflatoxin production and ultrastructure alterations of *Aspergillus flavus* and *Aspergillus parasiticus*, Food Bioproc Tech, 2011, 4,1050.
- 55. M.Abadias, J. Usall, M. Anguera, C. Solsona, I.Vi~nas, Microbiologicalquality of fresh, minimally-processed fruit and vegetables, and sprouts fromretail establishments. Int J Food Microbiol.2008,123,121.
- 56. N.J. Ashbolt, Microbial contamination of drinking water and disease outcomes in developing regions, Toxicology, 2004, 198, 229.
- 57. I. Concina, M. Falasconi, E. Gobbi, F. Bianchi, M. Musci, M. Mattarozzi, G. Sberveglieri, Early detection of microbial contamination in processed tomatoes by electronic nose, Food Control, 2009, 20, 873.
- 58. S.J. Kays, Science and practice of postharvest plant physiology, In: S.J. Kags (ed.), Postharvest physiology of perishable plant products, Anavi Book, 1991, Van Nostrand Reinhold, New York, USA.
- 59. B.F. Whitfield, Microbiology of food taints, Int J Food Sci Technol, 2002, 33, 31.
- 60. S.G. Wyllie, D.N. Leach, Y. Wang, R.L. Shewfelt, Key aroma compounds in melons. Their development and cultivar dependence. In Fruit Flavors, R.L.Rouseff, M.M. Leahy, Eds; Symposium Series 596, J. Am. Chem. Soc, Washington, DC, 1995,248.
- 61. Y.Wang, S.G. Wyllie, D.N. Leach, Chemical changes during the development and ripening of the fruit Cucumismelo (cv.Makdimon). J Agric Food Chem, 1996, 44, 210.
- 62. J.I Ulrich, Organic acids In: The biochemistry of fruits and their products, A.C. Hulme, ed.1970, New York: Academic Press, 89.

63. F. Carlin, Nguyen-the, C.P. Gudennec, M. Reich, Microbiological spoilage of fresh ready to use grated carrots. Sciences des aliments, 1989, 9, 371.

64. L. Jacxsens, F. Devlieghere, P. Ragaert, E. Vanneste, J. Debevere, Relation between microbiological quality, metabolite production and sensory quality of equilibrium modified atmosphere packaged fresh-cut produce, Int J Food Sci Technol, 2003, 31, 359.

65. P. Ragaert, F.Devlieghere, S. Loos, J. Dewulf, H. VanLangenhove, J. Debevere, Metabolite production of yeasts on a strawberry-agar during storage at7 °C in air and low oxygen atmosphere, Food Microbiol, 2006, 23, 154.

66. P. Ragaert, F. Devlieghere, F. Devuyst, J. Dewulf, H. Van Langenhove, J. Debevere, Volatile metabolite production of spoilage micro-organisms on a mixed-lettuce agar during storage at 7 °C in air and low oxygen atmosphere. Int J Food Microbiol, 2006, 112, 162.

67. V. Sagi-Kiss, P. Fodor, Development of a SPME-GC-MS method for spoilage detection in case of plums inoculated with penicillum expansum, Acta Aliment Hung, 2011, 40, 188.

68. O.J. Caleb, U.L. Opara, P.W. Mahajan, M. Manley, L. Mokwena, A.G.J. Tredoux, Effect of modified atmosphere packaging and storage temperature on volatile composition and postharvest life of minimally processed pomegranate arils (cvs. 'Acco' and 'Herskawitz') Postharvest Biol. Technol., 79, 2013, 54.

69. J. Yoon, K. Lee, Y. Park, A simple and rapid method for detecting living microorganisms in food using laser speckle decorrelation, arXivpreprint arXiv:1603.07343, 2016.

70. A.A. Argyri, E.Z. Panagou, P.A. Tarantilis, M. Polysiou, G.-J.E Nychas, Rapid qualitative and quantitative detection of beef fillets spoilage based on Fourier transform infrared spectroscopy data and artificial neural networks, Sensor Actuat B-Chem, 2010, 145, 146.

71. H.J. He, D.W. Sen, Microbial evaluation of raw and processed food products by Visible/Infrared, Raman and Fluorescence spectroscopy, Trends Food Sci Technol. 46, 2015, 199.

72. G. Elmasry, M. Kamruzzaman, Da-w Sun, P. Allen, Principles and Applications of Hyperspectral Imaging in Quality Evaluation of Agro-Food Products: A Review, Crit. Rev, Food Sci, 2012, 52, 999.

73. L. Huang, J. Zhao, Q. Chen, Y. Zhang, Rapid detection of total viable count (TVC) in pork meat by hyperspectral imaging, Food Res Int. 54,2013, 821.

74. E. Baldwin, J. Bai, A. Plotto, S. Dea, Electronic noses and tongues: Applications for the food and pharmaceutical industries. Sensors,11,2011, 4744.

75. A.S. Franca, L.S. Oliveira, Potential uses of fourier transform infrared spectroscopy (FTIR) in food processingand engineering. In Food Engineering, B.C Siegler, Ed, Nova Science Publishers Inc: Hauppauge, NY, USA,2011, ISBN 978-1-61728-913-2.

76. D.I. Ellis, R. Goodacre, Rapid and quantitative detection of the spoilage of muscle foods, Current status and future trends, Trends Food Sci Tech, 2001, 12, 414.

77. D.I. Ellis, D. Broadhurst, R. Goodacre, Rapid and quantitative detection of microbial spoilage of beef by Fourier transform infrared spectroscopy and machine learning, Anal Chim Acta, 2004, 514, 193.

78. M. Ammor, A. Argyri, G. Nychas, Rapid monitoring of the spoilage of minced beef stored under conventionally and active packaging conditions using Fourier transform infrared spectroscopy in tandem with chemometrics, Meat Sci. 81, 2009, 507.

79. D.Wang, C.Q. Duan, Y. Shi, B.Q. Zhu, H.U. Javed, J. Wang, Free and glycosidically bound volatile compounds in sun- dried raisins made from different fragrance intensities grape varieties using a validated HS-SPME with GC-MS method, Food Chem, 2017, 228, 125.

80. A.E. Lytou, E.Z. Panagou, G.J.E. Nychas, Volatilomics for food quality and authentication. Curr. Opin. Food Sci. 2019, 28, 88–95.

81. A.J. Izenman, Modern Multivariate Statistical Techniques: Regression, Classification, and Manifold Learning, Springer, Berlin, 2008 (Springer Texts in Statistics).

82. K. Varmuza, P. Filzmoser, Introduction to Multivariate Statistical Analysis in Chemometrics, 2009, CRC Press, Boca Raton, FL.

83. A.Alvarez Ordóñez, M. Prieto, Fourier transform infrared spectroscopy in food microbiology, 2012, New York: Springer.

84. J.E. Jackson, Principal components and factor analysis: Part i: Principal components,

J Quality Control, 1980, 12, 201.

85. S.Wold, K. Esbensen, P. Geladi, Principal component analysis, Chemometrics and Intelligent Laboratory Systems, 1987, 2, 37.

86. P.D. Wasserman, Neural Computing: Theory and Practice, Van Nostrand Reinhold, 1989, New York.

87. S. Lek, Y.S. Park, Artificial Neural Networks, In: S.E. Jorgensen, B. Fath, (Eds.), Encyclopedia of Ecology, Elsevier, Amsterdam, 2008, 237.

88. J. Utans, J.E. Moody, Selecting neural network architectures via the prediction risk: application to corporate bond rating prediction, In: Proceedings of the First International

Conference on Artificial Intelligence Applications on Wall Street, IEEE Computer Society 1991, Press, Los Alamitos, CA.

89. J.H. Friedman, On bias, variance, 0/1-loss and the curse-of-dimensionality, Data Mining and Knowledge Discovery, 1997, 1, 55.

90. S. Lek, J.F. Guegan, (Eds.), Artificial Neuronal Networks: Application to Ecology and Evolution, 2000, Springer, Berlin.

91. S. Wang, X. Liu, M. Yang, Y. Zhang, K. Xiang, R. Tang, Review of time temperature indicators as quality monitors in food packaging. Packaging Technology and Science, 2105, 28, 839.

92. M.C.Giannakourou, K. Koutsoumanis, G.J.E. Nychas, P.S. Taoukis, Field evaluation of the application of time temperature integrators for monitoring fish quality in the chill chain, Int J Food Microbiol, 2005, 102, 323.

93. K. Koutsoumanis, P.S. Taoukis, G.J.E. Nychas, Development of a Safety Monitoring and Assurance System (SMAS) for chilled food products, Int J Food Microbiol ,2005, 100, 253.

94. Y.A. Kim, S.W. Jung, H.R. Park, K.Y Chung, S.J. Lee, Application of a Prototype of Microbial Time Temperature Indicator (TTI) to the Prediction of Ground Beef Qualities during Storage. Korean J Food Sci Anim Resour, 2012, 32, 448.

95. B. Fu, T. Labuza, Considerations for the application of time-temperature integrators in food distribution, J Food Distrib Res, 1992 23,9.

96. APAARI. Jackfruit Improvement in the Asia-Pacific Region – A Status Report. Asia-Pacific Association of Agricultural Research Institutions, Bangkok, Thailand, 2012, 182.

97. R. Chandra, K.D. Babu, V. T. Jadhav, J.A. Teixeira da Silva, Origin, History and Domestication of Pomegranate, Fruit Veg Cereal Sci Biotech. 2010, 4, 1.

98. Z.Ayhan, O Esturk Overall quality and shelf life of minimally processed and modified atmosphere packaged Ready-to-Eat pomegranate arils, J Food Sci, 2009, 74, 399.

99. M. I. Gil, J. A. Martínez, F. Artés, Minimally processed pomegranate seeds, LWT-Food Sci Technol, 1996, 29, 708.

100. R. Shashidhar, V. Dhokane, S. Hajare, A. Sharma, J.R. Bandekar, Effectiveness of radiation processing for elimination of Salmonella typhimurium from minimally processed pineapple (*Ananas comosus Merr.*), J Food Sci, 2007, 72, 98.

101. O. Papadopoulou, E.Z. Panagou, C.C. Tassou, G.J.E. Nychas, Contribution of Fourier transform infrared (FTIR) spectroscopy data on the quantitative determination of minced pork meat spoilage, Food Res Int, 2011, 44, 3264.

102. M. Lin, M. Mousavi, M. Al-Holy, A.G. Cavinato, B.A. Rasco, Rapid near infrared spectroscopic method for the detection of spoilage in rainbow trout (Oncorhynchus mykiss) fillet, J Food Sci, 2006, 71, S18.

103. M. Falasconi, I. Concina, E. Gobbi, V. Sberveglieri, A. Pulvirenti, G. Sberveglieri, Electronic nose for microbiological quality control of food products, Int J Electrochem, 2012, Article ID 715763.

104. J. Barayni, T.A. Robert, A dynamic approach to predicting bacterial growth in food, Int J Food Microbiol, 1994, 23, 277.

105. P.S. Taoukis, T.P. Labuza, Applicability of time temperature indicators as shelf-life monitors of food products, J Food Sci, 1989, 54, 783.

106. Á. Suárez-Jacobo, R. Gervilla, B. Guamis, A.X. Roig-Sagués, J.Saldo, Effect of UHPH on indigenous microbiota of apple juice: a preliminary study of microbial shelf-life, Int. J. Food Microbiol, 2010, 136, 261–267.

E.Varela-Santos, A. Ochoa-Martinez, G. Tabilo-Munizaga, J.E. Reyes, M. Pérez-Won,
V. Briones-Labarca, J. Morales-Castro, Effect of high hydrostatic pressure (HHP) processing
on physicochemical properties, bioactive compounds and shelf-life of pomegranate juice,
Innov. Food Sci. Emerg. Technol. 2012, 13, 13.

108. L.R. Antoniolli, B.C. Benedetti, M.D.S.M. Souza Filho, D.D.S. Garruti, M.D.F. Borges, Shelf life of minimally processed pineapples treated with ascorbic and citric acids. Bragantia, 2012, 71, 447-453.

109. G. Oms-Oliu, I. Aguilo-Aguayo, O. Martin-Belloso, R. Soliva-Fortuny, Effects of pulsed light treatments on quality and antioxidant properties of fresh cut mushrooms (*Agaricus bisporus*). Postharvest Biol. Technol., 56(3), (2010) 216-222.

110. S. Mercier, S. Villeneuve, M. Mondor, I. Uysal, Time-temperature management along the food cold chain: A review of recent developments, Compr Rev Food Sci Food Saf, 2017, 16, 647.

111. B.T. Ong, S.A.H. Nazimah, A. Osman, S.Y. Quek, Y.Y. Voon, D.M. Hashim, et al. Chemical and flavor changes in jackfruit (Artocarpus heterophyllus Lam.) cultivar J3 during ripening, Postharvest Biology and Technology, 2006, 40, 279.

112. J.G.S. Maia, E.H.A. Andrade, M.G.B. Zoghbi, Aroma volatiles from two fruit varieties of jackfruit (*Artocarpus heterophyllus*), Food Chem. 2004, 85, 195.

113. D.G. Cunningham, T.E. Acree, J. Barnard, R.M. Butts, P.A. Braell, Charm analysis of apple volatiles. Food Chem. 1985, 19, 137–147.

114. G. Swords, P.A. Bobbio, G.L.K. Hunter, A research note: volatile constituents of jackfruit (*Artocarpus heterophyllus*). Journal of Food Science, 1978, 43, 639–640.

115. F. Turazzi, et al, Evaluation of volatile profiles obtained for minimally-processed pineapple fruit samples during storage by headspace-solid phase microextraction gas chromatography-mass spectrometry, Food Sci Technol, Campinas, 2017, 37, 663.

116. Steingass, T. Grauwet, R. Carle, Influence of harvest maturity and fruit logistics on pineapple (Ananascomosus [L.] Merr.) volatiles assessed by headspace solid phase microextraction and gas chromatography-mass spectrometry (HS-SPME-GC/MS), Food Chem, 2014, **150**, 382.

117. S. Gupta, S. Chatterjee, J. Vaishnav, V. Kumar, P.S. Variyar, A. Sharma, Hurdle technology for shelf stable minimally processed French beans (*Phaseolus vulgaris*): A response surface methodology approach. LWT – Food Sci. Technol. 2012, 48, 182.

118. B. Zhang, et al, Effect of initial headspace oxygen level on growth and volatile metabolite production by the specific spoilage microorganisms of fresh-cut pineapple, LWT - Food Sci Technol, 2014, 55, 224.

119. G.J.E Nychas, P.N. Skandamis, C.C. Tassou, K.P. Koutsoumanis, Meat spoilage during distribution, Meat Sci, 2008, 78,77.

120. F.F. Parlapani, A. Mallouchos, S.A Haroutounian, I.S Boziaris, Volatile organic compounds of microbial and non-microbial origin produced on model fish substrate un-inoculated and inoculated with gilt-head sea bream spoilage bacteria, LWT- Food Sci. Technol, 2017, 78, 54.

121. T. Hamilton-Kemp, M. Newman, R. Collins, H. Yu, K. Elgaali, et al. Production of the long-chain alcohols octanol, decanol, and dodecanol by Escherichia coli, Curr Microbiol, 2008, 51, 82.

122. M.G. O'Sullivan, D.V. Byrnea, M.T. Jensena, H.J. Andersen, J. Vestergaardc, A comparison of warmed-over flavour in pork by sensory analysis, GC/MS and the electronic nose, Meat Sci, 2003, 65, 1125.

123. F. Leroy, J. Verluyten, L.De Vuyst, Functional meat starter cultures for improved sausage fermentation, Int J Food Microbiol, 2006, 06, 94.

124. D.Ercolini, F. Russo, E. Torrieri, P. Masi, F. Villani, Changes in the spoilage-related microbiota of beef during refrigerated storage under different packaging conditions, Appl Environ Microbiol, 2006, 72, 4663.

125. D.Ercolini, F. Russo, A. Nasi, P. Ferranti, F.Villani, Mesophilic and psychrotrophic bacteria from meat and their spoilage potential *in vitro* and in beef, Appl Environ Microbiol ,2009, 75, 1990.

126. M.S.Brewer, J.D. Vega, Detectable odor thresholds of selected lipid oxidation compounds in a meat model system, J Food Sci, 1995, 60, 592.

127. S.M.G. Saerens, F.R. Delvaux., K.J. Verstrepen, J.M. Thevelein, Production and biological function of volatile esters in Saccharomyces cerevisiae, Microbial Biotechnology,2010,3, 165.

128. S. Bureau, D. Cozzolino, C.J. Clark, Contributions of Fourier-transform mid infrared (FT-MIR) spectroscopy to the study of fruit and vegetables: A review, Postharvest Biol Technol, 2019, 148, 1.

129. G. F. Mohamed, M. S. Shaheen, S.K.H. Khalil, A.M.S. Hussein, M. KamilMohie, Application of FT-IR Spectroscopy for Rapid and Simultaneous Quality Determination of Some Fruit Products, Nature and Science, 2011, 9, 11.

130. H. Vardin, A. Tay, B. Ozen, L. Mauer, Authentication of pomegranate juice concentrate using FTIR spectroscopy and chemometrics, Food Chem, 2008, 108, 742.

131. M. Kacurakova, M. Mathlouthi, FTIR and laser-Raman spectra of oligosaccharides in water: characterisation of the glycosidic bond, Carbohydr Res, 1996, 284, 145.

132. H. Kodad, R. Mokhlisse, E. Davin, G.Mille, FTIR analysis of sugars in aqueous solution by attenuated total reflection (ATR). Can J Appl Spectrosc, 1994, 39, 107.

133. Bocker et al 2007

134. A. Rinnan, V.D. Berg, F., S.B Engelsen, S. B. Review of the most common preprocessing techniques for near-infrared spectra, Trends Anal Chem, 2009, 28, 1201.

135. J. C. Oluwafemi, U.L. Opara, P.V. Mahajan, M. Manley, L. Mokwena, A.G.J Tredoux, Effect of modified atmosphere packaging and storage temperature on volatile composition and postharvest life of minimally-processed pomegranate arils (cvs. 'Acco' and Herskawitz'). postharvest Biol Technol, 2013, 79, 54.

136. D.V. Schlimme, M.L. Rooney, Packaging of minimally processed fruits and vegetables.R.C. Wiley (Ed.), Minimally processed refrigerated fruits and vegetables, Chapman and Hall, 1994, 135.

137. A.E. Watada, N.P. Ko, D.A Minott, Factors affecting quality of fresh-cut horticultural products, Postharvest Biol Technol, 1996, 9, 115.

138. A. Argyri, A. Mallouchos, E. Panagou, G. Nychas, The dynamics of the HS/SPME-GC/MS as a tool to assess the spoilage of minced beef stored under different packaging and temperature conditions, Int J Food Microbiol, 2015, **193**, 51.

139 G-J.E. Nychas, D.L Marshall, J.N. Sofos, Meat, Poultry and Seafood. In Food microbiology: fundamentals and frontiers, Edited by M.P. Doyle, L.R. Beuchat, Washington, D.C: ASM Press, 2007, 105

140. G. Smit, B.A. Smit, W.J.M. Engels, Flavour formation by lactic acid bacteria and biochemical flavour profiling of cheese products, FEMS Microbiol Rev, 2005, 29, 591.

141. G. Luna, R. Aparicio-Ruiz, D.L. García-González, A tentative characterization of white dry-cured hams from Teruel (Spain) by SPME-GC, Food Chem, 2006, 97, 621.

142. B. Y. Zhang, S. Samapundo, V. Pothakos, G. Sürengil, F. Devlieghere, Effect of high oxygen and high carbon dioxide atmosphere packaging on the microbial spoilage and shelf-life of fresh-cut honeydew melon. Int J Food Microbiol, 2013, 166, 378.

143. A. Vikram, B. Prithiviraj, H. Hamzehzarghani, A.C Kushalappa, Volatile metabolite profiling to discriminate diseases of McIntosh apple inoculated with fungal pathogens, J Sci Food Agric, 2004, 84,1333.

144. V. Kodogiannis, T. Pachidis, E. Kontogianni, An intelligent based decision support systemfor the detection of meat spoilage, Engineering Applications of Artificial Intelligence. 2014,34, 23.

145. M. Ammor, A. Argyri, G. Nychas, Rapid monitoring of the spoilage of minced beef stored under conventionally and active packaging conditions using Fourier transform infrared spectroscopy in tandem with chemometrics, Meat Sc, 2009,**81**, 507.

146. F. Duarte, A.N. Barros, I. Delgadillo, C.U. Almeida, A.M. Gil, Application of FTIR Spectroscopy for the quantification of sugars in mango juice as a function of ripening, J Agric Food Chem, 2002, 50, 3104.

147. D. Dong, C. Zhao, W. Zheng, W.Wang, X. Zhao, L. Jiao, Analyzing strawberry spoilage via its volatile compounds using longpath Fourier transform infrared spectroscopy, Sci Rep. 3 ,2013, 2585.

148. R. H. Dainty, Chemical/biochemical detection of spoilage, Int J Food Microbiol, 33, 1996,19.

149. G.J.E. Nychas, E.H. Drosinos, R.G. Board, Chemical changes in stored meat, In A. Davies & R. G. Board (Eds.), The microbiology of meat and poultry, Blackie Academic and Professional, London, 1998, 288.

150. F. Carlin, C. Nguyen-the, P. Cudennec, M. Reich, Microbiological spoilage of fresh, ready-to-use grated carrots, Sci Aliments, 1989, 9, 371.

151. U. Siripatrawan, B.R. Harte, Solid phase microextraction/ gas chromatography/ mass spectrometry integrated with chemometrics for detection of Salmonella typhimurium contamination in a packaged fresh vegetable, Anal Chim Acta, 2007, 581, 63.

152. V. Di Egidio, N. Sinelli, S. Limbo, L. Torri, L. Franzetti, E Casiraghi, Evaluation of shelflife of fresh-cut pineapple using FT-NIR and FT-IR spectroscopy, Postharvest Biol Technol, 2009, 54, 87.

153. E. Manthou, S. Lago, E. Dagres, A. Lianou, P. Tsakanikas, E. Z. Panagou, *et. al*, Application of spectroscopic and multispectral imaging technologies on the assessment of ready-to-eat pineapple quality: A performance evaluation study of machine learning models generated from two commercial data analytics tools, Computer & Electronics in Agriculture, 2020, 175, 105529.

154. T. P. Labuza, Shelf-life daring of foods. Food & Nutrition Press, Trumbull, Conn, 1982.

155. S.C. Andreas, L. Giannuzzi, N. E. Zaritzky, The effect of temperature on microbial growth in apple cubes packed in film and preserved by use of orange juice, Int J Food Sci Technol 2004, 39, 927.

156. M. Montero-Calderón, M.A Rojas-Graü, O. Martín-Belloso, Effect of packaging conditions on quality and shelf-life of fresh-cut pineapple (Ananascomosus), Postharvest Biol Technol, 2008, 50, 182.

157. C. Leneveu-Jenvrin, B. Quentin, S. Assemat, M. Hoarau, J.C. Meile, F. Remize, Changes of Quality of Minimally-Processed Pineapple (*Ananascomosus*, var. 'Queen Victoria') during Cold Storage: Fungi in the Leading Role Microorganisms, 2020, 8,185.

158. A.M. Nanjundaswamy, Processing of untapped indigeneous fruits, Proceedings of National Seminar on Production, Processing, Marketing and Export of Untapped Indigeneous Fruits and Vegetables, April 7, IARI, New Delhi, 1990,84.

159. A. Li, Y. Zhu, L. Xu, W. Zhu, X. Tian, Comparative study on the determination of assay for laccase of Trametes sp. African J Biochem Researc, 2008, 2, 181.

160. Y.A. Kim, S.W. Jung, H.R. Park, K.Y. Chung, S.J. Lee, Application of a Prototype of Microbial Time Temperature Indicator (TTI) to the Prediction of Ground Beef Qualities during Storage, Korean J Food Sci. Anim Resour. 2012, 32,448.

161. H.R. Park, K. Kim, S.J. Lee, Adjustment of Arrhenius activation energy of laccase-based time-temperature integrator (TTI) using sodium azide, Food Control, 32, 2013 ,615.

162. Z. Uddin, W. Boonsupthip, Development and characterization of a new nonenzymatic colored time–temperature indicator, J Food Process Engineering, 2019, 42 15.

163. C. Zhang, A.X. Yin, R. Jiang et al, A general time–temperature indicator for perishable products based on kinetically programmable Ag overgrowth on Au nanorods. ACS Nano, 2013, 7, 4561.

164. M. Smolander, H.L. Alakomi, T. Ritvanen, J. Vainionpaa, R. Ahvenainen, Monitoring of the quality of modified atmosphere packaged broiler cuts stored in different temperature conditions, A Time-temperature indicator as quality-indicating tools, Food Control, 2004, 15, 217.